
STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

THURSDAY, JANUARY 12, 1933

U nited States Senate, 
Subcommittee of the C ommittee on B anking and Currency,

Washington, D. C.
The subcommittee met, at 10 o'clock a. m., pursuant to adjourn

ment on yesterday, in the Senate Office Building, Senator Peter 
Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Townsend, Blaine, Couzens, 
Fletcher, and Costigan.

Present also: John Marrinan, economic adviser to the committee.
The Chairman. The committee will come to order. The first 

witness will be Doctor Winkler, who will please come forward, stand, 
and hold up his right hand and be sworn:

You do solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, 
and nothing but the truth in the matter now under investigation by 
this committee. So help you God.

Doctor W inkler . I do.

TESTIMONY OF DR. MAX WINKLER, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF
ECONOMICS OF THE COILEGE OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK,
NEW YORK CITY

(The witness was duly sworn as shown above.)
The Chairman. Mr. Marrinan, the investigator, will make a 

brief statement for the record first.
Mr. M arrinan. Gentlemen of the committee, although Doctor 

Winkler has been formally subpoenaed before the committee, his 
coming here is the result of an invitation to testify as an expert for 
the committee. In qualifying him as a witness it will be noted that 
in addition to his professional qualifications he is a member of a 
firm which is a registered member of the New York Stock Exchange. 
He also comes here with the indorsement of the joint committee of 
debenture holders of Kreuger & Toll Co. of which Bainbridge Colby 
is the chairman and Samuel Untermyer is counsel. There ought to 
be some significance in the fact that we are willing to accept as an 
expert a man who is associated with a stock-exchange firm.

I can only add that the other witnesses who are to appear here, 
including two of the more important officials of the New York Stock 
Exchange, while under subpoena, nevertheless, I believe, may be 
regarded as wholly willing witnesses.

The Chairman. Y ou may proceed now to inquire of Doctor 
Winkler.

Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, you are associate professor of 
economics at the College of the City of New York, is that true?

Doctor W inkler. Correct.
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1306 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. M arrinan. Y ou serve also as economist for the North 
American Newspaper Alliance, is that correct?

Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Mr. M arrinan. And you are a member of the New York Stock 

Exchange firm of Bernard Winkler & Co.?
Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Y ou are president of the American Council of 

Foreign Bondholders, is that correct?
Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Mr. M arrinan . And you are a member of the joint protective 

committee of debenture holders of the Kreuger & Toll Co., of which 
Bainbridge Colby is chairman and Samuel Untermyer is counsel?

Doctor W inkler . Correct.
Mr. M arrinan . And from 1922 to 1927 you were manager of the 

foreign department of Moody’s Investors Service, one of the standard 
services of that character in the United States?

Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, will you give your address for the 

record?
Doctor W inkler. 315 West One hundred and sixth Street, New 

York City.
Mr. M arrinan . Doctor Winkler, will you tell us in nontechnical 

language what is the difference between a debenture and a bond?
Doctor W inkler . Kegardless of the legal definition, the two words, 

to my way of thinking—that is, the terms bond and debenture—are 
practically identical. The one is merely of Anglo-Saxon derivation 
and the other of Latin derivation. A bond is an evidence of debt 
binding the debtor to pay it. A debenture is an evidence of debt 
which means that the one who owes the debt ought to pay it. There 
is, therefore, to my way of thinking, practically no difference between 
the two terms.

Senator Fletcher. Both of them being obligations executed under 
seal?

Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Senator F letcher. As distinct from a promissory note not under 

seal?
Doctor W inkler . I am explaining the terms as the student of bond 

values would do it, and not with a view to defining the terms from a 
legalistic point of view. In other words the investor who purchases 
securities looks upon a bond and a debenture as constituting somewhat 
the same evidence of indebtedness. There are, however, certain 
additional features with which the one or the other may be endowed.

Senator F letcher. All right. You may continue, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, what do you think is meant by 

a secured debenture? There seems to be an anomaly there to me.
Doctor W inkler . A secured debenture is an evidence of debt which 

in addition to being the obligation of the debtor is also secured by a 
specific pledge of collateral or a specific lien on certain assets or income.

Mr. M arrinan . Will you give a brief description, in your own way, 
of the so-called Kreuger & Toll secured debenture issue, explaining 
those features of the bond which an economist would examine in 
appraising the obligation as an investment?

Doctor W inkler. The Kreuger & Toll 5 per cent gold debentures 
which were sold in March of 1929 to the extent of $50,000,000 were,
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in addition to being the obligation of the Kreuger & Toll Co., specifi
cally secured by a pledge of foreign government bonds and govern
ment guaranteed bonds, which at the time of the issue had a value of 
a little over $60,000,000 at par, compared with $50,000,000 which 
was the par value of the secured debentures. In other words, for 
every one dollar of par-value debentures there was $1.20 of par value 
of collateral.

Senator Fletcher. Those are the same debentures that Mr. Durant 
told us about yesterday?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. N ow you may continue with your answer.
Doctor W inkler. If I understand the circular descriptive of the 

bonds correctly, there were provisions whereby the company could 
substitute for the pledged bonds other eligible bonds, providing the 
ratio was not disturbed.

Eligibility was defined, if I understand the prospectus correctly, as 
constituting bonds of any sovereign government, or of any political 
subdivision with a population of 300,000 inhabitants. They might 
also be bonds of mortgage companies guaranteed by governments, or 
stock of railroad companies on which a minimum dividend was guar
anteed by a government.

The trustee could call upon the company to furnish proof as to 
whether the substituted bonds were eligible. And, if I interpret the 
prospectus correctly, the company had to merely furnish to the trus
tee a certificate indicating that the substituted bonds were eligible.

At the time the bonds were sold the collateral, aggregating at par 
somewhat more than $60,000,000, had a probable market value of at 
least the equivalent of the bonds that were sold to the public.

With very few exceptions the issues comprising the collateral were 
regarded as fundamentally sound investments. And the income 
derived from the pledged securities was in excess of the income needed 
to pay interest on the 5 per cent debentures sold to the investing 
public.

Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, you had reference in your con
cluding statement to the original collateral, am I correct in that?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. Having been in charge of the Foreign Department 

of Moody’s for quite some time, what rating would you have 
accorded this Kreuger & Toll issue of 5’s upon the basis of their 
circulars? A speculative, a business man’s investment, or what?

Doctor W inkler. On the basis of the information contained in the 
prospectus, particularly as regards the pledged collateral, I would 
have accorded the Kreuger & Toll 5 per cent gold debentures a rating 
of Baa, which is defined as an adequately protected business man’s 
investment.

Mr. M arrinan. That is a very high rating comparatively speaking, 
is it not?

Doctor W inkler. It is, comparatively speaking.
Mr. M arrinan. I understand that you would give that rating to 

the bond on the basis of the representations made about it in its 
circular, is that correct?

Doctor W inkler. Partly on the basis of the representations made 
in the circular, but particularly as regards the specific information as 
to the nature of the pledged collateral.
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1308 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. M arrinan. The nature of the pledged collateral; yes, sir.
Doctor W inkler. That is it.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, will you discuss this pledged 

collateral in such fashion as will bring out fully the substitution 
feature?

Senator F letcher. May I ask before you answer that question: 
Did there appear in the circular, or any other representations made 
to the public, a list of this collateral, as to what bonds they were, 
and so forth?

Doctor W inkler. Yes.
Senator Fletcher. All right. Proceed.
Doctor W inkler. Will you repeat that question, Mr. Marrinan?
Mr. M arrinan. May I withdraw the question and ask another 

one: Doctor Winkler, what in your opinion was the force and scope 
of the eligibility feature in this debenture agreement?

Doctor W inkler. As I stated a while ago, eligibility was confined 
to three types of bonds, providing that the withdrawal and the 
putting in place of the withdrawn bonds, new issues, the ratio as 
defined in the prospectus was adhered to. In other words, if for 
every $1 in debentures there would be $1.20 of new bonds. There is, 
however, another provision which to my way of thinking is a bit 
unusual, and that is this: If after the substitution the ratio becomes 
impaired the company is not obligated to make good the deficiency 
unless it is in the possession of, or unless any affiliate company or 
companies of Kreuger & Toll, have in their possession eligible bonds.

Mr. M arrinan. And further, with respect to the matter of eli
gibility, in the examination yesterday reference was made, perhaps 
not in well-chosen words, to the possibility of substituting bonds of a 
minor political subdivision in China. Was there any basis for stating 
or holding out such a possibility?

Doctor W inkler. I believe there was if I understand the pros
pectus correctly, because eligibility is confined to any bond of a 
political subdivision, regardless of locality, which has a population of 
more than 300,000 inhabitants.

Mr. M arrinan . Would it have been possible, Doctor Winkler, 
under this substitution provision of the indenture to convert obliga
tions, sound obligations in the pledged collateral, into issues which 
possessed no inherent merit or intrinsic value whatsoever?

Doctor W inkler. Not entirely; because the substituted bonds had 
to be of a type which would not disturb the ratio to which we alluded 
a while ago.

Senator C otjzens. And who would be the judge of that?
Doctor W inkler. The Kreuger & Toll Co., if I understand the 

prospectus correctly.
Senator C ouzens. In other words, Kreuger served on all sides of 

the question.
Doctor W inkler. It would seem so.
Senator F letcher. The trustee had nothing to say about that.
Doctor W inkler. The trustee had the right to ask the company to 

furnish proof as to eligibility, and the company would merely have to 
send a certificate to the trustee advising the trustee that the substi
tuted bonds were eligible.

Senator C ouzens. H ow many of this sort of indenture have you 
examined?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis
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Doctor W inkler. To be frank witb you, I have not been in the 
habit of examining debentures. They are highly technical and 
extremely difficult for the student of bonds to interpret accurately.

Senator C otjzens. Do you know whether this particular document 
varied to any great degree from other documents of a like nature?

Doctor W inkler. I could not answer as to that.
Senator C otjzens. The testimony seems to have been to the effect 

that this was an unusually liberal indenture. But you could not 
testify as to that?

Doctor W inkler. It appears that the indenture, as I interpret it, 
might be considered liberal. Whether it is unusually liberal or not I 
am not in a position to state.

Senator F letcher. But they allowed the substitution of bonds or 
securities at par instead of at market value?

Doctor W inkler. That is correct.
Senator F letcher. Is that unusual in a debenture of this kind?
Doctor W inkler. It would be except for the additional provision 

in this case that substitution must not, at the time the substitution 
is made, disturb the ratio. What happens immediately afterwards no 
one can tell, but at the time of substitution a ratio of 120 per cent 
with respect to both par value and income must be maintained.

Senator C otjzens. Was that ratio based on par or on actual value?
Doctor W inkler. The ratio was based on par.
Senator Cotjzens. But the return on the security must still main

tain the same 120 per cent ratio?
Doctor W inkler. That is correct.
Senator C otjzens. Doctor Winkler, just what is the purpose in 

giving to trustees authority m accept substitutions?
Doctor W inkler. If I understand correctly the situation here the 

authority for making the substitution was given to the company.
Senator C otjzens. Yes; but what was the purpose of it?
Doctor W inkler. At the time of the drafting of the document I 

could very readily see the purpose. Kreuger & Toll Co. was an 
organization that was doing business in every part of the world, or 
was alleged to be doing business in every part of the world. And the 
time might very conceivably come when the Kreuger & Toll Co. 
would obtain possession, let us say, of concessions in Bulgaria, which 
would make it necessary for Kreuger & Toll to take over Bulgarian 
Government bonds, in which case those Bulgarian bonds might be put 
into this portfolio, in place, perhaps, of or in addition to certain other 
bonds already existing in the collateral.

Senator F letcher. Did you ever have occasion to examine the 
substituted collateral?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
Senator F letcher. How did you find that?
Doctor W inkler. Well, the collateral as such I did not examine, 

but I did examine the published list of the collateral.
Senator F letcher. H ow did you find that to compare with the 

original collateral?
Doctor W inkler. The substituted collateral was in a way similar 

to that part of the original collateral which was distinctly inferior in 
quality. But there were no new bonds added to the portfolio. For 
instance, French Government bonds were withdrawn early in 1930 
and in their place, in equal par value, Yugoslavia bonds were put in.
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Early in 1930 French Government bonds were regarded as funda
mentally secure investments, whereas early in 1930 Yugoslavia bonds 
were regarded as a distinctly inferior type of security.

Senator C ouzens. Had you been a prospective purchaser of these 
securities would you have relied upon the name of Lee, Higginson & 
Co. for investing in the debentures?

Doctor W inkler. I would personally have purchased the bonds 
almost exclusively upon the nature of the pledged collateral.

Senator C otjzens. Y ou would have been an unusual investor if 
you had done that, wouldn’t you?

Doctor W inkler. Possibly so.
Senator C ouzens. From your general knowledge of investors is 

it not a fact that they rely more on the integrity of the house selling 
the securities than they do on the details of the flotation, and so forth?

Doctor W inkler. I should think so, and also upon statements 
made by what are known here as bond salesmen.

Senator C ouzens. Do you agree with Mr. May, I think it was, 
who testified on yesterday that there was no legislative remedy for 
these things?

Doctor W inkler. At the moment I do not think there is.
Senator C ouzens. Wouldn’t it perhaps be a good thing if we put 

some of these international bankers and these public accountants in 
jail, who permit these things to go on and mislead the public?

Doctor W inkler . If the provisions as contained in the various 
prospectuses, including the official stock exchange listing, had been 
adhered to, investors would have been afforded a considerable degree 
of protection, because the requirements as I understand them which 
are made by the New York Stock Exchange in reference to infor
mation to be furnished to the exchange, is to my way of thinking 
much more comprehensive than any information demanded by any 
other legitimate exchange in the world.

Senator C ouzens. D o you believe it is impossible for Congress to 
legislate to punish people who violate those conditions?

Doctor W inkler . I should think that few things are impossible 
for Congress to legislate about. [Laughter.]

Senator C ouzens. I did not get your answer to my question, 
Doctor Winkler.

Doctor W inkler . I should say, Mr. Senator, that Congress might 
be able to legislate about anything that is legislatable as it were.

Senator C ouzens. That is hardly an answer to my question. 
I was asking with relation to specific cases. As I understood Mr. 
May, of Price, Waterhouse & Co., certified public accountants, to 
testify on yesterday, he did not believe that Congress could or should 
legislate to protect the public against this sort of thing. I now ask 
you if in this particular case you think any legislation could have 
protected the public.

Doctor W inkler. I should think so, because they have in Great 
Britain a somewhat similar situation, where the investing public is 
afforded a considerable degree of protection by virtue of their so- 
called companies act, and that is a governmental instrumentality. 
I therefore see no reason why we could not copy from other nations 
what is good and worth copying rather than to confine our copying 
to what is not particularly good or worth copying.
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Senator Couzens. In other words, you do not subscribe to the 
general propagandist theory that Congress should leave business 
alone?

Doctor W inkler. That depends in my opinion upon specific 
cases.

Senator C ouzens. If you do not care to answer such a question, 
all right, I will excuse you.

Doctor W inkler. It will depend in my opinion upon specific 
cases, I say.

Senator Couzens. Of course, Congress could not legislate to fit 
specific cases. So I was asking you a general question.

Doctor W inkler. I should have suggested that.
Senator C ouzens. And if my inquiry tends to embarrass you, you 

need not answer it.
Doctor W inkler. I should suggest in that case that we enact 

legislation similar to that pertaining to the companies act in Great 
Britain, which in my opinion affords ample protection to investors 
by holding all those who may issue prospectuses, that sign state
ments, liable for the statements contained in such prospectuses or 
statements.

Senator C ouzens. Liable in a criminal way as well as in a civil way?
Doctor W inkler. Exactly.
Senator B arkley. Doctor Winkler, in making that answer do you 

take into consideration that we operate in this country under a dual 
system of government, and that ordinary crimes are punished by the 
States and not by the Federal Government? And that the Federal 
Government has jurisdiction only to legislate on such matters as per
tain to interstate commerce, or violation of some Federal function? 
The ordinary fraud perpetrated by a company or a group of men upon 
individuals is punished by the State and not by the Federal Govern
ment. Your suggestion that we copy the law of Great Britain with 
reference to the matter which you have discussed, would be subject 
to the difference that in Great Britain their legislative body has full 
jurisdiction, whereas here, a part of the jurisdiction is under State 
legislatures and in other matters with the Congress.

Doctor W inkler. I trust, Mr. Senator, you will appreciate my 
position, that the suggestion I made comes from one who is not 
experienced in legislation or in legal matters. I look upon these 
things from the standpoint of the analyst of bond values, and possibly 
from the standpoint of the ordinary investor.

Senator B arkley . And you are not looking at it from the stand
point of the constitutional lawyer?

Doctor W inkler . No; not at all. And I could not because I am 
not familiar either with legislation or with constitutional law.

Senator C ouzens. I hope that is not true as to the Senator from 
Kentucky.

Senator B arkley. Well, of course we all claim to be constitutional 
lawyers.

Senator C ouzens. So long as we legislate in the matter of inter
state traffic in women and narcotics I think we can legislate in this 
connection.

Senator B arkley. I am not making the point that we can not 
do it, but my question was prompted by the suggestion of the wit
ness that we copy some law of England, in regard to which I desired
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to call his attention that Parliament has supreme control over all 
such matters, whereas there is no such condition in this country, for 
there is a division of authority between a State and the Congress, 
and whatever we do must be done under the authority we have as a 
Federal Government.

Doctor W inkler. Perhaps I might add that a beginning seems 
to have been made already in this direction by a ruling issued the 
other day by the New York Stock Exchange, whereby companies 
whose securities are listed upon the exchange will have to submit 
their books to an independent audit, which was as far as I know an 
entirely voluntary step on the part of the exchange.

Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, what is your opinion as an expert 
as to the value of the collateral at the time the bonds of Kreuger & Toll 
were originally sold and at the present time if there had been no 
substitutions? I might say that substantially that question was 
asked of Mr. Durant on yesterday, and he felt incapable of giving us 
an estimate. Can you help the committee in that situation?

Doctor W inkler. The par value of the pledged collateral was in 
excess of $60,000,000 at the time the debentures were sold to the 
American public to the amount of $50,000,000.

Senator F letcher. Now how about the actual value?
Doctor W inkler. Some of them had an actual value by reason of 

being listed, so that it is relatively easy to determine the value of 
those listed. Others did not have a listed market. But in the spring 
of 1929 it was a very simple matter to obtain a dependable market 
value for the unlisted securities merely because similar securities were 
outstanding in the market. My estimate is, which is based upon the 
considerations I have just mentioned, that the market value, the 
conservative market value of the pledged collateral at the time of the 
issuance of the $50,000,000 of bonds, was at least equal to if not in 
excess of the $50,000,000.

Senator C ouzens. Then at the time of the substition was there any 
material difference?

Doctor W inkler. Oh, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Senator Couzens, may I have the witness complete 

an answer to the second part of my question?
Senator C ouzens. Yes.
Doctor W inkler . If there had been no substitutions the value 

to-day, computed similarly, would be at least twenty-four and one- 
half million dollars.

Mr. M arrinan. Now, Doctor Winkler, what is the value of 
the substituted collateral at the present time?

Doctor W inkler. The value of the substituted collateral, very 
little of which has a listed market anywhere, and taking into ac
count general-market conditions, is, according to my estimate, some
what in excess of nine and three-fourths million dollars. In other 
words, equivalent to at least 20 cents on the dollar of the present out
standing amount of the secured debentures.

Senator C ouzens. Would the maturity of the collateral have any 
bearing upon the value of the security, outside of the market value?

Doctor W inkler . Not to my way of thinking, because maturity 
of foreign government bonds is distinctly a misnomer, for such bonds 
rarely mature at the maturity date.
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Senator C ouzens. Just how are they handled, then? Just how are 
such securities awarded if they have no maturity date?

Doctor W inkler. They have a maturity date, but in appraising 
the value of a foreign-govemment bond I personally do not permit 
myself to be influenced by the date of maturity because of my ex
perience in studying foreign-government bonds, which are rarely paid 
off at maturity. I take into account the existing factors.

Senator C ouzens. But the fact is that they are paid off, because the 
buyer has the right to get his money or to take a refunding bond, 
has he not?

Doctor W inkler. Yes.
Senator C ouzens. In what respect are securities of foreign govern

ments different from our own Federal Government securities?
Doctor W inlker . Technically speaking they are not.
Senator C ouzens. That is what I wanted to know.
Doctor W inkler. But the credit standing of one government is 

different from that of another government.
Senator Couzens. Yes; but it is quite to be expected that a national 

government, such as France, is sound, and yet because of some unusual 
condition the sale price of the bond may go down, or of the security, 
may go down, as is the case of our own Federal Government at times, 
to 80 or 85. But that does not change the intrinsic value of the 
security which the buyer intends to hold until it matures, does it?

Doctor W inkler . No. But I thought I was to confine my atten
tion to the remaining bonds which to-day constitute the collateral 
in this case.

Senator C ouzens. Yes. But I was just asking about the general 
proposition. And my understanding is correct, is that right?

Doctor W inkler . Absolutely correct.
Senator F letcher. Was any question ever raised about these sub

stituted securities being forged?
Doctor W inkler . According to my information, which I have 

obtained from those identified with the Kreuger & Toll bonds, the 
securities which are to-day on deposit with the Swedish Bank are said 
to be genuine in every respect.

The Chairman. The forgeries were in another corporation?
Doctor W inkler . Yes, in another corporation.
Senator C ouzens. If this question embarrasses you, Doctor 

Winkler, you do not need to answer it: From your observations in 
this case do you believe that Lee, Higginson & Co. did their full 
duty to their customers all throughout this transaction?

Doctor W inkler. Personally I do not think so.
Senator C ouzens. Thank you very much for your answer.
Senator T ownsend. Doctor Winkler, would you mind giving the 

committee your reason why you do not think so?
Doctor W inkler. It seems to me that where substitutions are 

permitted it is perhaps the duty of those who distribute the bonds 
to the public to see to it that when substitutions are made the bonds 
put in place of the withdrawn bonds are at least as sound intrinsically 
as the bonds taken out. If I recall correctly, Lee, Higginson & Co. 
have been floating securities for many years, and I doubt as to 
whether they would have offered directly to the investing public 
securities that were put in place of certain other bonds that the 
Kreuger Co. took out. Therefore, I believe it was to some extent

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1314 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

their duty to see to it that when good bonds are taken out at least 
equal bonds are put in place of them.

Senator T ownsend. Have you any knowledge or do you believe 
Lee, Higginson & Co. thought they were of equal value to the bonds 
that were taken out?

Doctor W inkler. I am afraid I could not answer that question, 
Mr. Senator.

Senator Fletcher. As I understand the situation, they do not 
claim that they knew anything about it. They did not bother about 
it. Even the trustee did not trouble himself about it very much, just 
accepted a certificate from Kreuger & Toll. I understood Mr. Durant 
to say on yesterday that Lee, Higginson & Co. did not know about 
those substitutions, or if they did they did not investigate, or did not 
consider it their duty to do so, and the trustee did not know about it, 
and that trustee was the Lee, Higginson Trust Co.

Mr. M arrinan. I think the record will show that the Lee, Higgin
son Trust Co. was advised.

Senator F letcher. They were advised, but—■—
Mr. M arrinan (continuing). But they claimed that that informa

tion was sequestered there and not communicated to anyone in the 
affiliated banking house.

Senator C ouzens. Doctor Winkler, do you think it was proper to 
have this exchange of securities at par value instead of at market 
value?

Doctor W inkler. In the spring of 1929 it may not have been un
usual. To-day it is very much so. Because in the spring of 1929 prac
tically all those bonds that were pledged, or said to have been pledged, 
were well thought of. In the spring of 1929 there were many more 
borrowers, or rather there were many more lenders than borrowers. 
It was easier to lend money than to find a borrower. Therefore, the 
difference in the spring of 1929 between par value and market value, 
regardless of the intrinsic soundness of the bond, was practically the 
same. To-day it is altogether different.

Senator Couzens. So you do not think the fact that they used par 
in this case was a premeditated scheme?

Doctor W inkler. I should not think so.
Senator Couzens. D o you not think there was some other respon

sibility of the part of Lee, Higginson & Co. in the matter outside of an 
examination or consideration of the indenture and the securities de
posited with it?

Doctor W inkler . I think that Lee, Higginson & Co. should have 
made it their business to obtain information from time to time as to 
substitutions of collateral, regardless of how serious or how inconse
quential such substitutions may have been.

Senator C ouzens. Outside of this particular transaction, isn’t it a 
fact that they placed Mr. Durant on a number of corporations as their 
representative?

Doctor W inkler . I am not familiar with that.
The Chairman. Mr. Durant, testified on yesterday here before the 

committee that he was a director in the Kreuger & Toll Co. for three 
years but never attended a directors’ meeting.

Senator Couzens. That was the point I was getting at. I under
stood that was the testimony, and I was asking Doctor Winkler if in 
doing that they did not in fact lead their customers to believe that
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they were keeping in close contact with those corporations, by putting 
Mr. Durant on their boards of directors, but perhaps I am beyond 
what Doctor Winkler is testifying about. If I am he may say he 
doesn’t care to go into that matter.

Doctor W inkler. I am afraid I am compelled to say I don’t 
know, Mr. Senator.

The Chairman. This matter of substitution of collateral at par 
value isn’t the customary thing even at that time, was it? In other 
words, it was not the custom in the market carried down to that 
period, was it?

Doctor W inkler . N o.
The Chairman. In other words, it was a new thing.
Doctor W inkler. Whether it was new or not I could not testify.
The Chairman. It was not an old thing, then?
Doctor W inkler . I should not think so.
The Chairman. No. Now you may proceed with your examina

tion, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan . Doctor Winkler, you gave us our first information 

regarding the comparative value of the pledged collateral, which I 
might say I had previously been unable to ascertain. Do you care 
to give us some information of a similar character with regard to the 
comparative income from the originally pledged securities, and from 
the finally substituted securities, without going into the matter of 
splitting fractions, but just giving the results approximately?

Doctor W inkler. All right. If there had been no substitutions 
the income per annum to-day would amount to $1,681,500, equivalent 
to a little more than $35 per bond instead of the stipulated $50.

The Chairman. What is the income now, after the substitution?
Doctor W inkler. As a result of the substitutions the income at 

this moment is $628,350, or $13 per annum, approximately one-third 
of the annual income which would have accrued to the debenture 
holders if there had been no substitutions.

Mr. M arrinan . Doctor Winkler, there is a curious provision in 
the debenture, and I may not state it with technical precision, but 
substantially it says that if the income requirements fall below the 
120 per cent ratio yet the bonds are not to be regarded in default. 
Is that a usual provision, and, if so, what does it mean?

Doctor W inkler . It means exactly what it says, that if the income 
falls below the stipulated ratio the bonds should not be regarded as 
being in default, the belief being, I suppose, that income would come 
from other sources. But it seems to me that a provision of this sort 
is not—or rather I should say, a provision of this sort does not afford 
all the protection that a buyer of bonds is perhaps entitled to.

The C hairman. Is that a usual provision in these indentures?
Doctor W inkler. I could not say.
The Chairman. Have you ever known of any other case like it?
Doctor W inkler. I have not.
The Chairman. All right. That answers it sufficiently for me.
Senator C ouzens. Is it usual that when collateral falls down, as it 

did in this case, to require additional collateral in order to bring it up 
to protect the securities?

Doctor W inkler. If I understand the prospectus correctly, if there 
is a deficiency as far as the income or the par value are concerned, 
the company agrees to make up such deficiency, providing it has in 
its possession bonds of the eligible type.
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Senator C ouzens. That is, with specific reference to this particular 
indenture.

Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Senator C ouzens. But I was asking if you know what the usual 

practice is with respect to such a situation. I have seen these inden
tures where they required, in case the collateral fell below the amount 
fixed at the time, that additional collateral should be deposited in 
order to maintain the security. Do you know of any case such as 
that?

Doctor W inkler. No; I do not. My impression is that indentures 
are rarely read before the bonds are bought, but are read after there 
is default.

Senator C ouzens. We are quite well aware of that. [Laughter.]
The C hairman. Therefore, there is all the greater responsibility 

upon the man writing the debenture, the trustee who administers it, 
and so on, than there would be otherwise. The public really ought 
to have their protection. The public are not usually suspicious of 
the instrument and as a rule do not even read it. They rather see 
who is connected with the undertaking, isn’t that it?

Doctor W inkler . I should think so, Mr. Chairman.
The C hairman. All right.
M r. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, have you examined the listing 

application of the Kreuger & Toll Co., which was filed August 6, 
1929, and approved August 14, of that year, for listing this issue on 
the New York Stock Exchange?

Doctor W inkler . I have.
Mr. M arrinan. If the provisions of that agreement, contained in 

the listing application, had been fully complied with the American 
investor would have received more protection than he actually got, 
isn’t that true?

Doctor W inkler. My impression is that if all the provisions con
tained in the stock exchange listing sheet had been carried out by 
the company, the sheet which was used in applying for a listing of 
these bonds, the investor would have had all the protection that he% 
could possibly obtain. Because among the things the applicant for* 
listing agreed to furnish to the exchange are the following:

To publish a statement of earnings annually.
To publish promptly to holders of bonds any action in respect to 

interest on bonds.
To notify the stock exchange if a deposit of collateral is changed 

or removed.
Mr. M arrinan. Whose job was it to see that that was done, or 

was there anybody in the picture definitely charged with that 
responsibility?

Doctor W inkler . The company agreed to furnish this information 
to the exchange.

Senator T ownsend. That is a requirement of the New York 
Stock Exchange, is it not?

Doctor W inkler. Oh, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, my attention has been called to 

the following statement, attributed to the Lee, Higginson Trust Co., 
in the Commercial and Financial Chronicle of New York under date 
of March 26, 1932:

Substitutions have been made in the Kreuger & Toll secured debenture issue 
in accordance with the terms of the indenture.
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And, furthermore:
Information as to the collateral has been currently available to debenture 

holders throughout the life of the issue in the office of the trustee.
Do you agree that the substitutions were made in accordance with 

the provisions of the indenture?
Doctor W inkler . I should think so. But I should like to qualify 

that answer to this effect. That although I have examined the 
listing of the bonds pledged originally, as well as the bonds substi
tuted in place of the original collateral, it is difficult for me to tell 
whether at the time the changes were made the provisions of the 
indenture were carried out in full. On the whole it would seem that 
they have been carried out literally. If you inquire as to the relative 
merit of substituted bonds for withdrawn bonds, I would be able to 
say that invariably an inferior bond was put in in place of a distinctly 
good and sound investment.

Senator C otjzens. Is it practicable to sell such securities without 
the power of substitution? I do not mean to sell them, but is it 
practicable from a business standpoint to have it so that these 
securities may not be substituted when such securities are sold?

Doctor W inkler. It is very often done.
Senator Cotjzens. Do you mean it is often done where no substi

tution is permissible?
Doctor W inkler. Yes.
The Chairman. And where it is permitted it is with securities of 

equal or greater value?
Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. A moment ago you spoke of the company having 

agreed to do certain things. One of the representatives of the press 
has just said to me he did not know whether you meant by that 
statement Lee, Higginson & Co. or Kreuger & Toll Co.

Doctor W inkler. The application to the New York Stock Ex
change was signed by the Kreuger & Toll Co., by Donald Durant, 
director. In other words, the Kreuger & Toll Co., or rather Donald 
Durant for and on behalf of the Kreuger & Toll Co., agreed to furnish 
this information.

The C hairman. So that it was the Kreuger & Toll Co. that had 
agreed to furnish the information?

Doctor W inkler . Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Through Donald Durant?
Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Yesterday he did not seem to know about the 

Kreuger & Toll Co. Go ahead, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. At least he never attended a directors’ meeting.
The C hairman. No.
Mr. M arrinan. T o return to the second part of that quotation 

from the Commercial and Financial Chronicle of New York:
Information as to the collateral has been currently available to debenture 

holders throughout the life of the issue on the office of the trustee.
Do you think that information of such importance as the status of 

the pledged collateral under the various substitutions, and its remain
ing merely on file in the office of the trustee without the trustee or the 
bankers or the New York Stock Exchange or any of the institutions 
involved, making some effort of their own, on their own initiation if
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the trustee did not undertake that responsibility, to apprise the 
holders of the bonds of the status from time to time of the pledged 
collateral, was sufficient?

Doctor W inkler. I think in view of the important changes that 
took place the trustee should, without any question, have notified 
those who were invited to subscribe to those bonds originally, and 
particularly since the information, as the trustee seems to have 
admitted, was available at the offices of the trustee.

Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, from your knowledge—and if 
this is an embarrassing question I wish you would so state and I believe 
the chairman will consent to have you relieved of making an answer 
to it—from your knowledge of practices in financial circles is it your 
opinion that information available or made available to the trustee 
of this issue, Lee, Higginson Trust Co., did as a matter of routine 
reach the firm of Lee, Higginson & Co., and other members of the 
syndicate which sold the Kreuger & Toll securities?

Doctor W inkler . I could not possibly answer that question 
because I do not know. As I understand the information was 
available at the office of the Lee, Higginson Trust Co. Whether 
they used it to their own advantage, whether they communicated the 
information to any members of the syndicate that sold the bonds, I 
really do not know.

Mr. M arrinan. They were a little less sound bankers if that 
information were available and they did not know about it, isn’t that 
true?

Doctor W inkler . If they had got possession of the information, 
the investor might possibly have excused it. But inasmuch as the 
trustee, who acts as far as I can make out for the investor as against 
the company, it might have been advisable to at least tell the public 
of the changes that had taken place.

Mr. M arrinan . D o you think it a healthy arrangement, and I do 
not propose to go into any legalistic phases, but is it a healthy set-up 
wherein there is an interlocking directorate and quite an apparent 
community of interest between the issuing company, the bankers 
floating the issue, and the trustee; is it a healthy set-up from the stand
point of the investor, and especially in a situation such as we have here 
where the investor quite apparently was kept in ignorance of the true 
condition of this particular issue?

Doctor W inkler. It is unhealthy only in so far as the trustee does 
not acquaint the investor with information which he could use to 
advantage.

Senator C ouzens. Well, right at that point: Assuming that this 
substitution had been broadcast to all investors, just what effect 
would it have had upon the securities in your opinion?

Doctor W inkler . It depends upon the time at which such broad
cast might have been made.

Senator C ouzens. Well, at the time of the substitution.
Doctor W inkler . If at the time when the substitutions were 

made, it might have led very many holders of Kreuger & Toll deben
tures to dispose of their bonds. It might have led the banking houses 
identified with the Kreuger & Toll financing to undertake a very 
careful study of the Kreuger & Toll situation, and they might have 
detected irregularities before they assumed the gigantic proportions 
they did subsequently assume.
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Senator C ouzens. I assumed that that would be correct, in part 
at least. But as to a person only who made it almost his exclusive 
business of making investments. On the other hand, to the average 
purchaser of these securities, knowledge of the substitutions would m 
all probability have had little influence upon him; isn’t that so?

Doctor W inkler. Perhaps so.
Senator C ouzens. In other words, he would not be much disturbed 

so long as the trustee was satisfied.
Doctor W inkler. Correct.
Senator C ouzens. I think the greater responsibility would be upon 

the trustee.
Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
Senator C ouzens. And if you and I were just casual investors in 

these securities, we would have paid little or no attention to the 
receipt of a notice that there had been a substitution such as this, 
isn’t that correct?

Doctor W inkler . I should think so.
Senator C ouzens. So after all much of this difficulty that occurs 

is caused no doubt by the faith the investor has in the issuing house. 
What is your answer to that?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Wouldn’t it be well to add to that the faith in fact 

that the New York Stock Exchange has passed on the indenture and 
approved it?

Doctor W inkler . The information furnished to the stock exchange 
is so comprehensive and so detailed so far as the information goes; 
yes. I do not know whether it is physically possible for any institu
tion where thousands upon thousands of issues are listed, personally 
to investigate the accuracy of every statement made.

The Chairman. That is not a response to my question, but you 
perhaps did not understand it. The public had faith in the fact that 
it is a listed stock; is that right?

Doctor W inkler. To a considerable extent.
The Chairman. And it only becomes a listed stock because the 

stock exchange has approved it.
Doctor W inkler . Yes, sir.
The Chairman. The other point you raise is whether the stock 

exchange is trying to do more business than they can attend to, 
and I do not want to go into that.

Senator C ouzens. Is it practicable, Doctor Winkler, to require 
some governmental agent to certify to the facts contained in a pros
pectus before it is allowed to be issued?

Doctor W inkler. It would be almost an impossible task. I am 
afraid I will have to go back to what I said awhile ago—an instru
mentality similar to the companies act in Great Britain, where those 
who sign statements assume responsibility, which means that they 
will not sign statements unless they feel that those statements are 
accurate in every detail.

Senator C ouzens. Yes; but you have to do more than feel, some
times. You have to know and not just feel that these statements are 
accurate.

Doctor W inkler. If they know that their misstatements will be 
punishable by law, and severely punishable by statute, they will take 
pains to see to it that the statements are accurate in every detail.
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Mr. M arrinan . So that you think that that would be a better 
governmental procedure?

Doctor W inkler. It would seem to me so.
The C hairman. D o you have reference to the officers of the 

exchange in that statement? To make them responsible for it?
Doctor W inkler. N o. Those that issue statements on the basis 

of which the public money is put up—that is, officers and directors of 
corporations whose securities are traded in in the markets.

The Chairman. T o be effective that would have to be done by the 
State of New York or the New York Stock Exchange, or the Federal 
Government would have to find a way of reaching them, is that it, 
Doctor?

Doctor W inkler . Precisely.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, there has been frequent mention 

of the withdrawal of the French bonds. On January 23, 1930, 
Kreuger withdrew $13,416,000 in French bonds and substituted 
therefor about $13,000,000 of Serbian 6% per cent and Hungarian land 
reform 5}i per cent bonds. How did these Serbian and Hungarian 
bonds compare in value as sound collateral, giving consideration to 
their marketability, with the French bonds, which were withdrawn?

Doctor W inkler. The French bonds that were withdrawn on 
January 23,1930, constituted at the time of withdrawal fundamentally 
secure investments enjoying ready marketability not only on the 
Paris Stock Exchange, but everywhere.

Senator C ouzens. Of what value?
Doctor W inkler . Of practically the par value. The market value 

of the withdrawn bonds was practically equivalent to the par value. 
On the other hand, early in 1930 conditions in Central Europe and in 
the Balkans were distinctly unsatisfactory, and were growing worse 
every day, so that the substituted Yugo-Slav and Hungarian bonds 
not only did not have a market, but even if they had had a market 
would have been appraised at very substantially below the par value.

Senator C ouzens. How much below?
Doctor W inkler . I should say the very maximum at which those 

bonds might have found a buyer would have been between 40 and 
50 cents on the dollar. And I am erring on the liberal side.

Mr. M arrinan . Doctor Winkler, I have been told that Lee, 
Higginson & Co. issued a circular some time in May, 1931, advertising 
Kreuger & Toll participating debentures at a time after important 
changes had taken place in this pledged collateral in the secured 
debenture issue. If the bankers had the information which the 
trustee possessed were they justified in those circumstances in rec
ommending either the secured debentures or the participating 
debentures as of May, 1931?

Doctor W inkler. If they were in the possession of the informa
tion------

Mr. M arrinan. First, Doctor, are you familiar with such a Circular?
Doctor W inkler. Are you sure you do not refer to a circular 

dated January, 1932?
Mr. M arrinan. I was coming to that next. There was a series of 

them. You may answer the question for the January circular if you 
so desire.

Doctor W inkler. In January, 1932, there was a circular issued by 
Lee, Higginson & Co. recommending the purchase of an issue which 
was junior to the secured debentures, as an undervalued security.
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Senator C ouzens. Describe what you mean by an undervalued 
security.

Doctor W inkler. I shall read from this circular:
Kreuger & Toll Co. American certificates are now selling at about 6 * * *. 

Taking into consideration facts alone and not general apprehension unsupported 
by facts, they represent, in our opinion, an interesting commitment from the 
standpoint of price in relation to intrinsic value.

Senator C ouzens. And that is what you mean by an undervalued 
security. Let me see that, will you please?

Mr. M arrinan. That circular contained a rather enthusiastic 
indorsement by Ivar Kreuger himself, did it not?

Doctor W inkler. I believe it did.
Mr. M arrinan. And that was during the month when the firm of 

Price, Waterhouse & Co. in behalf of the International Tel. & Tel. 
and in the Ericsson Telephone deal was discovering certain irregu
larities which were of consequence and had considerable bearing upon 
Kreuger’s methods of doing business, is that not true?

Doctor W inkler. I gather that, Mr. Marrinan, from reports in 
the newspapers and from the testimony yesterday.

Mr. M arrinan. And yet at that time and at least with some im
portant people in the Street in a position to question Kreuger and his 
methods, we have here a circular going forth to investors urging pur
chases of these participating debentures, is that not true?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. As a sort of blanket question, which may be too 

casual and inexact for one of your precision of thought to answer, 
and if so I will restate it— is it true that Kreuger with all his swindling 
deported himself better under the terms of the secured debenture 
agreement than he was legally obligated to do had he exercised fully 
the latitude given to him?

Doctor W inkler. I should say so, Mr. Marrinan.
The Chairman. In other words, he was operating under an agree

ment------
Doctor W inkler . In other words, Mr. Kreuger, instead of sub

stituting Yugo-Slav bonds for French bonds might have substituted 
bonds distinctly inferior to Yugo-Slav, such as Bolivian internal 
bonds or Paraguayan internal bonds.

The C hairman. Or most anything which could be called a bond.
Doctor W inkler. Or most anything by the name of bond or de

benture, providing it was paying interest at the time of substitution.
The C hairman. Provided it had made one payment of interest?
Doctor W inkler. At the time of substitution.
The Chairman. And that was the agreement that was approved 

and that he was operating under?
Doctor W inkler. It seems so, Mr. Chairman.
Senator C ouzens. Have any of the substituted bonds defaulted?
Doctor W inkler. The Hungarian bonds, the Yugo-Slav bonds, and 

the Ecuadorian bonds are in default.
Senator C ouzens. As to interest only?
Doctor W inkler. As to interest only. But I must qualify that to 

a certain extent. Both Hungary and Yugoslavia are paying the 
interest on these bonds in their native currencies at par of exchange, 
depositing such payments with local institutions to the credit of for
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eign bondholders or creditors. But inasmuch as the current market 
value of these currencies is substantially below the par value, the pay
ment, even if it were available, would be considerably below that which 
is scheduled to be payable to the creditors.

Senator C ouzens. Well, does the bond itself specify what cur
rency?

Doctor W inkler . Yes; the bond is a gold dollar bond.
Senator C ouzens. And so as to the difference between the depre

ciated currency and the gold dollar, to that extent they are in default; 
is that it?

Doctor W inkler. A s far as the creditor is concerned they are in 
complete default, because the creditor can get nothing out of those 
countries. He merely has a receipt, if he has that much, which shows 
that money is being deposited to his credit, but he can not use such 
deposited funds.

Senator C ouzens. All he can do if he wants to use it is to go over 
there and spend it; is that right?

Doctor W inkler . And obtain special permission------
Senator C ouzens. Yes.
Doctor W inkler (continuing). How and when he may use it 

within the country.
The C hairman. There were a large number of substitutions from 

the time bonds were issued clear down to Kreuger’s death, were there 
not?

Doctor W inkler . Yes; Mr. Chairman.
The C hairman. And each one substituted bonds of par value, but 

of lower intrinsic value?
Doctor W inkler. In practically every case. And also bonds that 

had a market were taken out where bonds that had no market were 
put in.

The Chairman. In other words, inferior bonds were substituted 
right along up to his death. You spoke of certain South American 
bonds that might have been used. I am wondering what might have 
happened if he had lived another month. We might have had them, 
eh?

Doctor W inkler. This I could not answer, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. N o ; but there was no reason why they could not 

have been put in?
Doctor W inkler. N o. Provided they lived up to the provisions.
The C hairman. Provided they lived up to the specifications, 

which were not hard.
Mr. M arrinan. Doctor Winkler, there was a mention here 

yesterday of a certain delicacy in this situation by reason of negotia
tions proceeding between American creditors and these Swedish 
companies and possibly the Swedish Government. I have no desire 
to ask a question which in any manner might embarrass that situa
tion. With that in mind I struck from my list many questions 
yesterday which I had intended to ask. This question may fall into 
that category. If it does, please so indicate.

It has been stated that there has been a progressive siphoning of 
the assets of the Kreuger enterprises into Sweden while their liabilities 
were being dumped in America. Have you any knowledge bearing 
upon this allegation?

Doctor W inkler. My only answer to this question would be that 
Kreuger & Toll securities, or rather “ insecurities,” were sold in the
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American market, whereas collateral pledged or scheduled to be 
pledged was deposited in Sweden. In other words, we hold a note 
evidencing indebtedness, whereas in Sweden the concrete assets are 
on deposit.

I hope that answers your question, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. That answers the question completely.
Senator C ouzens. May I ask, Doctor Winkler, if you read this 

particular circular of Lee, Higginson & Co., dated January, 1932?
Doctor W inkler . Yes, I have, Mr. Senator.
Senator C ouzens. With your familiarity with the British com

panies act would you consider this a circular in violation of that 
act?

Doctor W inkler. Very definitely so, Mr. Senator.
Senator C ouzens. Well, a careful reading of the circular shows a 

very great evasiveness as to any promises or statement of fact, and 
it seems to me a very shrewdly and dishonestly drawn statement, 
because you are unable to pin any direct fact in the statement. And
I wondered how the companies act such as you have referred to 
would catch a statement of this sort.

Doctor W inkler. I am of the opinion, Mr. Senator, that the 
British companies act, as far as I am familiar with the important 
features of the act, would afford protection definitely in this case, 
regardless of evasive statements, actual or alleged, contained in the 
circular.

Senator C ouzens. In other words, you believe that if we had an 
act over here such as the British companies act that the issuers of 
this statement could have been punished under the act?

Doctor W inkler. I am inclined to think so, Mr. Senator.
Senator C ouzens. Is this in the record?
The Chairman. N o.
Senator C ouzens. I would like to have it go in the record at this 

point.
The Chairman. If there is no objection it will be so ordered. It 

may be printed in the record at this point.
(The circular of Lee, Higginson & Co., dated January, 1932, headed 

An Undervalued Security, is here printed in the record in full, as 
follows:)

AN UNDERVALUED SECURITY

Kreuger & Toll Co. American certificates are now selling at about 6 on the 
New York Stock Exchange. Taking into consideration facts alone and not 
general apprehension unsupported by facts, they represent, in our opinion, an 
interesting commitment from the standpoint of price in relation to intrinsic value.

In the inclosed circular are given an outline of the company’s business, its 
investments, and figures taken from the balance sheet as of December 31, 1930. 
These figures indicate the strong earning power and asset value available for the 
certificates. Since their publication, and particularly in recent months, as we 
all know, prices in general have fallen, and at the moment considerable uncer
tainty as to the future exists in the minds of the investing public. Clarification 
of the general situation is difficult owing to the many factors involved, and the 
many attempts to do so are difficult of interpretation so far as shedding light on 
the future market values of securities is concerned. What can be relied upon, 
however, is the fact that the world has emerged from all previous depressions and 
the essentially sound enterprises have survived with a substantial recovery in 
value of their security issues taking place as conditions improved.

At their present market price, the equity issues of Kreuger & Toll Co. are 
selling for about $64,500,000 as compared with about $237,000,000 at the close 
of 1930. This reflects the political and economic difficulties prevailing in Europe
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for an interest in Kreuger & Toll Co. represents ownership in a cross section of 
some of the most important European enterprises, including control of the world’s 
largest match manufacturer, of its greatest iron ore properties, and of Sweden's 
largest wood-pulp producer, besides a substantial interest in the second largest 
concern in the communication field; the company is also creditor of many Euro
pean countries. Unless one lacks all faith in the future of the world, and in the 
preservation of its economic structure, it seems obvious that these assets will not 
continue to be valued as they are at the present time, values which not only 
write off entirely the company’s holdings of Government bonds, totaling over 
$100,000,000, but also write down its other available assets to about 30 per cent 
of their book value.

In spite of prevailing anxiety over political and private government debts and 
without denying that difficulties exist for any company engaged in international 
trade, we believe that Kreuger & Toll American certificates are currently under- 
priced.

L e e , H ig g in s o n  & Co.
Ja n u a r y , 1932.

Mr. M arrinan. T o continue briefly Senator Couzens’s line of in
quiry with respect to the British companies act, is it not true, Doctor 
Winkler, that directors of companies are held responsible under the 
law for statements made in prospectuses or circulars?

Doctor W inkler. Not only are they held responsible for statements 
made, but they are held responsible for statements which they do 
not make and which they should make.

Mr. M arrinan. Is it not also true that all underwriting fees and 
commissions in connection with the flotation of various issues are as 
a matter of law required to be included in balance sheets, and where 
there is an omission, whether deliberate or accidental, there is a lia
bility for penalty? Isn’t that provision in the act?

Doctor W inkler. I believe it is, Mr. Marrinan, if I remember the 
provisions of the act correctly.

Mr. M arrinan. Can you state, because it rounds up in an im
pressive manner the entire situation within the British companies act, 
as it is of interest to the committee, the story of the Lord Kylsant case, 
which I believe is quite recent?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, Mr. Marrinan. If the committee will per
mit me I shall read excerpts from an article contained in The Law 
Times of November 14, 1931, relative to the alleged falsification of 
prospectuses sponsored by Lord Kylsant, head of the Royal Mail 
Steamship Co. I read in part:

The appellant—
That is Lord Kylsant------
Senator C otjzens. Do they punish Lords over there?
Doctor W inkler . Twelve months’ imprisonment, Mr. Senator. 

[Continuing reading:]
who had been the chairman of the Royal Mail Steamship Packet Co., was charged 
that he, as a director of that company, published a prospectus, which he knew to 
be false in a material particular, inviting subscriptions to a debenture issue, with 
intent to induce persons to subscribe or advance money to the company. * * * 
The prospectus, which was published in 1928, contained a statement of the capital 
issued and fully paid, of the existing debenture stock, of the reserve fund, and 
the insurance fund; and, after setting out the history of the company and stating 
that the object of the issue was to provide additional capital * * * it set 
out a table of the dividends paid for the year 1911 to the year 1927, inclusive, 
those dividends varying from 5 up to 8 per cent. * * * The prospectus did 
not state that for a number of years immediately preceding it the company had 
sustained losses on its trading and investment income, after allowing for depre
ciation; or that the dividends for those years had ultimately been paid out of the 
earnings of the war period.
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It is held, therefore, that a document could be false, where by a number of 
statements a false impression was intentionally conveyed, although each state
ment taken by itself might be true, applied to a criminal as well as to a civil case, 
and that the prospectus in the present case was accordingly false within the mean
ing of the section, because it put before intending investors, as materials upon 
which they could exercise a judgment on the existing position of the company, 
figures which apparently disclosed the existing position, but in fact concealed it.

M r. M arrinan . Doctor Winkler, where in this entire situation 
was the interest of investors protected in a manner worthy of the 
institutions involved?

Senator C ouzens. Before that is answered, Mr. Chairman, may I 
have that document that Doctor Winkler just read from put in the 
record fully?

The Chairman. H ow many pages is this, Doctor?
Doctor W inkler. Well, there are only three pages, but it is the 

only copy I have.
The Chairman. Will you furnish us a copy later?
Doctor W inkler . Yes.
The Chairman. If there is no objection that may be furnished and 

placed in the record at this point.
(The quotation from The Law Times of November 14, 1931, pre

sented by Doctor Winkler is here printed in the record in full as fol
lows :) «.

COURT OF CRIMINAL APPEAL, R EX V. KYLSANT

Avory, Branson, and Humphreys, Judges. November 2, 3, and 4. Criminal 
law— Fraud by director— Publication of fraudulent prospectus— No positive 
false statement— False impression conveyed by number of statements— Conceal
ment of true position of company— Whether prospectus “ false in any material 
particular” — Larceny act 1861 (24 and 25 Viet., ch. 96, sec. 84).

Appeal against conviction. The appellant, who had been the chairman of the 
R. M. S. P. Co., was charged (inter alia) that he, as a director of that company, 
published a prospectus, which he knew to be false in a material particular, invit
ing subscriptions to a debenture issue, with intent to induce persons to subscribe 
or advance money to the company, contrary to section 84 of the larceny act 1861. 
He was convicted on this charge at the central criminal court and was sentenced 
by Wright, judge, to 12 months’ imprisonment in the second division. On other 
counts, which charged him with publishing accounts which he knew to be false 
in material particulars, he was acquitted. The prospectus, which was published 
in 1928, contained a statement of the capital issued and fully paid, of the existing 
debenture stock, of the reserve fund, and the insurance fund; and, after setting 
out the history of the company and stating that the object of the issue was to 
provide additional capital for a new freehold building and for the general purposes 
of the company, it proceeded:

“ The interest on the present issue of debenture stock will amount to £100,000 
per annum. Although this company, in common with other shipping companies, 
has suffered from the depression in the shipping industry, the audited accounts 
of the company show that during the past 10 years the average annual balance 
available (including profits of the insurance fund), after providing for deprecia
tion and interest on existing debenture stocks, has been sufficient to pay the 
interest on the present issue more than five times over. After providing for all 
taxation, depreciation of the fleet, etc., adding to the reserves, and payment of 
dividends on the preferred stocks the dividends on the ordinary stock during 
the last 17 years have been as follows:”

And then it set out a table of the dividends paid for the year 1911 to the year
1927, inclusive, those dividends, varying from 5 up to 8 per cent, and down, 
on one occasion in 1926, to 4 per cent, but in 1927 again rising to 5 per cent. 
The prospectus did not state that for a number of years immediately preceding 
it the company had sustained losses on its trading and investment income after 
allowing for depreciation, or that the dividends for those years had ultimately 
been paid out of the earnings of the war period. It was conceded at the trial 
that every statement that appeared in the prospectus was true, and it was con
tended on behalf of the appellant (inter alia) that there was no evidence that
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the appellant had published a prospectus which was false in any material 
particular.

Held, that the principles laid down in Peek v. Gurney (L. Rep. 6 H. L. 377) 
and Aaron’s Reefs Limited v. Twiss (74 L. T. Rep. 794, 1896, A. C. 273) that a 
document could be false, where by a number of statements a false impression 
was intentionally conveyed, although each statement taken by itself might be 
true, applied to a criminal as well as to a civil case, and that the prospectus in 
the present case was accordingly false within the meaning of the section because 
it put before intending investors, as materials upon which they could exercise 
a judgment on the existing position of the company, figures which apparently 
disclosed the existing position, but in fact concealed it. Appeal dismissed.

(Counsel: For the appellant, Sir John Simon, K. C., J. E. Singleton, K. C., 
and Wilfrid Lewis, instructed by Holmes, Son and Pott; for the Crown, Sir 
William Jowitt, K. C. (A.-G.), D. N. Pritt, K. C., and Eustace Fulton, instructed 
by the director of public prosecutions.)

Mr. M arrinan. Read the question that I put to Doctor Winkler.
(Thereupon the question was read by the reporter, as above re

corded, as follows:)
Doctor Winkler, where in this entire situation was the interest of investors 

protected in a manner worthy of the institutions involved?
Doctor W inkler. I do not believe I could answer this question 

satisfactorily because the results more or less speak for themselves. 
If a bond purchased for approximately 100 cents on the dollar declines 
on the market to 12 cents oil the dollar as a result, to some extent, of 
carelessness on the part of those whose duty it seems to have been to 
look after the interests of investors, I should think that the investing 
public did not receive adequate protection.

Mr. M arrinan. Is there anything additional, Doctor Winkler, 
which you may voluntarily submit to the committee by way of help
fulness in dealing with the general problem which is here under con
sideration?

Doctor W inkler. I should like to submit, Mr. Marrinan, if you 
will permit, very briefly the chief provisions of the British companies 
act and also of a German measure that is being proposed to-day as a 
result of irregularities in connection with company statements and 
which led to rather substantial losses on the part of investors. It is 
very brief, and if the committee will permit me I should like to read 
it, or just submit it.

Senator C ouzens. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that he submit it in 
the record. We will have to give it more consideration.

The C hairman. If there is no objection that may be done. Would 
you outline it just briefly, Doctor Winkler, and then submit it for the 
record?

Doctor W inkler. For example, in Great Britain the revised com
panies act makes it compulsory for all British companies to keep 
fuller and more current business records; to expand the scope of 
information concerning conditions and operations made available to 
the public, and at the same time provide safeguards against inaccura
cies and misrepresentations; to define more clearly the duty of 
company directors and impose more severe penalties for their negli
gence or dishonest performance; and to safeguard further the original 
issuance and subsequent distribution of securities among the investors. 
Provision is also made for the protection of minority interests, the 
revised act specifying methods whereby, under just provocation, 
minority stockholders could invoke governmental aid, enforcing 
special audits and examinations of the company’s affairs.
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(The statement presented by Doctor Winkler is here printed in full 
in the record, as follows:)

From the information I have been able to gather on the basis of indentures 
analyzed, I concluded that the investing public is afforded little, if any, protection, 
either through the indenture or through circulars or prospectuses descriptive of 
loans offered to them.

It seems to me that the only way to remedy this situation is to enact in this 
country legislation similar to that enacted in foreign countries, notably Great 
Britain and Germany, which would give investors much needed protection.

In Great Britain, for example, the board of trade in 1925 appointed a com
mittee of men prominent in financial and business life, who were charged with 
studying the companies act and with making specific recommendations. In 
May, 1926, the committee submitted to Parliament a report summarizing the 
findings and containing recommendations. After due consideration, Parliament, 
in May, 1929, enacted a revised companies act, entirely in accordance with the 
suggestions submitted by the committee and contained in their report.

The revision of the act makes it compulsory for all British companies to keep 
fuller and more current business records; to expand the scope of information con
cerning conditions and operations made available to the public, and at the same 
time provide safeguards against inaccuracies and misrepresentations; to define 
more clearly the duty of company directors and impose more severe penalties 
for their negligence or dishonest performance; and to safeguard further the orig
inal issuance and subsequent distribution of securities among the investors. 
Provision is also made for the protection of minoiity interests, the revised act 
specifying methods whereby, under just provocation, minority stockholders 
could invoke governmental aid, enforcing special audits and examinations of the 
company’s affairs.

The provisions of the law were felt especially keenly when Lord Kylsant, head 
of the Royal Mail, was sentenced to one year’s imprisonment for misrepresenta
tion of annual earning figures in a prospectus issued over his signature.

In Germany the Government, in September, 1931, prompted by the revela
tions in connection with the failure of a number of important corporations, pro
mulgated an emergency decree which amends and radically- transforms the 
existing commercial code. The amendments prescribe in great detail the nature 
of the records every limited-liability company must keep. Particular stress is 
laid upon the annual balance sheet a*nd profit and loss account, for which very 
comprehensive standardized forms are provided. It is also made compulsory 
for all company figures and reports to be officially audited by independent certified 
accountants, and as no such class of professional accountants existed at the time 
in Germany, the amendments provide for their creation. Emphasis is also given 
to much more frank and extensive publicity which must be accorded to company 
reports. The duties of managers and directors are clearly defined, and heavy 
penalties are established for their improper performance.

In view of the connection between banks and industrial companies, the amend
ments provide also for the setting up of a machinery for a system of governmental 
banking control which would also directly affect the administration of ordinary 
business companies.

It is, therefore, apparent that only through the enactment of legislation similar 
to the above will we be able to give the American investing public protection.

Senator C ostigan. Doctor Winkler, has any legal question been 
raised with respect to the ownership of the substituted collateral?

Doctor W inkler. Yes, Mr. Senator.
Senator C ostigan. Will you state what the question is?
Doctor W inkler. When I was invited immediately after the 

Kreuger collapse to become a member of an independent protective 
committee for Kreuger & Toll 5 per cent secured gold bonds I accepted 
because I felt that the collateral, in spite of the substitutions, was 
quite valuable, and that given time and improvement in general 
world conditions the holders of the bonds stand a fairly good chance 
of recouping their losses. I therefore tried to secure information as 
to whether the collateral was actually on deposit with the Swedish 
bank, and whether the collateral, if on deposit in Sweden, belongs 
exclusively to the debenture holders, as it should on the basis of
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information originally furnished and which served as a basis for 
subscription to the bonds. I was told by counsel that the question 
of ownership is doubtful. In other words, the collateral which is on 
deposit may after all be claimed by those except the ones who put 
up their money.

The C hairman. Y ou have in your work examined a great many 
of these agreements or indentures, have you not?

Doctor W inkler . No, Mr. Chairman, I have not.
The C hairman. Y ou have not. Very well. That will be all.
Mr. Marrinan. Thank you very much, Doctor.
Is Mr. Altschul present?
The Chairman. I do not know how long we can continue. It 

depends on what matters come up in the Senate. But the next 
witness will be sworn and we will proceed.

You do solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth 
and nothing but the truth, regarding the matter now under investi
gation by the committee, so help you God?

Mr. A ltschul. I do, sir.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK ALTSCHUI, BANKER, NEW YORK CITY

(The witness was duly sworn, as above indicated, by the chairman 
of the committee.)

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Altschul, will you give to the reporter your 
full name- and address?

Mr. A ltschul. Frank Altschul, 550 Park Avenue, New York 
City.

Senator C ouzens. What is your occupation?
Mr. Altschul. I am a banker, sir.
Senator C ouzens. Banker?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes.
Senator C ouzens. Well, what kind of a banker? Investment 

banker, international banker, or domestic banker, or what?
Mr. Altschul. International banker, sir.
Senator C ouzens. International banker. I am glad you hesitated 

about saying that.
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Altschul, you are a partner in a firm which is 

a registered member of the exchange?
Mr. Altschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . You are a member of the governing committee of 

the exchange?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Are you on any of its standing committees?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Which ones are you on, or which one is the more 

important?
Mr. A ltschul. I am on the committee on stock list, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Am I correct in stating that you are the chairman 

of the committee on stock list?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . Will you please state to the committee as briefly 

as may be consistent with an understanding of the situation, just 
what are the duties of the committee on stock list?

Mr. A ltschul. The primary duty of the committee on stock list 
is to consider applications for the listing of securities on the New York
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Stock Exchange. In connection with the discharge of this primary 
obligation they have gradually developed certain collateral functions 
which have to do with the examination of papers prepared in connec
tion with listing applications, with the gradual development of require
ments looking to the obtaining of adequate and of constantly more 
adequate information for the benefit of the investor. And beyond 
that they have the general supervision of technical questions, such 
as the character of engraving work on stock certificates and matters 
with which I am sure this committee is not concerned.

For the convenience of the committee I have prepared an organiza
tion chart of the committee, in case you wish it, and also a short 
r6sum6 of the flow of business through the office of the committee. 
It may save your time if I will submit those documents for your 
inspection, or in evidence.

Mr. M arrinan . May I request that these documents be accepted 
for possible inclusion in the record, subject to their examination by 
some one in behalf of the committee before they are finally incor
porated into the record.

Mr. A ltschul. They are limited purely to a technical disclosure of 
the operations of the committee.

(Organization chart of the stock list committee of the New York 
Stock Exchange and a resume of the flow of business through the 
office of the committee on stock list were presented to the committee 
by Mr. Altschul:)

D escr iptio n  of th e  F l o w  of  B u sin e ss  T hr o u gh  th e  O ffic e  of th e  
C o m m ittee  on  Stock  L ist

i . listin g  a pplic atio n s

Preliminary requests for listing are referred to the chief examiner, who, upon 
receipt of sufficient papers, delegates the scrutiny of the application to one of 
the examiners. The examiner consults with the company and assists in the 
preparation of the printed draft application. He examines the papers, to see 
that all the papers required by the committee are in order. Should any paper 
required under the established requirements of the committee be missing, or 
should there be any unusual features in the charter, by-laws, trust indenture, 
deposit agreement, opinion of counsel, etc., reports the fact to the chief examiner. 
The financial statements are submitted to another examiner, who specializes on 
examinations of this character. Should any point appear to require expert 
opinion, it is referred to either counsel for the exchange or the consulting account
ants for the exchange. The chief examiner then prepares a comment on the 
salient features of the application, which is sent out to the committee with a 
copy of the pending application prior to the meeting at which it is to be con
sidered. The committee may call upon representatives of the company to appear 
before it at its meeting, to discuss any special features. Should the application 
be passed, it is either recommended to the governing committee for action or 
adopted by the committee on stock list itself, depending upon the powers granted 
to the committee under the constitution.

II. ANNUAL AND INTERIM REPORTS OF LISTED COMPANIES

The financial reports section of the office keeps a running file of dates of finan
cial reports of listed companies when due, and checks with the companies when 
there is a delay. When the reports come in, they are scrutinized by this section, 
and if any unusual features or accounting policies are reflected in the reports, the 
matter is taken up with the executive assistant, and then with the company.
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III. GENERAL CORRESPONDENCE

Letters from the general public with respect to affairs of listed companies 
which concern the committee on stock list are referred from different depart
ments of the exchange direct to the executive assistant. Depending upon the 
nature of the correspondence, it is either handled direct or referred to the com- 
ittee for consideration, and then answered by the executive assistant.

IV. REGISTRATION DEPARTMENT

All notices from transfer agents and requests from registrars for authority 
to register additional amounts of listed stocks are directed to the secretary of the 
committee on stock list, who, in turn, refers them to the registration depart
ment, where the records are kept. Authority for additional registration is granted 
by letter prepared by this department and then sent to the secretary for approval 
and release.

V. SPECIMENS OF SECURITIES

In connection with the listing of securities, it is required that specimens of the 
actual certificates be submitted by approved bank note companies to the office 
of the committee. The bank note and specimen department examines these 
securities to see whether or not they conform to the standards of the committee 
with respect to workmanship, character of engraving, and detailed regulations 
as to language required by the committee. In case of any departure from the 
general uniform practice, the specimen department takes the matter up with the 
secretary and the executive assistant. In certain cases where important ques
tions of law or stock exchange procedure are concerned, the executive assistant 
refers the matter to counsel for the exchange for guidance.

The above summary of the flow of business through the office of the com
mittee on stock list is merely an outline of the general procedure and does not 
give any indication of the large part of the time of the office, particularly of the 
executive assistant, which is devoted to conferences with corporate officials, 
accountants, and lawyers in general and specific endeavor to obtain more fre
quent and more informative corporate reports from listed companies.
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1 Consult applicants for listing and report on pending applications.
2 Checks annual and interim reports to obtain conformity with committee’s policies with respect to accounting methods, etc.
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Senator C otjzens. At that point may I ask if the fact that these 
securities are listed on the New York Stock Exchange gives any 
assurance to the investor of their intrinsic value?

Mr. A ltschul. N o, sir.
The Chairman. I think Mr. Whitney testified that there was no 

examination made at the time of the listing. That they only passed 
on the papers submitted and made no independent investigation of 
the matter.

Mr. A ltschtjl. From the point of view of determining value, no, 
sir.

The C hairman. Yes.
Senator C otjzens. Does a security in the past have to have had 

any earning power before you list it?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir. May I qualify that by saying that we 

have to have evidence before us which leads us to believe that they 
have earning power. In this particular case we were misled. I am 
trying to answer your question, Senator.

Senator Cotjzens. Yes, I understand; but a new undertaking 
which was just coming on the market and securities for which were 
being floated could not be listed on the exchange?

Mr. A ltschul. In general only in cases where it represented a 
consolidation of other companies that had a record in the past where 
the consolidated record was satisfactory.

Senator C ouzens. So a new enterprise outside of a consolidation, 
a new manufacturing enterprise or merchandising enterprise could not 
have its securities sold on the market until it had created a record for 
itself?

Mr. A ltschul. That is correct, sir. Of course you understand 
that from our point of view if an old enterprise which has been 
privately owned is transformed into a corporate enterprise, making it 
available for public listing, the record in private ownership would be 
considered as satisfactory, if the record was satisfactory in itself.

Senator C ouzens. Would you list a security that was offered to 
you where they had, say, for instance, a continuous record of three 
or four years of losing money?

Mr. A ltschul. No, sir.
Senator C ouzens. Y ou would not?
Mr. A ltschul. No; that being the current record before us at the 

time of listing; no, sir.
Senator C ouzens. Yes; well, if that record was not before you, 

but it may have been a fact, would you have looked it up to see if it 
was a fact?

Mr. A ltschul. Well, if we would have had the earning record, for 
example, showing that there was a period of loss for 10 years, and 
that then there was a period of 6 years of earnings afterwards, and the 
company seemed to have substantial earnings, we would have to 
consider the application on its merits.

Senator C ouzens. So as a matter of fact in the public mind it is a 
valuable asset to have it listed on the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. A ltschul. There is no question about that, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . In order that there may be a complete under

standing of Mr. AltschuTs position in this picture, may I state the 
case, and then if I am in error, correct me. You serve as chairman
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of the committee on stock list, virtually a subcommittee of the 
governing committee, is that not true?

Mr. A ltschul. Quite right; sir.
Mr. M arrinan . The committee on stock list has no broad author

ity to list or to remove; is that correct?
Mr. A ltschul. We have limited authority, sir. There are certain 

instances in which we have authority to add to the list on our own 
motion. But in general and with respect to new applications of 
companies whose securities have not been listed on the exchange 
before, all we have the right to do is to recommend to the governing 
committee.

Mr. M arrinan . And the governing committee, is it fair to say, is 
vested with the real authority in big situations?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . And that you do the technical examining work 

and make recommendations?
Mr. A ltschul. And those recommendations in printed form are 

in the hands of the governing committee prior to action.
Mr. M arrinan. Do you employ a force of technical examiners 

in that committee?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir; we do.
Mr. M arrinan . What are the duties of that staff?
Mr. A ltschul. We have a head examiner and a number of sub

ordinate examiners, and their duties are to examine the papers that 
are submitted to us by applicant companies.

Mr. M arrinan . Will you set forth briefly the mechanics of a listing 
operation, proceeding from your last statement?

Mr. A ltschul. Well, that is incorporated in this, and if you care 
to make it a matter of record now I will just read you briefly.

Mr. M arrinan . If you will, briefly.
Mr. A ltschul. Preliminary requests for listing are referred to the 

chief examiner, who, upon receipt of sufficient papers, delegates the 
scrutiny of the application to one of the examiners. The examiner 
consults with the company and assists in the preparation of the printed 
draft application. He examines the papers, to see that all the papers 
required by the committee are in order. If this gets too long, I wish 
you would interrupt me. Should any paper required under the es
tablished requirements of the committee be missing, or should there 
be any unusual features in the charter, by-laws, trust indenture, de
posit agreement, opinion of counsel, and so forth, reports the fact to 
the chief examiner. The financial statements are submitted to another 
examiner, who specializes on examinations of this character. Should 
any point appear to require expert opinion, it is referred to either 
counsel for the exchange or the consulting accountants for the ex
change. The chief examiner then prepares a comment on the salient 
features of the application, which is sent out to the committee with a 
copy of the pending application prior to the meeting at which it is to 
be considered. The committee may call upon representatives of the 
company to appear before it at its meeting, to discuss any special 
features. And, as a matter of fact, I might say there that in the case 
of a new applicant it is customary to have an appearance.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Altschul, will you please speak not quite so 
rapidly?

Mr. A ltschul. I am so sorry.
119852—33—PT 4------13
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Mr. M arrinan. It makes it difficult for the reporter and also for 
the gentlemen of the press.

Mr. A ltschul. I am so sorry.
The Chairman. And for the Senators to follow you.
Mr. A ltschul. Should the application be passed------
Mr. M arrinan. That statement is prepared as of what date? I 

mean it describes the situation as of to-day?
Mr. A ltschul. As of to-day; yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Did it describe the situation as of the date when 

this Kreuger & Toll application reached the exchange?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Substantially, I mean.
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. In the application for the listing of the issue of 

so-called 5 per cent secured debentures submitted to the exchange 
under date of August 6, 1929, by Kreuger & Toll Co. and Donald 
Durant, a director of the company, was this usual routine of examina
tion pursued?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Is it true that a copy of the indenture or debenture 

agreement was submitted to the exchange in connection with the 
application?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. I ask that a copy of the application of Kreuger 

& Toll Co. to list the 30-year 5 per cent secured sinking fund gold 
debentures be printed in the record at this point.

The C hairman. Without objection that may be done.
(The application of Kreuger & Toll Co. to list on the New York 

Stock Exchange is here printed in the record in full as follows:)

C o m m i t t e e  o n  S t o c k  L i s t , N e w  Y o r k  S t o c k  E x c h a n g e

Kreuger & Toll Co., (Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll), incorporated August 10, 
1911, under the laws of the Kingdom of Sweden, 30-year 5 per cent secured 
sinking fund gold debentures, due March 1, 1959 (with or without warrants for 
the purchase of American certificates, representing the company’s participating 
debentures, exercisable at any time on or prior to December 31, 1930, of the 
redemption date of the secured debenture to which any such warrant is attached, 
whichever is earlier).
Original listing:

Amount authorized under trust agreement___________________  Unlimited.
Total amount outstanding under trust agreement____________$50, 000, 000
Total listing applied for_____________________________________  50, 000, 000

Authorized by resolution of board of directors of March 5, 1929. No other 
authority required.

Capital securities
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Amount
authorized

Authorized for 
issuance

Previously
listed Outstanding

5 per cent secured sinking fund gold 
debentures....................................... ...... Unlimited. 

Kr. 130,000,000 
($34,840,000) 

Kr. 65,000,000 
($17,420,000)

$50,000,000 
* Kr. 97,250,000 

($26,063,000) 
Kr. 65,000.000 

($17,420,000)

$50,000,000 
Kr. 81,260,000 

($21,775,000) 
Kr. 65,000,000 
($17,420,000)

Participating debentures.................... . . .

Ordinary shares, par value Kr. 100____
(s)

i Kr. 16,000,000 ($4,288,000) authorized for issuance against exercise of warrants.
J 3,218,625 “ American certificates”  representing participating debentures listed.
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New York, N. Y., August 6, 1929.
Referring to its previous application A-8204, dated October 4, 1928, Kreuger 

& Toll Co. (Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll) hereby makes application for the 
listing on the New York Stock Exchange of $50,000,000 principal amount of 
its 30-year 5 per cent secured sinking fund gold debentures, due March 1, 1959, 
included in numbers M -l to M-70000 for $1,000 each and D - l  to D-100000 
for $500 each, on official notice of issuance in exchange for listed and outstand
ing interim receipts.

AUTHORITY FOR AND PURPOSE OF ISSUE OF SECURED DEBENTURES

The issuance of the $50,000,000 principal amount of secured debentures to 
which this application relates is made by authority of a resolution of the board of 
directors, passed on March 5, 1929.

Proceeds of this issue and-of Kr. 16,250,000 participating debentures simulta
neously offered to existing holders of participating debentures and ordinary shares, 
have been or will be applied toward the acquisition from Swedish Match Co. and/or 
International Match Corporation of securities having an aggregate par value of 
approximately $78,000,000.

Kreuger & Toll Co. is the largest stockholder in Swedish Match Co. which with 
its subsidiaries (including International Match Corporation, more than 99 per 
cent of the oustanding common stock of which it owns) is the largest match 
manufacturing and distributing organization in the world and has at various 
times cooperated financially with that company and International Match Corpo
ration. In obtaining government concessions for the right to manufacture and 
sell matches in various countries, large amounts of securities are frequently ac
quired by Swedish Match Co. and International Match Corporation in return for 
advances made to the governments from which concessions are obtained. These 
operations have in recent years become increasingly important and, as the business 
of Swedish Match Co. and International Match Corporation is essentially indus
trial in character, it has been deemed advisable in general to transfer to Kreuger 
& Toll Co. the handling of such securities.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURED DEBENTURES

The secured debentures are the direct obligations of the company and are issued 
pursuant to a certain debenture agreement, dated March 1, 1929 (hereinafter 
called the agreement) made between Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll (therein and 
herein called Kreuger & Toll Co., or the company), Lee, Higginson Trust Co., 
as trustee (therein and herein called the trustee), and Lee, Higginson & Co., as 
fiscal agent (therein and herein called the fiscal agent), under which agreement 
Skandinaviska Kreditaktiebolaget, of Stockholm, has been appointed, and is 
acting as, depositary for certain purposes hereinafter more fully set forth. The 
aggregate principal amount of secured debentures which may be issued thereunder 
is unlimited. This issue of secured debentures (hereinafter called the debentures) 
is for an aggregate principal amount of $50,000,000, is dated March 1, 1929, 
will mature March 1, 1959, and bears interest at the rate of 5 per cent per annum, 
payable semiannually March 1 and September 1. Principal and interest are 
payable in time of war as well as in time of peace, without regard for the nation
ality or residence of the holders, free of any present or future Swedish taxes on 
debentures held by others than residents of Sweden, in United States gold coin 
of the standard of weight and fineness existing March 1, 1929, at the offices of 
Lee, Higginson & Co., fiscal agent, in New York, Boston, or Chicago, or at the 
option of the holder in sterling at a fixed rate of £205 per $1,000 at the offices of 
Higginson & Co., London; or at the option of the holder in like United States 
gold coin or in the national currency of the place of presentation at the buying 
rate of exchange for banker’s sight drafts for dollars on New York current at the 
date of presentation and surrender of debentures or coupons, as the case may be, 
at the office of any paying agent appointed in Stockholm, Sweden; Amsterdam, 
Holland; and Basle, Switzerland.

The definitive debentures are in coupon form in denominations of $1,000 and 
$500 and are interchangeable. Upon any exchange of debentures, the company, 
at its option, may require the payment of a sum sufficient to reimburse it for any 
stamp tax or other governmental charge, and for any other expense connected 
therewith, and also of a further sum, not exceeding $2 for each new debenture 
issued.

The agreement permits the issuance of additional debentures upon the fore
going terms and further provides for the issuance of additional series of debentures,
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1336 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

each series to be distinctly designated, and to be in such amounts with such 
maturity, rate of interest, redemption, conversion, and other provisions not in
consistent with the provisions of the agreement as the company shall determine 
at the time of the creation of any such series.

REDEMPTION AND SINKING FUND

The debentures are redeemable in whole or in part at any time at 105 per cent 
of principal amount and accrued interest, on 30 days’ notice given by publication 
in daily newspapers printed in the English language published and of general 
circulation in the Borough of Manhattan, city and State of New York, and the 
cities of Boston, Mass., and Chicago, 111. In case less than all of the outstanding 
debentures are called for redemption the serial numbers of those so called will 
be determined by lot by the trustee, and such serial numbers will be stated in the 
above-mentioned notice of redemption. The agreement provides for a sinking 
fund for the semiannual retirement on March 1 and September 1 in each year, 
beginning September I, 1929, of debentures of this issue through the purchase 
at public or private sale of debentures at prices not to exceed the above redemp
tion price and, if not so obtainable, by redemption by lot. The company has 
covenanted in the agreement that the amounts to be paid by it for the account 
of this sinking fund will be sufficient to retire the entire issue of debentures 
covered by this application by the date of their maturity, namely, March 1, 
1959.

For further details of the sinking-fund provisions reference is made to Exhibit 
A hereto annexed.

SECURITY

These debentures are the direct obligation of the company. As security for 
the debentures covered by this application the company has delivered to the 
trustee and/or the depositary, and has transferred and pledged to the trustee the
following securities:

Par value or 
equivalent

Kingdom of the Serbs, Croats, and Slovenes 6/  per cent dollar bonds,
due 1958_______________________________________________________  $7, 000, 000

Republic of Latvia 6 per cent dollar bonds, due 1964______ :_______  6, 000, 000
Republic of Poland 7 per cent dollar bonds, due 1945______________ 5, 100, 000
Republic of Ecuador 8 per cent dollar bonds, due 1953____________  1, 973, 275
Mortgage Bank of Ecuador 7 per cent dollar bonds, due 1949 (guar

anteed by the Republic of Ecuador) _ _________ _________________  1, 000, 000
Republic of Greece per cent bonds, due 1954, £979,902, equiv-

lent to__________________ _______________________________________ 4,768,693
Kingdom of Rumania 4 per cent bonds, due 1968, £380,690, equiv-

len tto_________ ________________________________________________ 1,852,628
Republic of France 3 per cent and 4 per cent rentes, 344,000,000

francs, equivalent to___________________________________________  13, 477, 576
Kingdom of Rumania 7 per cent dollar bonds, due 1959___________  2, 000, 000
Belgian National Railways Co. participating preferred stock (6 per 

cent dividend guaranteed by Belgian Government), 16,000,000
belgas,equivalent to________________________________________ _ 2, 224, 640

Prussian Mortgage Bank 8 per cent bonds, due 1959, 12,000,000
reichsmarks, equivalent to______________________________________  2, 858, 400

Hungarian land reform mortgage 5% per cent dollar bonds, due 1979_ 12, 000, 000

Total par value____________________________________________  60, 255, 212
As more particularly set forth in the agreement the total par value of such 

securities is equivalent to not less than 120 per cent of the $50,000,000 par value 
debentures now to be issued, and the annual income from such securities (at 
rates of interest and guaranteed dividends currently payable thereon) is equiv
alent to not less than 120 per cent of the $2,500,000 annual requirement for in
terest on the secured debentures.

Debentures will at all times be secured by deposit with the trustee and/or 
depositary of cash or securities of the following character:

(a) Bonds or notes issued or guaranteed by any sovereign state, or political 
division thereof including any municipality, having authority to issue or guarantee 
bonds or notes and having a population in excess of 300,000.

(b) Bonds or notes issued or guaranteed by any mortgage banking institution 
or society (in which the company may but need not have an interest) and secured
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by mortgage 011 agricultural or city property or entitled by special law to priority 
on such property.

(c) Shares in railroads or other companies a minimum dividend on which is 
guaranteed by any sovereign state.

COVENANTS AND FUTURE ISSUES

The company has agreed, as more fully described in the agreement, that in the 
event the ratio of par value (as defined in the agreement) of pledged securities to 
principal amount of outstanding debentures and/or the ratio of annual income 
from pledged securities to the annual requirement for interest on outstanding 
debentures, are at any time less than 120 per cent, it will deposit additional 
securities of the required character in order to restore said 120 per cent ratio, 
but the company is not required to make any such deposit except out of securities 
then owned or thereafter to be acquired by it or by a subsidiary. So long as no 
default is made in the payment of interest and/or sinking fund on the debentures, 
however, failure of the company to maintain the foregoing ratios shall not in 
itself constitute default under the agreement.

The agreement permits the issuance of additional debentures, in unlimited 
amount, of this series or of one or more additional series, provided that upon 
such issuance such ratios obtain. The agreement permits the withdrawal of 
pledged securities provided that such withdrawal does not impair the above 
ratios, and permits the substitution of securities of the required character for 
securities pledged provided the above ratios (or the ratios existing prior to such 
substitution if, prior to such substitution, the ratios were less than 120 per cent) 
are not impaired. These provisions are, however, subject to the condition that 
any part of the pledged securities may be withdrawn upon substitution of cash 
in an amount equivalent to that proportion of the principal amount of outstanding 
debentures which the par value of securities withdrawn bears to the total par 
value of securities pledged at the time of such withdrawal.

The company has convenanted in the agreement that no consolidation or 
merger shall be on such terms as to impair the lien or security of the agreement, 
and that any corporation formed by any such consolidation or merger shall, as 
a part of the consolidation or merger, expressly assume the due and punctual 
payment of the principal of, and premium, if any, and interest on, all secured 
debentures, and shall further assume the observance of all covenants and condi
tions of this agreement. The company has also covenanted that as a condition 
of any sale of its property as an entity or substantially as an entity the corpora
tion to which the property shall be sold shall, as a part of the purchase price, 
assume all such payments and the observance and performance of all such cov
enants and conditions.

So long as no default exists under the agreement and so long as the required 
ratio of principal and of income above mentioned remains unimpaired, the com
pany is entitled to receive all dividends and interest on any property deposited 
as security for the debentures and shall likewise be entitled to any rights or con
version privileges until such default accrues, except that the company is not 
entitled to any dividends payable in the course of the dissolution, liquidation or 
winding up of any corporation whose securities form a part of such property nor 
any stock dividends thereon.

PURCHASE WARRANTS FOR AMERICAN CERTIFICATES REPRESENTING PARTICIPATING
DEBENTURES

Each debenture of this issue carries a nondetachable warrant for the purchase 
at any time on or prior to December 31, 1930, or the redemption date of the 
secured debenture to which it is attached, which ever is earlier, of 16 or 8 Ameri
can certificates (according as the debenture is of the denomination of $1,000 
or $500) representing participating debentures of the company upon presentation 
of the secured debenture with warrant attached at an office of the fiscal agent 
and upon payment of $45 per American certificate. These warrants are issued 
and are exercisable pursuant to a warrant agreement dated March 1, 1929, made 
between Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll; Lee, Higginson & Co., as warrant agent; 
and Lee, Higginson Trust Co., and all holders of warrants issued and to be issued 
thereunder. This warrant agreement contains appropriate provisions for a de
crease in the warrant price per American certificate payable by the holders of 
the warrants in case the company shall issue any participating debentures over 
and above the Kr. 97,250,000 par value thereof now outstanding or reserved for 
issuance under the warrants for less than $45 per Kr. 20 par value of such par
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ticipating debentures. Unexercised warrants will be void after December 31, 
1930, or the redemption date of the debenture to which they are attached, which
ever is earlier. The company has authorized and reserved Kr. 16,000,000 par
ticipating debentures to be issued and deposited under the deposit agreement 
hereinafter referred to against the issuance of the corresponding amount of 
American certificates as warrants are exercised. (See the company’s previous 
application A-8204, dated October 4, 1928.)

DESCRIPTION OF AMERICAN CERTIFICATES AND PARTICIPATING DEBENTURES

American certificates representing participating debentures are issued by Lee, 
Higginson Trust Co. of Boston, as depositary, under a deposit agreement dated 
September 1, 1928, in the proportion of one American certificate for each Kr. 20 
par value of participating debentures deposited. For a further description of the 
American certificates and the deposit agreement reference is made to the com
pany’s previous application A-8204 covering the issue of the American certificates.

FISCAL AGENT, DEPOSITARY AND PAYING AGENTS

Lee, Higginson & Co. has been appointed under the agreement to act as fiscal 
agent of the company for the paying of principal and interest and sinking fund 
and to facilitate generally the operation of the agreement with regard to sinking 
fund, redemption, and similar matters.

Skandinaviska Kreditaktiebolaget, a banking corporation organized under the 
laws of the Kingdom of Sweden with one of its .principal offices in Stockholm, is 
the depositary referred to in this application. The agreement provides that any 
property deposited with the depositary as security for the debentures shall be 
deemed to be held by the trustee for the purposes of the issue.

The agreement provides that the company may appoint paying agents in 
Stockholm, Sweden; Amsterdam, Holland; or Basle, Switzerland, upon the written 
consent and approval of Lee, Higginson & Co., the fiscal agent. The office of 
each such paying agent is designated under the agreement as an agency of the 
company where debentures and coupons may be presented for payment and where 
notices, presentations, and demands in respect to debentures and coupons may be 
served.

DEFAULTS

The agreement provides in Article X  thereof that in case:
(1) Default shall be made in the payment of any instalment of interest on any 

debenture when and as such installment of interest becomes due and payable and 
such default shall continue for 60 days.

(2) Default shall be made in the payment of any of the amounts payable by 
the company for account of the sinking fund when and as any such amount shall 
become due and payable and such default shall continue for 60 days.

(3) Default shall be made in the payment of the principal and/or premium 
of any debenture when the same shall become due and payable either upon 
maturity or by call for redemption or by declaration on default under the agree
ment or otherwise.

(4) Default shall be made in the observance or performance of any other cove
nants of the company contained in the debentures and such default shall con
tinue for 60 days after written notice by the trustee, which may give such notice 
in its discretion and which shall give such notice on the written request of the 
holders of 25 per cent in principal amount of the debentures at the time out
standing.

(5) The company shall be adjudicated bankrupt or become insolvent or a 
receiver shall be appointed of the property of the company and shall not be dis
charged within 60 days after appointment.

(6) The company shall file a voluntary petition in bankruptcy or shall make a 
general assignment for the benefit of creditors or shall take any action for or any 
order or direction or vote shall be made or had for its dissolution, liquidation or 
winding up.

Then and in every such case the trustee upon notice to the company may in its 
discretion or upon request in writing signed by the holders of 25 per cent in 
principal amount of the debentures then outstanding shall declare the principal 
of all the debentures, if not already due, to be forthwith due and payable and 
upon any such declaration the secured debentures shall become due and payable 
immediately. The foregoing provision, however, is subject to the condition 
that if at any time after the principal of the debentures shall be so declared due
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and payable and before any sale of the property deposited as security therefor shall 
have been made, all arrears of interest upon all the debentures with interest on 
overdue installments of interest at the rate of 6 per cent per annum, together 
with reasonable charges, expenses, liabilities and advances under this agreement 
of the trustee, its agents and attorneys and all other sums which might have 
become due and payable by the company hereunder, other than the principal of 
any of the debentures which shall not have matured by their terms, shall either 
be paid by the company or collected out of the income, issued and profits of the 
deposited property and all other dividends under the debentures or any of them 
or under the agreement shall have been made good to the satisfaction of the 
trustee—

Then and in that case the holders of a majority in principal amount of the 
debentures then outstanding by written notice to the company and to the trustee 
may waive the default and its consequences; but no waiver shall extend to or 
change any subsequent default or impair any right consequent thereon.

The agreement further provides that if one or more of the foregoing events of 
default shall happen the trustee may, subject to the terms of the agreement, sell 
the deposited property or may proceed to protect and enforce its rights and the 
rights of the holders of debentures by a suit or suits in equity or at law.

HISTORY AND BUSINESS

Kreuger & Toll Co. (Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll), incorporated August 10’ 
1911, under the laws of the Kingdom of Sweden is an organizing, managing, and 
financing company. Under its charter it may, among other things, acquire and 
hold securities of any kind (but is prohibited from trading in securities.).

For a further and more detailed outline of the history and business of the com
pany and of the companies, stocks of which are held by the company, reference 
is made to the previous application of the company A-8204, dated October 4,
1928. Kreuger & Toll Co. controls, through stock ownership, Swedish American 
Investment Corporation and N. V. Financieele Maatschappij Kreuger & Toll 
and also has substantial stock interests in Swedish Match Co. and Grangesberg 
Co., and balance sheets of these four companies, as of December 31, 1928, are 
appended (see Exhibit B).

CAPITALIZATION AND DIVIDENDS

Capitalization of Kreuger & Toll Co. consists of:
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Authorized Outstanding

5 per cent secured sinking fund gold debentures, due Mar. 1,1959 (ad
ditional debentures issuable under provisions of debenture agree
ment)____________________ _________ ________________ _______________ $50,000,000

Kr. 130,000,000

Kr. 10,000,000 
Kr. 55,000,000

$50,000,000

Kr. 81,250,000

Kr. 10,000,000 
Kr. 55,000,000

Participating debentures (reserved for exercise of warrants Kr. 16,000,- 
000) ................. ................... - ............................................................................

Share capital Kr. 100 par value:
A shares, 1 vote per share__ __________________________ __________

The A and B shares are alike in all respects save as to voting power. On May 
15, 1928, B shares to the amount of Kr. 15,000,000 were issued as a stock divi
dend, thus increasing the share capital to the present amount of Kr. 65,000,000. 
A shares of the company are listed on the Stockholm Stock Exchange, B shares 
on the London, Stockholm, Paris, Amsterdam, Zurich, Geneva, Basle, Berne, 
and Lausanne Stock Exchanges.

The participating debentures and the secured debentures covered by this ap
plication constitute the only funded debt of the company.

Following is a record of the capitalization of and dividends paid by the com
pany since its organization:
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Share capital
Reserve fund 
(as of end of 

year)

Profit reg
ulating 

fund

Dividends 
paid (on 

stock out
standing 

and partic
ipating in 
dividends 
for year)

Per cent 
paid

Year ended Dec. 31— Kroner Kroner Kroner Kroner
1, 000,000 40,000 4

1912. ................................................ ......... 1, 000,000 40,000 120,000 12
1913-......................................................... 1, 000,000 100,000 120,000 12
1914..................... ............................... — 2, 000,000 500,000 50,666 240,000 12
1915____________________ ____________ 2,000,000 500,000 200,000 250,000 12^
1916................... — .............. ............... 3,000,000 1, 000,000 250,000 450,000 15
1917............................................. .............. 6, 000,000 4,000,000 450,000 1, 200,000 20
1918...........— ............ - .......... ................. 16,000,000 21, 000,000 500,000 2,700,000 22
1919........................................... ............... 16,000,000 21, 000,000 1,500,000 4,000,000 25
1920.............. ............................................. 20, 000,000 29,000,000 3,000,000 5,000,000 25
1921......................................... .................. 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 5,000,000 25
1922________________________________ 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1923.................................................. ......... 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1924........................................................... 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1926............................................................ 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1926-................................................ ......... 28,000,000 40,200,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1927............................................................ i 50,000,000 133,700,000 4,000,000 7,000,000 25
1928............................................................ 65,000,000 133,700,000 16,250,000 25

1 220,000 shares issued in 1927, not entitled to dividends prior to Jan. 1,1928.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Comparative combined income and surplus account Kreuger & Toll Co. 
and principal subsidiaries for 1927 and 1928.

2. Comparative consolidated balance sheet Kreuger & Toll Co. and principal 
subsidiaries, December 31, 1927, and December 31, 1928.

3. Income account Kreuger & Toll Co. past six years.
4. Comparative surplus account Kreuger & Toll Co. for years ended December 

31, 1927, and December 31, 1928.
5. Kreuger & Toll Co. balance sheet December 31, 1927.
6. Kreuger & Toll Co. balance sheet December 31, 1928.
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Kreuger & Toll Co. and principal subsidiary companies— N. V. Financieele Maat- 
schappij Kreuger & Toll and Swedish American Investment Corporation for the 
two years ended, December 31, 1928
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1. C O M P A R A T IV E  C O M B IN E D  IN C O M E  A N D  SURPLUS A CC O U N T

Year ended—

Dec. 31,1927 Dec. 31,1928

Income: Interest and dividends received and income from various sources
$12,702,613.29 

298,007. 51
$21,877,918.37 

851,930. 28Deduct: General expenses........... ........... . ....................... .............. ........................

12,409,6C5.78 21,025,988.09

Deduct:
Interest on participating debentures_________________________________ - 4,355,000.00

275,000.00475,000.00

475,000.00 4,630,000.00

Balance to surplus................. .......................... ....... ..................... ...................... . 11,934,605.78 16,395,988.09

Add:
Surplus at beginning of year....... ................................................................... 9,643,996.97 17,783,532.51 

1,072,000.00Profit- regulating fund transferred. ___________________________________

Deduct:
Cash dividends paid—

Kreuger & Toll Co............. ..................... ...................................................

21, 578,602.75 35,251,520. 60

1,876,000.00 

1,275,680. 25

1.876.000.00

1,010,659.00
4.020.000.00

Swedish American Investment Corporation (less intercompany

Stock dividend Kreucer & Toll Co............. ............. .....................................
Sundry surplus charges not.......... ............ ............ ......................................... 25,498. 26 

175,891.73

442,000.00

Writing ofl deferred charges............... .................... ..................................... 527,675.19 

i 442,000.00
Intercompany dividend paid by subsidiary in 1927 and received by

3,795,070. 24 6,992,334.19

17, 783, ->32. 51 28, 259,186.41

1 Credit.
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Kreuger & Toll Co. and principal subsidiary companies, N. V. Finandeele Maat- 
schappij Kreuger & Toll and Swedish American Investment Corporation, at 
dates os below
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2. C O M P A R A T IV E  C O N SO L ID A T E D  B A L A N C E  SH E E T

Dec. 31,1927 Dec. 31, 1928

ASSETS
Investments:

Industrial stocks—
Swedish Match Co......... .......... ..... ............ ..................................... ..... $28,871,020.92 

17,553,800.00 
724,216.40

6,427,980.00 
12,800,000.00 
11,665,747.28 
3,474,000.00

$28,922,043.84 
17,553,800.00 
10,280, 703.83

6,427,980.00 
13,591,943. 22 
15,231,961.68 
3,474,000.00 

21,071,743.77 
4,784,102.70 

20,703,584.51 
15,387,532.10

94,007.50
.27

Grangesberg Co______ _____ ___________ ________________________

Real-estate stocks—

Real-estate interests in other European countries.................. .........

Notes secured by  real-estate mortgages.....................................................
Foreign government bonds.................... ......................................................
Other stocks and bonds.......... ............................................................ ....... 4,199,494.90 

4,514,967.76 
4,194,941. 38

Accounts receivable__________________ ___________ ______________________
C ash  and h a n k in g  appniint . . . . . .  . . . . . .
Special deposit for*retirement of preferred stock of Swedish American In

vestment Corporation____ ____ __________ ____________________________
Furniture and fixtures.......... ............ .............. - .......... ............ ........................... .27

527,675.19

LIABILITIES

Sundry creditors (including accrued interest on debentures)...... .......... .....

94,953,844.10 157,523,403.42

8,467,670.60 
481,240.99

17,211,308.55 
284,114.55

17.420.000.00
17.420.000.00 
76,887,793.91

13,400,000.00
35.831.600.00 

1,072,000.00

17.917.800.00 
17,783,532.51

Participating preferred stock (Swedish American Investment Corpora
tion)................. .............................................................................. .................... 41,000.00 

28,259,186.41Profit and loss surplus____ _________ _________ ____________  - ...............

94,953,844.10 157,523,403.42

N o t e .—Balance sheet at Dec. 31,1927, has been adjusted to give effect to acquisition of all outstanding 
common shares of above-named subsidiary companies.

Kreuger & Toll Co. {parent company)
3. IN C O M E  A C C O U N T  FO R Y E A R S  E N D E D  D E C E M B E R  31

Profit on 
sundry trans

actions i

Interest and 
dividends re

ceived
Total income General ex

penses Net profit
Dividends 

paid for 
year

192 3 
1924
1925
1926
1927
1928

Kr. 1,982,579.95 
7,293,465.00 
8,030,733.90 
9,883,269.75 
9,431,957.25 
9,719,962.33

Kr. 6,850,964.67 
4,876,820,02 
5,018,677.89 
5,650,874.83 

10,230,988.40 
13,146,877.50

Kr. 8,833,544.62 
12,170,285.02 
13,049,411.79 
15,534,144.58 
19,662,945.65 
22,866,839.83

Kr. 145,598.83 
412,846.50 
989,571.37 
641,452. 53 
925,150.15 

3,012,970.14

Kr. 8,687,945.79 
11,757,438.52 
12,059,840.42 
14,892,692.05 
18,737,795.50 
19,853,869.69

Kr. 7,000,000.00
7.000.000.00
7.000.000.00
7.000.000.00
7.000.000.00 

16,250,000.00

In dollars, at par of exchange (Krona equals $0,268)

1923
1924
1925
1926
192 7 
1928

$531,331.43 
1,954,648.62 
2,152,236.69 
2,648,716.29 
2,527,764.54 
2,604,949.90

$1,836,058.53 
1,306,987.76 
1,345,005.67 
1,514,434.46 
2,741,904.89 
3,523,363.17

$2,367,389.96 
3,261,636.38 
3,497,242.36 
4,163,150. 75 
5,269,669.43 
6,128,313.07

$39,020.49 
110,642.86 
265,205.12 
171,909.28 
247,940.24 
807,475.99

$2,328,369.47 
3,150,993. 52 
3,232,037.24 
3,991,241.47 
5,021,729.19 
5,320,837.08

$1,876,000.00
1.876.000.00
1.876.000.00
1.876.000.00
1.876.000.00
4.355.000.00

1 Consists, principally, of profit from participation in financial syndicates or on real estate transactions.
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Kreuger & Toll Co. (parent company)— Continued 
4. C O M P A R A T IV E  SURPLUS A CC O U N T FO R  YE A R S E N D E D  D E C E M B E R  31

[Dollars at par of exchange, 1 kr. equals $0,268]

1927 1928

Net profit for year..............................
Profit transferred from previous

year--------------------------------------------
Transferred from profit regulating 
• fund................... ...............................

Kr. 18,737,795.50 

20,800,019.28 

4,000,000.00

$5,021, 729.19 

5,574,405.17 

1,072,000.00

Kr. 19,853,869.69 

21, 537,814. 78

$5,320,837.07 

5, 772,134. 37

Dividend paid.....................................
Transferred to capital account (dis

tributed in form of bonus shares).

Profit carried forward........................

43,537,814.78 
7,000,000.00

15,000,000.00

11,668,134.36
1.876.000.00

4.020.000.00

41,391,684.47 
16,250,000.00

11,092,971.44
4,355,000.00

21, 537,814.78 5,772,134. 36 25,141,684. 47 6, 737,971. 44

5. Balance sheet for December 31, 1927

ASSETS
Cash and banking account....................................................................
Bonds..... ......................................... ....................... ....................... ...........
Furniture, fittings, and fixtures.......... ...................................... .........

Shares at cost:
272.000 shares in Swedish American Investment Corporation. 
970 shares in N. V. Financieele Maatschappij Kreuger & Toll.
320.000 shares in Svenska Tfindsticks Aktiebolaget.......... .........
155.000 shares in Trafikaktiebolaget Grangesberg-Oxelosund..
30.000.shares in Skandinaviska Kreditaktiebolaget....................
4.000_shares in Stockholms Intecknings Garanti Aktiebolag...
10,023 ordinary shares in Hammarsforsens Kraftaktiebolag___
17.000 preferred shares in Hammarsforsens Kraftaktiebolag___

Sundry debtors.

LIABILITIES
Share capital:

Series A shares........... ....... ............ ............
Series B shares._______________________

Reserve fund_________
Profit regulation fund..
Sundry creditors______
Profit and loss account.

Kroner United States 
dollars

11,728,955. 71 
3,792,513.60 

1.00

$3,143,360.13 
1,016,393.64 

.27

101,620,000.00
1.455.000.00 

61,377,690.00 
43,000,000.00
6. 000. 000.00 
2, 000, 000.00 
1,002,300.00 
1,700,000.00

27,234,160.00
389.940.00 

16,449,220.92 
11, 524,000.00
1,608,000.00 

536,000.00 
268,616.40
455.600.00

218,154,990.00 
13,900,632.78

58,465,537.32 
3,725,369. 59

247,577,093.09 66,350,660.95

10, 000, 000.00 
40,000,000.00

2,680,000.00 
10,720,000. 00

50,000,000.00 
133,700,000.00 

4,000,000.00 
20,339,278.31 
39, 537,814.78

13,400,000.00 
35,831,600.00 
1,072,000.00 
5,450,926. 59 

10,596,134. 36

247, 577,093.09 66, 350,660.95
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6. Balance sheet for December SI, 1928

ASSETS
Cash and banking account...........................................................................
Bonds....... .........................................................................................................
Furniture, fittings, and fixtures...................................................................

Shares at cost:
272.000 shares in Swedish American Investment Corporation___
9,970 shares in ’N . V . Financieele Maatschappij Kreuger & Toll
320.000 shares in Svenska TSndsticks Aktiebolaget...................
166.000 shares of Traflk&ktiebolaget Grftngesberg-Oxeldsund____
30.000.shares in Skandinaviska Kreditaktiebolaget.........................
6.000_shares of Stockholms Intecknings Oaranti Aktiebolag_____
10,023 ordinary shares in Hammarsforsens Kraftaktiebolag..........
17.000 preferred shares in Hammarsforsens Kraftaktiebolag..........

Sundry debtors..................... .............. ........................................... ................

LIABILITIES
Share capital:

Series A shares_________________________
Series B shares____________ _____________

Participating debentures___________________
Reserve fund______________________________
Sundry creditors___________________________
Profit and loss account...... .......... : ___________

Kroner United States 
dollars

35,109,342.91 
93,265,591.67 

1.00

$9,409,303.90 
24,995,178.57 

.27

101,620,000.00
14.955.000.00 
61,377,690.00
43.000.000.00 
6, 000, 000.00
3.600.000.00 
1,002,300.00
1.700.000.00

27,234,160.00 
4,007,940.00 

16,449,220.92 
11,524,000.00 
1,608,000.00

964.800.00 
268,616.40
455.600.00

233,254,990.00 
1,654,107. 57

62,512,337.32 
443,300.83

363,284,033.15 97,360,120.89

10, 000, 000.00 
55,000,000.00

2,680,000.00 
14,740, (XX). 00

65.000.000.00
65.000.000.00 

133,700,000.00
58,192,348.68 
41,391,684.47

17.420.000.00
17.420.000.00 
35,831,600.00 
15, 595,549.45 
11,092,971.44

363,284,033.15 97,360,120.89

At par of exchange 1 K r .= $0,268.

AGREEMENTS

Subject to the company’s previous application A-8204 covering the American 
certificates representing its participating debentures, Kreuger & Toll Co. agrees 
with the New York Stock Exchange as follows:

Not to dispose of an integral asset or its stock interest in any constituent, sub
sidiary, owned or controlled company, or allow any of said constituent, subsidiary, 
owned or controlled companies to dispose of an integral asset or stock interest 
in other companies unless for retirement and cancellation, without notice to the 
stock exchange.

To publish statement of earnings annually.
To publish once in each year and submit to the stockholders, at least 15 days 

in advance of the annual meeting of the company a statement of its financial con
dition and income account, and balance sheet of all important constituent, sub
sidiary, owned or controlled companies, similar to the policy of the company 
heretofore in effect.

To maintain, in accordance with the rules of the stock exchange, a transfer 
office or agency in the borough of Manhattan, city of New York, where all listed 
securities shall be directly transferable, and the principal of all listed securities 
with interest or dividends thereon shall be payable; also a registry office in the 
borough of Manhattan, city of New York, other than its transfer office or agency 
in said city, where all listed securities shall be registered.

To notify the stock exchange 30 days in advance of the effective date of any 
change in the authorized amounts of listed securities.

Not to make any change in listed securities, of a transfer agency or of a registrar 
of its stock, or of a trustee of its bonds or other securities, without the approval 
of the committee on stock list, and not to select as a trustee an officer or director 
of the company.

To notify the stock exchange in the event of the issuance or creation in any form 
or manner of any rights to subscribe to, or to be allotted, its securities, or of any 
other rights or benefits pertaining to ownership in its securities, so as to afford 
the holders of its securities a proper period within which to record their interests, 
and that all rights to subscribe or to receive allotments and all other such rights 
and benefits shall be transferable; and shall be transferable, payable and deliver
able in the borough of Manhattan, city of New York.
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To make application to the stock exchange for the listing of additional amounts 
of listed securities prior to the issuance thereof.

To publish promptly to holders of bonds and stocks any action in respect to 
interest on bonds, dividends on shares, or allotment of rights for subscription to 
securities, notices thereof to be sent to the stock exchange, and to give to the stock 
exchange at least 10 days’ notice in advance of the closing of the transfer books 
or extensions, or the taking of a record of holders for any purpose.

To notify the stock exchange if deposited collateral is changed or removed, 
excepting for incidental items which will be reported annually.

To have on hand at all times a sufficient supply of certificates to meet the 
demands for transfer.

GENERAL
The fiscal year of the company ends December 31.
The annual meeting of the shareholders is held in Stockholm before the end of 

May in each year.
The articles of association provide that the board of directors shall consist of 

at least 3 and not more than 15 members. The present directors are Sven 
Liibeck, chairman; C. Juhlin Dannfelt, vice chairman; Ernst Kreuger; Ivar 
Kreuger; Paul Toll; Oscar Rydbeck; Donald Durant; Erik Sjostrom, vice presi
dent; Nils Ahlstrom, president.

The principal office of Kreuger & Toll Co. is located in Stockholm, Sweden.
The principal and interest of the debentures covered by this application are 

payable at the offices of Lee, Higginson* & Co., in New York, Boston or Chicago, 
or at the offices of Higginson & Co., London, or at the offices of any paying 
agent appointed in Stockholm, Sweden; Amsterdam, Holland; and Basle, 
Switzerland.

All conversions of kronor to dollars used herein have been made at par of 
exchange (1 kronor equals $0,268).

Warrants for the purchase of American certificates representing the company’s

Sarticipating debentures are exercisable at the offices of Lee, Higginson & Co. in 
Tew York, Boston, and Chicago, or at the offices of any subwarrant agents, not 
later than December 31, 1930, or the redemption dates of the respective deben

tures which they accompany, whichever is earlier.
K r e u g e r  & T o l l  Co.,

By D o n a ld  D u r a n t , Director.
This committee recommends that the above-mentioned $50,000,000 30-year

5 per cent secured sinking fund gold debentures, due March 1, 1959, included in 
Nos. M -l to M-70000, for $1,000 each, and D -l to D-100000, for $500 each 
(and coupon debentures of one denomination may be exchanged for coupon 
debentures of another denomination), be admitted to the list on official notice 
of issuance in exchange for outstanding interim receipts, in accordance with the 
terms of this application.

R o b er t  G ib so n , Chairman.
Adopted by the governing committee August 14, 1929.

A sh b e l  G r e e n , Secretary.
EXHIBITS

These exhibits constitute an essential part of the application. The statements 
of fact contained in them are made on the authority of the applicant corporation 
in the same manner as those in the body of the application.

E x h ib it  A
The following provisions are quoted from the debenture agreement between 

Aktiebolaget Kreuger & Toll (Kreuger & Toll Co.), Lee, Higginson Trust Co., as 
trustee; and Lee, Higginson & Co., as fiscal agent, dated March 1, 1929, and 
referred to in the body of the application:

A r t i c le  IV.—Sinking fund
S e c tio n  1. As and for a sinking fund for the retirement of the first series deben

tures, the company covenants and agrees that it will from time to time pay to 
the fiscal agent, at the office of the fiscal agent in the Borough of Manhattan, 
city and State of New York, the amounts in this Article IV Hereinafter stated, 
that is to say:

(1) Semiannually on March 1 and September 1 in each year, beginning on 
September 1, 1929, an amount equivalent to not less than three-quarters of 1 
per cent of the principal amount of first series debentures originally issued, 
whether or not then outstanding, unless retired in accordance with the provi
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sions of Article V of this agreement, plus an amount equal to six months’ interest 
at the rate of 5 per cent per annum on (1) the principal amount of all first series 
debentures theretofore retired by operation of the sinking fund and (2) the 
unexpended cash balance, if any, then in the sinking fund; said payments to 
be made either in cash or in first series debentures taken at their principal 
amount.

(2) From time to time, upon the written request of the fiscal agent as herein
after provided, the amount of accrued interest and the amount of any premium 
paid by the fiscal agent on any first series debentures purchased by the fiscal 
agent for the sinking fund as hereinafter provided.

(3) From time to time, upon the written request of the fiscal agent as herein
after provided, the amount required for the payment of interest and premium 
on any first series debentures called for redemption in accordance with the 
provisions of this Article IV of this agreement.

(4) From time to time, upon the written request of the fiscal agent as herein
after provided, the amount, if any, required under the provisions of section 5 
of this Article IV as and for a sinking fund in respect of first series debentures 
in addition to the $50,000,000 principal amount thereof initially issued.

The company covenants and agrees that the amounts to be paid by it for the 
account of the sinking fund as in this Article IV provided will be sufficient to 
retire the entire issue of $50,000,000 principal amount of first series debentures 
initially issued by the date of the maturity of the first series debentures, namely, 
March 1, 1959.

Sec. 5. If at any time or from time to time the company shall issue and the 
trustee shall authenticate and deliver any first series debentures in addition to 
the $50,000,000 principal amount initially issued, the payments to be made by 
the company to the fiscal agent under the provisions of section 1 of this Article 
IV shall be augmented by an amount to be determined by the fiscal agent and 
in its opinion sufficient to retire on or before the maturity of such first series 
debentures the entire additional amount so issued by the company.

Se c . 6. If at any time or from time to time the company shall issue and the 
trustee shall authenticate and deliver under any agreement supplemental to this 
agreement any secured debentures of a series other than the first series, the 
company covenants that such supplemental agreement shall contain provisions 
requiring the company to pay to the fiscal agent as and for a sinking fund amounts 
to be determined by the fiscal agent and in its opinion sufficient to retire on or 
before maturity the entire principal amount of the series issued or to be issued 
under such supplemental agreement.

E x h i b i t  B
Balance sheets as of December 31, 1928, of the following companies are pre

sented herewith:
1. N. V. Financieele Maatschappij Kreuger & Toll.
2. Swedish American Investment Corporation.
3. Swedish Match Co.
4. Grangesberg Co.

1346 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

1. N. V. Financieele Maatschappij Kreuger & Toll, balance sheet for December 31,
1928

Florins
United States 
dollars (at par 
of exchange)
1 FI.=$0,402

ASSETS
FI. 12,798,730.45 

90,724,340.50 
20,314,713.47 
32,750,668.82

$5,145,080.64 
36,471,184.88 
8,166,514,82 

13,165,768.86
Syndicate participations.............................................. ..................... ........ .........

LIABITITIES

156,588,453.21 62,948,558.20

10, 000, 000.00 
104,509,835. fiO 

9,130,385.32 
8,835,618. 72 

24,112,613.60

4,020,000.00 
42,012,953.91 
3,670,414.90 
3,551,918. 72 
9,693,270.67

Special reserve fu n d .................... ...................................................... ...............

Profit remaining from 1927.......... .......... ............................................................
Profit for 1928............... .......... ........................... ............ ................................... .

156,588,453.24 62, 948, 558. 20
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2. Swedish American Investment Corporation, balance sheet for December 31, 1928

ASSETS
Shares in industrial companies______________ __________ - ..........................................................$13,374,819.66
Shares in real estate companies............... ................... ................... ........ ........ ..................................  6,427,980.00
Shares in banks..........................- ________________________ . __________ - .................................. . 9,128,027.11
Mortgage loans__________ . . . _________________________________ ______________ ___________  3,474,000.00

32,404,826.77
Bank and cash account......................................... .......... .......... ............................................. ..........  1,075,657.56
Accounts receivable............... .............................................................................................................  987,312.21

34.467.796.54

LIABILITIES
Accounts payable........................ ......................... .............................. .................................................  4,656.41
Reserve for Federal income taxes............................................... .......................................................  284,114.55
Share capital:

Preferred stock__________________________________ ________ ___________ _ $41,000.00
Common stock___________________________ _______________ __________ _ 30,217,000.00

---------------------  30,258,000.00
Surplus:

Balance Jan. 1, 1928...........................................................................................  3,635,479.43
Net profit for the year ended Dec. 31,1928....... .................... $3,149,880.34
Less: Deferred charges written off......... ............ ............ ........  527,675.19

---------------------  2,622,205.15

6,257,684. 58
Deduct:

Preferred dividends____________ ___________ _____________  874,159.00
Common dividends...... .......... .......... .............................. ..........  1,462,500.00

---------------------  2,336,659.00

Balance Dec. 31,1928_______________________ ____ _______________________ ___________  3,921,025.58

34.467.796.54

3. Swedish Match Co. balance sheet as of December 31, 1928

Cash in hand and at banks. 
Bonds.
Sundry debtors___ _______ ____________ _______ ____ ____ ______
Stock of matches.................................... ................................... .............
Foreign investments______________________ _____________________
Shares:

5,994 ordinary shares in Jonkopings <fc Vulcans Tandstieksfabricks
Aktiebolag_______ ________ _________________________ ________

2 preference shares in Jonkopings & Vulcans Tandsticksfabriks
Aktiebolag.................... ......................................................................

152*496 ordinary shares in Aktiebolaget Forenade Svenska
TSndsticksfabriker.......................................... ................... ...............

27,500 preference shares in Aktiebolaget Forenade Svenska Tftnd-
sticksfabriker............ ..................................................... ......... ..........

1,000,000 ordinary shares in International Match Corporation___
1,856,250 ordinary shares in British Match Corporation (L td .).
199,998 in Trummer & Co., Successors (Ltd.)______ __________
50,000 in Compania Chilena de Fosforos........................................
752 in Fabrica Nacional de Fosforos, Comp. A n on im a.............
996 in Swedish-Chinese Export & Import Co. A. B ___________
845 in Katrinefors Aktiebolag........................................ .................
18,496 in Aktiebolaget Ofverums Bruk............................................
5.996 in Aktiebolaget Skogsegendomar.......................... ..................
1,346 in A lby Nya Kloratfabriks Aktiebolag........................ .........
1.996 in Elektrolytiska Aktiebolaget TrollM ttan.........................
3.996 in Aktiebolaget Siefvert & Fornander...................................
96 in Aktiebolaget Lowenadler & C o.............................. ...............
1,196 in Svenska Tandsticksbolagets Forsaljningsaktiebolag___
3.996 in Fastighetsaktiebolaget Vastra Tr&dgardsgatan 15......... .

Office furniture.

LIABILITIES
Share capital:

A  shares___________________________
B shares____ ______________________

Reserve fund------ ---------------------------------
Debenture loan____ ___________________
Sundry creditors_______________________
Profit and loss account........... .................

In kronor

Kr. 30,959,697.22 
99,666,992.03 
55,441,202.34 
2,499,678.58 

117,851,211.96

34,964,976.10

2,000.00
35,075,000.00

6,325, 
163,436, 
33,853,
3.600, 
5,750,

569,
100,

5,915,
4.600, 

600,
1,350,

200,
400,
50,

120,
400,

000.00 
222.04 
232.81 
000.00 
000.00 
237.51 
000.00 000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00 
000.00

297,310,668.46 
1.00

603,729,451.59

90,000,000.00
180,000,000.00

270.000.000.00
200.000.000.00 
25,683,000.00 
52,400,988.18 
55,645,463. 41

603, 729,451. 59

In dollars

$8,297,198.85 
26,710,753.86 
14,858,242.23 

669,913.86 
31,584,124.82

9,370,613.59

536.00

9.400.100.00

1.695.100.00 
43,800,907.50
9,072,666.39

964.800.00 
1,541,000.00

152,555.65 
26,800.00

1.585.220.00
1.232.800.00

160.800.00
361.800.00
53.600.00

107.200.00
13.400.00
32.160.00

107.200.00

79,679, 259.13 
.27

161, 799,493.02

24,120,000.00 
48, 240,000.00

72.360.000.00
53.600.000. 00 
6,883,044.00

14,043,464. 83 
14,912, 984.19

161, 799,493. 02
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4- Grangesberg Co. balance sheet as of December 81, 1928
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In kronor
In dollars at par 

of exchange 
(1 krone=$0,268)

ASSETS

Investments in mining and affiliated companies..................................
Bonds............ .................................................... ................................. .........
Steam and motor ships............................................................ . ..................
Bailway and rolling stock ..........................................................................
Mines and mining rights acquired from Stora Kopparbergs Bergslags

a . b ................................................................................... .............. : .........
Plants at Grangesberg........................................... ..........  .......................
Mines at Strassa.......... ............ .............................................................. .
Buildings and plants at Strassa............ ................................................
Sundry inventories and supplies_________ ________ _______________
Ore on hand_______ _______ _______ _______ _______________________
Due from affiliated com panies...-------- ------------------------------------- -----
Building loans......... .......................................... ................... ........ .............
Sundry rights in connection with the agreement with the Govern

ment of 1927____________ _____ ______________ ___________________
Due from banks.......................................... ..................... ............ ...............
Accounts receivable for ore............................................. ....... ...................
Miscellaneous receivables................. ....... ........ ...... ...................................
C ash ........................ ................. ....................... ............. ................. ............

LIABILITIES
Share capital.................................
Reserve iund......... .......................
Pension fund—............. .........—
Ship insurance fu n d ..................
Fire insurance fund reserve______________ ___
Reserve for taxes, expenses, and contingencies. 
Reserve for renewals—railway_________ ______
Bonds.
Due to affiliated companies._____________ ____ ____________________
Due Stora Kopparbergs Bergskgs A. B ____ __________ ____________
Due to the Government according to the agreement of 1927____ ____
Duo to banks_________ _______ ________________ ___________________
Reserve for repayment of royalty according to the agreement with

the Government of 1927.......................... - ...................................... ........
Miscellaneous liabilities............................................... .............................
Unpaid coupons_________ ____________ ____ __________ ____________
Surplus_____ ____________________________ ____ ____________________

132,004,436.00 
40,000.00 

32,607,748.81 
11,001,958.39

20,000,000.00 
5,236,997.90
8.895.600.00
2.836.077.00 
2, 572,861.78 
4,323,920.48

73,175,226.17 
1,628,636.26

13,227,820. 56 
1,432,080.04 
3,107,198.12 
5,481, 264. 70 

23,724. 57

317,595, 550.81

35,377,188.85
10,720.00

8.738.876.69 
2,948,524.85

5,360,000.00 
1,403, 515.43 
2,384,020.80 

760,068.63 
689,526.96

1.158.810.69 
19, 610,960.61

436,474. 52

3,545,055.91 
383, 797.45 
832,729.10 

1,468,978.94 
6,353.18

85,115,607.61

119,000,
46.000, 

418,
2, 201, 

263, 
3,500, 

396, 
53,154, 
16,288,
20. 000, 
13,227, 
27, 644,

000.00 000.00 
192.48 
324.20 
429.74 
000.00
465.00
477.01 
132. 50 
000.00 
820. 56 
549.17

31,892, 
12,328, 

112, 
589, 
70, 

938, 
106, 

14,245, 
4,365, 
5,360, 
3,545, 
7,408,

000.00 
000.00 
075.58 
901.29 
599.19 
000.00 
252.62 
399.84 
219. 51 
000.00 
055. 91 
739.18

956,856.62 
2,013,311.84 

159,383.17 
12,371,808. 52

317,595, 550.81

256,437. 57 
539,567. 55 
42,714.69 

3,315,644. 68

85,115,607.61

Mr. M arrinan. Was there any special consideration given to the 
wide latitude permitted Kreuger & Toll Co. to substitute or change 
pledged collateral in the terms of this indenture?

Mr. Altschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. What was the nature of the consideration given 

to that?
Mr. Altschul. D o you prefer to have me rely on my memory for 

that? I have put down and have before me here a few notes on this 
subject which may make the matter clearer.

Mr. M arrinan. Talk from your notes, Mr. Altschul.
Mr. A ltschul. In connection with the listing of the so-called 

secured sinking fund debentures the question has come up as to 
the degree of scrutiny to which the indenture was subjected by the 
committee, and in particular the degree of scrutiny to which the so- 
called substitution clauses were subjected. These clauses were con
sidered by the committee. Their intent appeared to us to be that 
at all times outstanding debentures should be covered by securities 
described in the indenture in detail and referred to as eligible securi
ties, to the extent of 120 per cent in par value of the par value of out
standing debentures and by securities producing currently an in
come equivalent to 120 per cent of the interest charge on the outstand
ing debentures.
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The reason why par value was used as the basis for the determina
tion of the amounts of eligible securities to be lodged with the trustee 
was explained to the committee as having its origin in the unusual 
circumstances of Ivar Kreuger’s business. We were told that Kreuger 
was in the habit of making great loans, in many instances to govern
ments. These were evidenced by issues of government securities, 
where frequently the issue was supported by the specific pledge of the 
match monopolies for which he was negotiating, and where the issue 
in its entirety was held by Kreuger. As a result it was pointed out 
that there was often no market price for these issues on the basis of 
which a calculation of the value of the collateral could reasonably be 
based.

It was pointed out that as the securities in question had to be cur
rently paying income to the extent of 120 per cent of the interest 
carried by the outstanding debentures, the provision as to par value 
possibly lost some of its significance. Beyond this, there was the 
general feeling at that time—and one now has to go back to that time 
—that the credit of Kreuger & Toll stood so high that its debentures 
might well have been eligible for listing on the stock exchange without 
any collateral security whatever, and that, accordingly, in so far as 
collateral security was being offered, a certain degree of flexibility 
should be allowed to the borrowing corporation in order that its 
alleged constructive effort of financing country after country should 
not be needlessly hampered.

The Chairman. May I ask you there: You heard the testimony 
yesterday in which it was stated that over $100,000,000 had disap
peared to Kreuger?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes.
The Chairman. The investigation so shows. I am wondering how 

he could spend $100,000,000 in the different stock exchanges of the 
world without you people being next to his habits.

Mr. A ltschul. I can not answer that question, Senator. We had 
no knowledge of what he was doing.

The only thing I would like to add in connection with this sub
stitution provision, if I may, is that according to our custom the 
stock exchange gets an undertaking that any changes in collateral 
are to be promptly notified to us.

Mr. M arrinan . That was to be my next line of inquiry. The 
listing agreement contains this language on the point of reporting 
changes in pledged collateral:

To notify the stock exchange after deposited collateral is changed or removed 
except for incidental items, which will be reported annually.

Was this form of provision in this particular the standard form as 
of that date, August 6, 1929? I mean by standard form the custo
mary or usual form, and not a special form employed for inclusion in 
this particular agreement.

Mr. A ltschul. My recollection is that it was, but I will have to 
answer your question by asking Mr. Haskell.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Haskell, won’t you pull up close to Mr. 
Altschul so that he can refer without inconvenience.

Mr. A ltschul. Thank you very much. Apparently there was no 
standard form for this kind of substitution provision. Occasionally 
there were issues listed where there was a substitution clause, and in 
issues where there was a substitution clause, a clause in its general
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wording similar to this and like in intent was inserted to provide that 
the debtor corporation should advise the stock exchange of changes 
in its collateral.

The C hairman. But this indenture did not so provide for any 
notification of the stock exchange?

Mr. A ltschul. We are talking now, sir, of the agreement between 
the borrowing company and the stock exchange. The borrowing 
company agreed to notify, and only after Kreuger’s death did we 
find that they had constantly and regularly violated their agreement.

Mr. M arrinan. I want to bring this up in orderly fashion. Am I 
correct in the information I have that under date of April 1, 1930, the 
language of this provision approved by your committee for use in 
applications to list was modified to read as follows:

To notify the exchange of the change or removal to a substantial extent of 
collateral deposited under any of its mortgage or trust indentures under which 
listed securities are outstanding.

Was such action taken by the exchange?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . This is a matter of establishing an orderly record 

on this, and I may say here that I would like to have at an appro
priate place included in the record copy of a letter which is the basis 
for these questions, written under signature of Mr. J. M . B. Hoxsey, 
executive assistant to the committee on stock list, and addressed to 
William A. Gray, who at that time was counsel to this committee. 
Substantially all the information is in here, except that it is not in 
such order as to be as understandable as I hope to make it by the 
series of questions that I am now asking.

I would like to have this letter placed in the record at this point.
Mr. A ltschul. May I just look at one word in the letter, because 

I am not sure------
Mr. M arrinan. Yes. Those pencil notes as to dates represent 

assurances given to me during my investigation in New York by 
your Mr. Haskell.

Mr. A ltschul. Yes. Well, I was looking for the word “ immedi
ately,” because that was one of the things that we caught.

(The letter from J. M. B. Hoxsey, executive assistant, committee 
on stock list, New York Stock Exchange, to Mr. William A. Gray, 
dated May 31, 1932, is here printed in the record in full as follows:)

N e w  Y o r k  S t o c k  E x c h a n g e ,
May, 31, 1932.

Mr. W i l l i a m  A. G r a y ,
New York City.

D e a r  S i r : In accordance with the telephone request of Mr. Meehan, I hereby 
advise you that the text of the standard form of agreement to be entered into by 
applicants for listing securities immediately prior to the recent change was as 
follows:

“ To notify the stock exchange of the change or removal to a substantial extent, 
of collateral deposited under any of its mortgage or trust indentures under which 
listed securities are outstanding.”

The text of a similar agreement now in force and embodying the recent change is 
as follows:

“ To notify the stock exchange immediately of any change or removal of 
collateral deposited under any of its mortgage or trust indentures under which 
listed securities are outstanding.”

This agreement has been modified from time to time in the past, and the text 
of the corresponding agreement entered into by Kreuger & Toll was as follows:
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“ To notify the stock exchange if deposited collateral is changed or removed, 
excepting for incidental items which will be reported annually.”

I inclose with this copy of cable dated March 21, 1932, signed Kreutoll. The 
stamp upon this cable shows that it was delivered to this office at 1.03 p. m. on 
March 21.

A question arose in our minds as to the accuracy of the exceedingly small 
holdings of German Government international 5% per cent 1965 bonds, and of the 
fact that they appear to be payable in kroner.

We asked the cable company to confirm the latter part of the telegram, and 
inclose copy of official advice with such confirmation, which was received on 
March 22, 1932.

The information was given to the press upon the same day. We have received 
no advice from the company of any further changes.

We note, however, that in an application dated May 2, 1932, for listing cer
tificates of deposit for Kreuger & Toll 5 per cent sinking fund gold debentures, 
there is listed in addition to the securities named in the attached cablegram,
150,000 French francs in cash, which sum was not mentioned in the cable.

Yours very truly,
J. M. B. H o x s e y , 

Executive Assistant.

Mr. M arrinan . D o you regard that second, that 1930 modification 
of this provision to report, a strengthening of the regulation, or was 
it just merely an amendment without much significance?

Mr. A ltschul. It was a strengthening of the regulation.
Mr. M arrinan . In what way, Mr. Altschul?
Mr. A ltschul. In that it provided for the immediate notification.
Mr. M arrinan. N o ; we have not gotten that far.
Mr. A ltschul. I beg your pardon. Which is the one that you are 

referring to?
Mr. M arrinan. I am talking now about the April 1, 1930. I am 

trying to clear that situation up.
Mr. A ltsch u l. Oh, yes. I think the April 1, 1930, as far as I 

read it now, was largely in the direction of clarification.
Mr. M arrinan. Am I correct when I state that more recently—I 

am not advised, Mr. Haskell, as to the date, save that it followed 
the Kreuger disclosures—the language of this provision was further 
modified to read as follows:

To notify the stock exchange immediately of any change or removal of collateral 
deposited under any of its mortgage or trust indentures under which listed 
securities are outstanding.

That is correct?
Mr. A ltschul. That is correct.
Mr. M arrinan . The inclusion of the word “ immediately” 

strengthens the provision as here modified, does it not?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Did the Kreuger & Toll experience have any 

influence upon the decision or action of your committee to approve 
this modification?

Mr. A ltschul. It did so.
Mr. M arrinatst. Did the agreements, Mr. Altschul, entered into 

by Kreuger & Toll with the New York Stock Exchange as conditions 
precedent to the approval of listing place responsibility upon Kreuger 
& Toll Co. or upon the American trustee, Lee, Higginson Trust Co., 
or upon both to report substitution of collateral?

Mr. A ltschul. It placed the responsibility on Kreuger & Toll, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Do you think it sound practice to depend upon a 

foreign company to make such reports, especially where there exists 
an American trustee?
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Mr. Altschul. No. We have learned from experience, sir, that 
that should be corrected, and it is in the process of being corrected 
now. Do you care to have me explain in what manner?

Mr. M arrinan. Yes; make the statement. You are anticipating 
some of my questions, but I will be very glad to have you proceed 
and make a complete statement.

Mr. A ltschul. This is the first experience that we have ever had 
on this magnificent scale of violation of an agreement to notify the 
stock exchange as to a change in deposit, and naturally it gave us 
great concern, and we had to think about it a lot, and we are now at 
work on the preparation of an agreement, which requires a good deal 
of study and thought, which we would like to have entered into by 
trustees, a direct agreement between the trustee and the exchange 
that they will notify us of these changes. And since the Kreuger & 
Toll episode we have taken steps to satisfy ourselves that in the other 
rare cases where there are substitutions of collateral possible, that 
we have been notified and the public has been notified.

Mr. M arrinan. Speak louder. I did not catch the last.
Mr. A ltschul. Since the Kreuger & Toll episode we have taken 

up with trustees acting under deposit agreements the question of 
whether we have been advised of changes that have taken place here
tofore, and in those rare instances where we find through inadvertence 
minor changes of which we had not been heretofore advised we se
cured such advice, and the information has been made available to 
the public. To correct the record. We have taken that up with the 
companies in each case where there was an American company that 
had an obligation to advise us of changes of collateral—we have 
checked with them to make sure that our records up to date are correct.

Mr. M arrinan. That was the purpose of my next question. It 
has been developed in the record that at least 33 changes or substitu
tions of collateral occurred between July 1, 1929, and April 1, 1932. 
When did the stock exchange first secure knowledge of any substitu
tions of collateral?

Mr. A ltschul. Our first knowledge—the first advice that we had 
of any substitution of collateral was contained in the telegram from 
Kreuger & Toll received by us after the death of Ivar Kreuger. I 
will give you the date of it later.

Mr. M arrinan. Am I correct in stating that this information 
came upon inquiry initiated by the stock exchange from Kreuger & 
Toll Co. in Stockholm and that you received a cable under date of 
March 21, 1932?

Mr. A ltschul. No, sir. That is in error. We received the cable 
out of the clear sky. It was not in response to an inquiry of ours.

Mr. M arrinan. May I insert in the record at this point a copy of 
that cable, which I will ask Mr. Altschul to identify as to its accuracy.

The Chairman. If there is no objection it will be so ordered.
(Cablegram from Kreutoll to New York Stock Exchange is here 

printed in the record in full, as follows:)
C o m m e r c i a l  C a b l e s , 
Stockholm, March 21, 1932.

N e w  Y o r k  S t o c k  E x c h a n g e ,
New York:

The obligation in the listing application No. A8865 to notify you if deposited 
collateral for our 5 per cent secured debentures is changed or removed has for 
some unaccountable reason not been recorded in our office and therefore we regret
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that no notification in that respect has so far been sent to you. The present 
collateral consists of the following securities: Dollar 922.529.51 Ecuador Mort
gage Bank 7 per cent, 1949; dollar 1.879.289.94 Republic of Ecuador 8 per cent, 
1953; dollar 22.000.000 Kingdom of the Serbs Croats and Slovenes 6% per cent, 
1958; dollar 6.000.000 Republic of Latvia 6 per cent, 1964; dollar 23.848,753.65 
Hungarian Cooperative Society Establishes for the Financial Liquidation of Land 
Reform 5% per cent, 1979; Francs 74.900.000 Caisse Autonome des Monoples 
du Royaume de Roumanie 7% per cent, 1971; Kroner 55.000 German Govern
ment International 5% per cent, 1965; pounds 380.690 Rumanian Govern
ment Consolidation 4 per cent, 1968.

K r e u t o l l .

Mr. M arrinan . Mr. Altschul, did the New York Stock Exchange 
receive any official information prior to the date of the Kreutoll signed 
cable regarding the substituted collateral from the American trustee, 
Lee, Higginson Trust Co., of Boston?

Mr. A ltschul. No such information came to the committee on 
stock list, sir. I can not speak for any other committees on the 
exchange, but I do not believe so.

Mr. M arrinan. Were you present yesterday when I called atten
tion to the difficulty of reconciling certain figures in dollars at par 
value as between the alleged total of pledged collateral on deposit 
originally as reported by Lee, Higginson, the same total as it appears 
in your application to list, and the record which we were furnished 
which gave a chronological history of all deposits and withdrawals 
and a total giving the position of the pledge after each change or 
substitution?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. The point I sought to raise yesterday was not one 

of arithmetic, but one of emphasizing the apparent laxity which seems 
to have characterized this operation. Have you had an opportunity 
to try and check that situation out, and was I fair, in so far as you are 
qualified to answer, in stating that there was an apparent laxity in 
that situation?

Mr. A ltschul. We have no information before us, Mr. Marrinan, 
beyond the list of the collateral that was certified to us at the time 
of the listing application and the list of the collateral as substituted 
covered by this cable of yours. The intermediate steps we only heard 
of through what we heard here yesterday, and we know nothing more 
about it than that.

Mr. M arrinan. Did the question of the moral responsibility of 
Kreuger & Toll Co. or their fiscal agents, Lee, Higginson & Co., arise 
in considering these various provisions of the debenture agreement 
which accompanied the application to list?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir; without any question.
Mr. M arrinan . In what way and to what effect? That is not a 

tricky question.
Mr. A ltschul. No; I understand. The reason of my difficulty in 

answering that is because I would like to bring one other phase into 
it. The standing and reputation of Kreuger & Toll and of the bankers 
of Kreuger & Toll affected the stock list committee in two respects. 
First of all, in connection with the deposit agreements, and secondly 
in connection with the presentation of figures.

To clear that up, if I may, I would like to go back two years. In 
1927, when the stock exchange became impressed with the increasing 
tendency of European domestic securities to come to this market, we 
appointed a special committee to go abroad and study this situation
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on the spot in order that they might report to us and help us to de
termine what steps, if any, we should take in regard to these foreign 
securities, and with a view to continuing our efforts to reasonably 
protect the American investors.

The report of these representatives, approved by the governing 
committee of the New York Stock Exchange in 1927, was issued in a 
pamphlet entitled “ The Listing of Foreign Internal Securities on the 
New York Stock Exchange,” a copy of which I can present to the 
committee if you wish. In the light of this report we drew up and 
promulgated a circular covering the provisions for the listing of 
foreign internal securities on the New York Stock Exchange.

In section 7 of this report will be found a summary of the findings 
of the committee in the matter of foreign accounting practices, and 
the listing committee in determining its policy had before it evidence 
of the fact that in the case of most foreign companies, other than 
English, independent audits were practically unknown. On this ac
count and having in mind the desirability of bringing to whatever 
extent possible under the supervision of the stock exchange securities 
which were flowing in to the American market at that time anyway, 
and in very considerable volume, the committee decided not to make 
the submission of independent audits a requirement for fisting, but in 
connection with applications before it, to take into account the general 
background of the enterprise and the standing of those associated with 
it, both in its management and as bankers and sponsors in the Ameri
can market.

It was because of these conclusions reached and because of this 
policy adopted that no audit was required.

At that time the committee had before it what it thought to be 
ample evidence in regard to the standing of Kreuger & Toll, and par
ticularly of its guiding spirit, Ivar Kreuger. It seems necessary in 
the light of events to recall the atmosphere of that time.

Mr. M arrinan . May I interrupt to ask whether you had first-hand 
knowledge of the Kreuger situation, or whether you were in a consider
able measure dependent on Lee, Higginson & Co., as intermediaries, 
to get information?

Mr. A ltschul. We had first-hand knowledge of the standing and 
reputation of Ivar Kreuger as we thought it to be.

Mr. M arrinan. Proceed, please.
Mr. A ltschul. And at that time he had a reputation that was 

quite above suspicion. He was regarded as one of the great con
structive forces of postwar Europe, and his exploits in helping to 
reestablish the credit of Governments through loans made in con
nection with match monopolies had opened to him the doors of the 
leading chancelleries of Europe, and as a matter of fact, we knew 
that he could enter into almost any chancellery in the world and 
negotiate these vast deals on a magnificent scale. In fact, it was in 
November, 1927, within a year of the time of the issue of these 
obligations—I think it was a matter of public knowledge that he 
had bought $75,000,000 of bonds of the Government of the French 
Republic, and negotiated this extraordinary deal regarding the match 
monopoly of that country.

The C hairman. N ow, it develops that his business never earned a 
dividend such as he paid to the stockholders.

Mr. A ltschul. Quite right.
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The C hairman. That he was embezzling all the time, running 
behind all the time, and that the joint value of his companies ought 
to be nearly 3,000,000,000 kroners, and it is about 27 or 28 per cent 
of that to-day; is that, it?

Mr. A ltschul. No question about that, sir. It develops that he 
is the greatest swindler of all time.

Mr. M arrinan . Did you conclude?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes. I thank you very much.
The C hairman. One thing more. When you came to go into the 

value of his property you had no statement as to that except one 
furnished to you by Mr. Kreuger, did you? It was on that you 
approved it?

Mr. A ltschul. We had no audited statement. I do not know 
whether this will help you at all. To go back—I was looking over 
the records at that time, and when we went over the Kreuger state
ments we found that there was an engaging frankness about them 
that went far beyond what foreign companies were in the habit of 
employing.

Mr. M arrinan. An actual frankness or a seeming frankness?
Mr. A ltschul. A seeming frankness. They gave us so much more 

information than most European companies gave us.
The Chairman. But it turned out to be incorrect?
Mr. A ltschul. It turned out to be incorrect.
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Altschul, was the opinion of counsel for the 

stock exchange requested on any of the various points which may 
have been specially considered by your examining force?

Mr. A ltschul. Y ou are talking now about the indenture, I suppose?
Mr. M arrinan. Yes; the indenture.
Mr. A ltschul. No, sir; we never had occasion to consult counsel 

about the indenture. The special features of the indenture which 
have been discussed so much here were brought to the attention of 
the committee, they were discussed, and they were considered in the 
light of the representations that were made to us about the extraor
dinary character of his business which required this unusual degree 
of flexibility, and his credit was so above suspicion that we looked 
upon the security as just a little added velvet. We felt that it was 
not really necessary at all.

Mr. M arrinan. Then in the light of experience and perhaps what 
you have heard around the table in the last day and a half, do you 
think it would be wise in the future to consult counsel about such 
extraordinary debentures as this one?

Mr. A ltschul. I think that it is our general practice when there 
are provisions that seem to us so extraordinary as to warrant consult
ing counsel, to do so. And I think that if we see provisions in an 
indenture that suggest to us the need of consulting counsel we will 
continue to do so. The trouble about this thing is that it did not 
seem to us from a legal point of view to be so extraordinary as to 
require special legal advice.

Mr. M arrinan. Is it customary, Mr. Altschul, to have such great 
latitude for substitution provided in an indenture?

Mr. A ltsch u l. This was in my experience quite a unique docu
ment.

The Chairman. May I ask: Never one like it before that you 
know of, was there?

Mr. A ltschul. No, sir.
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The Chairman. No American was accorded the privilege that you 
gave to the European in that case?

Mr. A ltschul. No American as far as I know has ever applied for 
that treatment.

Mr. M arrinan . The point I wish to make is that if you encoun
tered another one of these unique documents you are likely to scruti
nize it a little bit more carefully in all particulars than was the case 
in this instance?

Mr. A ltsch u l. We have learned a great deal from this experience, 
sir.

Mr. M arrinan . Is it fair to say, Mr. Altschul, that the New York 
Stock Exchange, in so far as we have thus far proceeded, relied sub
stantially upon the good repute of the firm of Lee, Higginson & Co., 
the principal house of issue and a member of the exchange?

Mr. A ltsch u l. Will you be good enough to repeat the question?
Mr. M arrinan . I will ask the reporter to read it. (The last 

question was thereupon read by the reporter as above recorded.)
Mr. A ltsch u l. I am not sure that I understand the question, but 

as I understand it I would say no, sir. I think we relied upon the 
reputation of Kreuger & Toll and on the documents that were sub
mitted to us primarily, and then beyond that took into account the 
fact that they were submitted by sponsors of high standing.

The C hairman. When you say that you have reference both to the 
banking house and the firm of attorneys?

Mr. A ltschul. I was trying to differentiate between the two. Our 
primary concern was with the papers that were presented to us and 
the standing of the debtor corporation as we thought we knew it.

The C hairman. But you went further.
Mr. A ltschul. And beyond that we took into account, as I say, 

the fact that the sponsors were considered of high standing.
The C hairman. When you say “ sponsors,” you are talking about 

the banking house and the firm of attorneys?
Mr. A ltschul. I am talking about the banking house. The firm 

of attorneys did not concern us one way or another.
Mr. M arrinan . I have noticed in the press that the New York 

Stock Exchange has approved a new regulation with respect to new 
applications for listing. Will you explain to the committee as 
briefly as is consistent with an understanding what these new regula
tions provide? Please do not go into the matter fully. Just give 
us the high points.

Mr. A lts ch u l. Without going into the matter fully I would say 
this, that the custom of demanding audits'—you are talking about the 
audits?

Mr. M arrinan . Audits; yes.
Mr. A ltschul. The custom of demanding audits is rather a new 

one, and really up until about 1924 or 1925 or 1926 it was hardly 
grounded American practice, and the stock exchange has tried to 
keep a little ahead of American practice and to lead it to a certain 
extent, but the fact is that up to 1924 or 1925 or 1926 the practice of 
auditing accounts was not very general.

In 1926 we began to inquire into that thing, and our first step was 
to try and exert our influence in the direction of getting audits from 
companies, and at that time it was not an independent outside auditor 
that was always required. Since then we have been developing our
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policy and we have been using our influence more and more in the 
direction of getting independent, outside auditors’ reports. Some
times we meet hurdles that we are not able to take.

And largely as the result of our experience with this thing, this 
episode of Kreuger & Toll, we finally concluded that we might as well 
go the whole hog and make it an absolutely essential requirement for 
listing after July 1 of the coming year.

Ever since April of the year 1932 we have had it a rule of the com
mittee not to list any securities of a corporation unless the corporation 
would enter into an agreement to have its reports, its subsequent 
statements, audited. The reason we did that was that we did not 
want to slap on a new rule that would get into the way of perfectly 
legitimate enterprises when the companies had not had the time to 
have their audits made. They might have been going on unaudited 
for years. But we did make the requirement that subsequent state
ments should be audited, and as Mr. Whitney pointed out in his 
announcement in regard to that matter, since that rule was adopted 
in April there have been no exceptions. I think possibly in the case 
of one railroad company------

Mr. M arrinan. When does the rule become effective?
Mr. A ltschul. That rule I am talking about was a rule of the com

mittee effective since last April, but that was the rule which called 
for an agreement to have subsequent independent audits. Now the 
new rule is the rule that says that securities can not be listed unless 
the application is itself accompanied with current audit.

Mr. M arrinan . And that is not only an audit of the company if 
it is a holding company, but also includes supporting audits of sub
sidiaries, which becomes effective as of July 1 for all new applications?

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Are you giving consideration to the application of 

that rule to listed securities?
Mr. A ltschul. We make a constant effort in connection with listed 

securities to get them to agree to the rule. I do not know whether 
you have the figures here, Mr. Haskell, of the degree of our success. 
But we have a very large percentage of listed companies that now do 
present audited statements, and our constant endeavor is to increase 
the number. It is a preponderating percentage to-day. I mean it is 
not 10 or 20 or 30 per cent. It is in the neighborhood of------

Mr. H askell. Seventy-five or eighty.
Mr. A ltschul. Seventy-five or eighty per cent.
Mr. M arrinan. Will you make that last statement clear, Mr. 

Altschul; that percentage statement that Mr. Haskell supplied?
Mr. A ltschul. Yes. The percentage of companies listed to-day 

that do have independent audits is in the neighborhood of 75 to 80 
per cent, and may be higher, but it is a preponderating percentage.

Mr. M arrinan . Of your complete list?
Mr. A ltschul. Of our complete list, with the exception, as Mr. 

Haskell pointed out, of certain leased companies where the position 
is a special one and it is not required.

Mr. M arrinan. Is there any security on the exchange which by 
any stretch of the imagination through foreign subsidiaries, and so 
forth, might present such a situation as we have of Kreuger & Toll?

Mr. A ltschul. That is a difficult question for me to answer.
Mr. M arrinan. Have you been looking for such a proposition?
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Mr. A ltsch u l. Oh, we are constantly on the lookout for these 
things, and a terrible experience like the Kreuger & Toll wakes us 
all up. But I know of no such situation to-day.

Mr. M arrinan . Is your committee, Mr. Atlschul, giving con
sideration to the extention of this new regulation within a practicable 
date to the entire list as a requirement?

Mr. A ltsch u l. There is a certain degree of difficulty involved.
Mr. M arrinan . Are you considering it, Mr. Altschul?
Mr. A ltsch u l. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . I wish to develop that through questions.
Mr. A ltsch u l. All right, I will answer them as to that.
Mr. M arrinan. In so far as you are able to speak yourself— I 

realize that while you are an influential member of the exchange, 
that you are not empowered to determine broad matters of policy—  
in so far as you are able to speak for yourself would you favor or do 
you favor such a program?— That is, a ruling which would require 
independent audits backed by audits, of course, of subsidiaries, and 
making only such few exceptions as might be necessary?

Mr. A ltsch u l. Speaking personally I think it would be highly 
desirable if all companies that seek to enlist the capital of investors 
in their enterprise should be required to have full and complete 
independent audited reports. Does that answer your question?

Mr. M arrinan. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. The confidence of investors has been considerably 

shaken by a number of things that have happened, and you feel it 
will be necessary to meet the situation a little better in the future? 
That is the idea?

Mr. A ltsch u l. No question about that, sir.
Now may I at this point develop along another line which I do not 

think has come to your attention by way of illustrating the activities 
of the exchange in these matters. We have been laying so much 
emphasis in recent years on the obtaining of independent audited 
statements that we have begun to wonder whether an independent 
audited statement, which may mean so much and may mean so little, 
would not in itself become ultimately a matter that would involve 
further deception of the public. We have been having, therefore, a 
series of meetings and conferences with accountants with a view to 
seeing whether as long as the public is going to be asked to place so 
much reliance on the statements of independent auditors, if we can not 
get some agreements in cooperation with the accountants in regard 
to some of the general governing principles of accounting and in re
gard to accountmg practice.

An auditor’s certificate—and I am not speaking as an auditor now, 
or qualified to speak as an auditor—but an auditor’s certificate may 
be perfectly true as representing the condition of the books, but 
there are so many different kinds of ways in which the books them
selves can be kept, that unless you have got some standardized 
practice that goes beyond the mere certificate, the chances of deceit 
are still inherent in the situation. And as I said, the stock exchange 
was very anxious to see that the maximum good was obtained for the 
investor.

I have here a preliminary report which I should like to submit for 
your investigation, showing what we have done up to date.

Mr. M arrinan . May I request, Mr. Chairman, that this document 
entitled “ Value and Limitations of Corporate Accounts and General
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Principles for Preparation of Reports to Stockholders’5 be accepted 
for possible inclusion in the record, and subject to examination by 
some one for the committee before it is so accepted?

The C h a irm a n . If there is no objection that suggestion of Mr. 
Marrinan will prevail.

(A pamphlet headed “ Value and Limitations of Corporate Accounts 
«,nd General Principles for Preparation of Reports to Stockholders. 
Report of Committee of American Institute of Accountants on Coop
eration with Stock Exchanges ” was presented to the committee by 
Mr. Altschul.)

V a l u e  a n d  L i m i t a t i o n s  o f  C o r p o r a t e  A c c o u n t s  a n d  G e n e r a l  P r i n c i p l e s  
f o r  P r e p a r a t i o n s  o f  R e p o r t s  t o  S t o c k h o l d e r s

(Report of committee of American Institute of Accountants in cooperation
with stock exchanges)

A m e r i c a n  I n s t i t u t e  o f  A c c o u n t a n t s  ( I n c . ) ,
September 22, 1982.

T h e  C o m m i t t e e  o n  S t o c k  L i s t ,
New York Stock Exchange, New York, N. Y.

D e a r  Sir s : In accordance with suggestions made by your executive assistant, 
this committee has given careful consideration to the subject of the general line 
-of development of the activities of the exchange in relation to annual reports of 
•corporations.

It believes that there are two major tasks to be accomplished— one is to educate 
the public in regard to the significance of accounts, their value, and their unavoid
able limitations, and the other is to make the accounts published by corporations 
more informative and authoritative.

The nature of a balance sheet or an income account is quite generally misunder
stood, even by writers on financial and accounting subjects. Prof. William Z. 
Ripley has spoken of a balance sheet as an instantaneous photograph of the con
dition of a company on a given date. Such language is apt to prove doubly mis
leading to the average investor—-first, because of the implication that the balance 
sheet is wholly photographic in nature, whereas it is largely historical; and, 
secondly, because of the suggestion that it is possible to achieve something ap
proaching photographic accuracy in a balance sheet which, in fact, is necessarily 
the reflections of opinions subject to a (possibly wide) margin of error.

Writers of textbooks on accounting speak of the purpose of the balance sheet 
as being to reflect the values of the assets and the liabilities on a particular date. 
They explain the fact that in many balance sheets certain assets are stated at 
figures which are obviously far above or far below true values by saying that the 
amounts at which such assets are stated represent “ conventional”  valuations. 
Such statements seem to involve a misconception of the nature of a balance 
sheet.

In an earlier age, when capital assets were inconsiderable and business units in 
general smaller and less complex than they are to-day, it was possible to. value 
assets with comparative ease and accuracy and to measure the progress made 
from year to year by annual valuations. With the growing mechanization of 
industry, and with corporate organizations becoming constantly larger, more 
completely integrated and more complex, this has become increasingly imprac
ticable. From an accounting standpoint, the distinguishing characteristic of 
business to-day is the extent to which expenditures are made in one period with 
the definite purpose and expectation that they shall be the means of producing 
profits in the future; and how such expenditures shall be dealt with in accounts is 
the central problem of financial accounting. How much of a given expenditure 
of the current or a past year shall be carried forward as an asset can not possibly 
be determined by an exercise of judgment in the nature of a valuation. The task 
of appraisal would be too vast, and the variations in appraisal from year to year 
due to changes in price levels or changes in the mental attitude of the appraisers 
would in many cases be so great as to reduce all other elements in the computa
tions of the results of operations to relative insignificance.

Carrying the thought one stage further; it is apparent that the real value of the 
assets of any large business is dependent mainly on the earning capacity of the 
enterprise. This fact is fairly generally recognized by intelligent investors as
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regards capital assets such as plant and machinery, but it is not equally generally 
recognized that it is true, though to a lesser extent, in respect to such assets as 
inventories and trade accounts receivable. Those, however, who have had expe- 
perience in liquidations and reorganizations realize that in many industries it 
becomes impossible to realize inventories or accounts receivable at more than a 
fraction of their going-concern value, once the business has ceased to be a going 
concern. To attempt to arrive at the value of the assets of a business annually 
by an estimation of the earning capacity of the enterprise would be an impossible 
and unprofitable task. Any consideration of the accounts of a large business en
terprise of to-day must start from the premise that an annual valuation of the 
assets is neither practical nor desirable.

Some method, however, has to be found by which the proportion of a given 
expenditure to be charged against the operations in a year, and the proportion 
to be carried forward, may be determined; otherwise, it would be wholly impossible 
to present an annual income account. Out of this necessity has grown up a body 
of conventions, based partly on theoretical and partly on practical considerations, 
which form the basis for the determination of income and the preparation of 
balance sheets to-day. And while there is a fairly general agreement on certain 
broad principles to be followed in the formulation of conventional methods of 
accounting, there remains room for differences in the application of those princi
ples which affect the results reached in a very important degree.

This may be made clearer by one or two illustrations. It is a generally accepted 
principle that plant value should be charged against gross profits over the useful 
life of the plant. But there is no agreement on the method of distribution. The 
straight-line method of providing for depreciation which is most commonly 
employed by industrial companies, the retirement reserve method used by 
utilities, the sinking fund method, the combined maintenance and depreciation 
method, and others, are supported by respectable argument and by usage, and 
the charges against a particular year may vary a hundred per cent or more accord
ing as one or the other permissible method is employed.

Again, the most commonly accepted method of stating inventories is at cost 
or market, whichever is lower; but within this rule widely different results may 
be derived, according to the detailed methods of its application. For instance, at 
times like the present, cost of finished goods may be deemed to be the actual cost 
as increased by subnormal operation, or a normal cost computed on the basis of 
a normal scale of operations. It may or may not include interest during the period 
of production, or various kinds of overhead expenses. Market value may be 
either gross or net after deducting direct selling expenses. The choice between 
cost or market may be made in respect of each separate item or of classes of items, 
or of the inventory as a whole. Frequently, whether a profit or a loss for the year 
is shown depends on the precise way in which the rule is applied. And since the 
conventions which are to be observed must, to possess value, be based on a com
bination of theoretical and practical considerations, there are few if any, which 
can fairly be claimed to be so inherently superior in merit to possible alternatives 
that they alone should be regarded as acceptable.

Most investors realize to-day that balance sheets and income accounts are 
largely the reflection of individual judgments and that their value is therefore to 
a large extent dependent on the competence and honesty of the persons exercising 
the necessary judgment. The importance of method, and particularly of con
sistency of method from year to year is by no means equally understood.

In considering ways of improving the existing situation two alternatives sug
gest themselves. The first is the selection by competent authority out of the 
body of acceptable methods in vogue to-day of detailed sets of rules which would 
become binding on all corporations of a given class. This procedure has been 
applied broadly to the railroads and other regulated utilities, though even such 
classifications as, for instance, that prescribed by the Interstate Commerce 
Commission allow some choice of method to corporations governed thereby. 
The arguments against any attempt to apply this alternative to industrial cor
porations generally are, however, overwhelming.

The more practicable alternative would be to leave every corporation free to 
choose its own methods of accounting within the very broad limits to which 
reference has been made, but require disclosure of the methods employed and 
consistency in their application from year to year. It is significant that Congress 
in the Federal income tax law has definitely adopted this alternative, every act 
since that of 1918 having contained a provision that the net income shall be com
puted “ in accordance with the method of accounting regularly employed in 
keeping the books of such taxpayer”  unless such method does not clearly reflect
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income. In its regulations the Internal Revenue Bureau has said, “ the law 
contemplates that each taxpayer shall adopt such forms and systems of account
ing as are in his judgment best suited to his purpose.”  (Reg. 45, art. 24.) 
The greatest value of classifications such as those imposed on regulated utilities 
lies in the disclosure of method and consistency of method which they tend to 
produce.

Within quite wide limits, it is relatively unimportant to the investor what 
precise rules or conventions are adopted by a corporation in reporting its earnings 
if he knows what method is being followed, and is assured that it is followed con
sistently from year to year. Reverting to the illustrations already used, the 
investor would not need to be greatly concerned whether the straight-line or the 
sinking-fund method of providing for depreciation were being employed by a 
given corporation, provided he knew which method was being used and knew 
that it was being applied in the same way every year. But if depreciation is 
charged in one year on the straight-line basis applied to cost, and in another is 
charged on a sinking-fund basis applied to a valuation less than cost, the investor 
may be grossly deceived unless the change is brought to his notice. For this 
reason, the requirement of the exchange that the depreciation policy of a com
pany applying for listing shall be stated in the application is valuable, and it 
might well be amplified to include an undertaking to report to the exchange and 
to stockholders any change of policy or any material change in the manner of 
its application.

Again, it is not a matter of great importance to investors whether the cost or 
market rule for stating inventories is applied to individual items or to the inven
tory as a whole, but it is very important to the investor that he should be advised 
if the test is applied to individual items at the beginning of the year and to the 
inventory as a whole at the close thereof.

It is probably fairly well recognized by intelligent investors to-day that the 
earning capacity is the fact of crucial importance in the valuation of an industrial 
enterprise, and that therefore the income account is usually far more important 
than the balance sheet. In point of fact, the changes in the balance sheets from 
year to year are usually more significant than the balance sheets themselves.

The development of accounting conventions has, consciously or unconsciously, 
been, in the main, based on an acceptance of this proposition. As a rule, the 
first objective has been to secure a proper charge or credit to the income account 
for the year, and in general the presumption has been that once this is achieved 
the residual amount of the expenditure or the receipt could properly find its 
place in the balance sheet at the close of the period, the principal exception being 
the rule calling for reduction of inventories to market value if that is below cost. 
But if the income account is to be really valuable to the investor, it must be 
presented in such a way as to constitute to the fullest possible extent an indica
tion of the earning capacity of the business during the period to which it relates. 
This committee feels that the direction of the principal efforts of the exchange to 
improve the accounting reports furnished by corporations to their stockholders 
should be towards making the income account more and more valuable as an 
indication of earning capacity.

The purpose of furnishing accounts to shareholders must be not only to afford 
them information in regards to the results being achieved by those to whom 
they have entrusted the management of the business, but to aid them in taking 
appropriate action to give effect to the conclusions which they reach regarding 
such accomplishments. In an earlier day, stockholders who were dissatisfied 
with the results secured by the management could perhaps move effectively to 
bring about a change of policy, or failing that, a change of management. With 
the growth in magnitude of corporations and the present wide diffusion of stock 
holdings, any such attempt is ordinarily impracticable because of the effort and 
expenditure that it would entail. The only practical way in which an investor 
can to-day give expression to his conclusions in regard to the management of a 
corporation in which he is interested is by retaining, increasing, or disposing of his 
investment, and accounts are mainly valuable to him in so far as they afford 
guidance in determining which of these courses he shall pursue.

There is no need to revolutionize or even to change materially corporate 
accounting, but there is room for great improvement in the presentation of the 
conclusions to which accounts lead. The aim should be to satisfy (so far as is 
possible and prudent) the investor’s need for knowledge, rather than the account
ant’s sense of form and respect for tradition, and to make very clear the basis on 
which accounts are prepared. But even when all has been done that can be 
done, the limitations on the significance of even the best of accounts must be
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recognized, and the shorter the period covered by them the more pronounced 
usually are these limitations. Accounts are essentially continuous historical 
records; and as is of true history in general, correct interpretations and sound 
forecasts for the future can not be reached upon a hurried survey of temporary 
conditions, but only by longer retrospect and a careful disinction between perma
nent tendencies and transitory influences. If the investor is unable or unwilling 
to make or secure an adequate survey, it will be best for him not to rely on the 
results of a superficial one.

To summarize, the principal objects which this committee think the exchanger 
should keep constantly in mind and do its best gradually to achieve are:

1. To bring about a better recognition by the investing public of the fact that 
the balance sheet of a large modern corporation does not and should not be ex
pected to represent an attempt to show present values of the assets and liabilities- 
of the corporation.

2. To emphasize the fact that balance sheets are necessarily to a large extent, 
historical and conventional in character, and to encourage the adoption of revised 
forms of balance sheets which will disclose more clearly than at present on what 
basis assets of various kinds are stated (e. g., cost, reproduction cost less deprecia
tion, estimated going concern value, cost or market whichever is lower, liquidating 
value, etc.).

3. To emphasize the cardinal importance of the income account, such impor
tance being explained by the fact that the value of a business is dependent mainly 
on its earning capacity; and to take the position that an annual income account 
is unsatisfactory unless it is so framed as to constitute the best reflection reason
ably obtainable of the earning capacity of the business under the conditions 
existing during the year to which it relates.

4. To make universal the acceptance by listed corporations of certain broad 
principles of accounting which have won fairly general acceptance (see Exhibit I 
attached), and within the limits of such broad principles to make no attempt to 
restrict the right of corporations to select detailed methods of accounting deemed 
by them to be best adapted to the requirements of their business; but—

(а) To ask each listed corporation to cause a statement of the methods of 
accounting and reporting employed by it to be formulated in sufficient detail to 
be a guide to its accounting department (see Exhibit II attached); to have such 
statement adopted by its board so as to be binding on its accounting officers; 
and to furnish such statement to the exchange and make it available to any 
stockholder on request and upon payment, if desired, of a reasonable fee.

(б) To secure assurances that the methods so formulated will be followed con
sistently from year to year and that if any change is made in the principles or 
any material change in the manner of application, the stockholders and the 
exchange shall be advised when the first accounts are presented in which effect 
is given to such change.

(c) To endeavor to bring about a change in the form of audit certificate so 
that the auditors would specifically report to the shareholders whether the 
accounts as presented were properly prepared in accordance with the methods of 
accounting regularly employed by the company, defined as already indicated. «|

This committee would be glad to discuss these suggestions with you at any 
time, and to cooperate with the exchange in any action it may see fit to take along 
the lines indicated.

Yours very truly,
G e o r g e  O . M a y , Chairman.

E x h i b i t  I
It is suggested that in the first instance the broad principles to be laid down 

as contemplated in paragraph 4 of the suggestions should be few in number. It 
might be desirable to formulate a statement thereof only after consultation with a 
small group of qualified persons, including corporate officials, lawyers, and 
accountants. Presumably the list would include some if not all of the following:

1. Unrealized profit should not be credited to income account of the corporation 
either directly or indirectly, through the medium of charging against such unreal
ized profits amounts which would ordinarily fall to be charged against income 
account. Profit is deemed to be realized when a sale in the ordinary course- of 
business is effected, unless the circumstances are such that the collection of the 
sale price is not reasonably assured. An exception to the general rule may be 
made in respect of inventories in industries (such as the packing-house industry) 
in which owing to the impossibility of determining costs it is a trade custom to 
take inventories at net selling prices which may exceed cost.
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2. Capital surplus, however created, should not be used to relieve the income 
account of the current or future years of charges which would otherwise fall to 
be made thereagainst. This rule might be subject to the exception that where, 
upon reorganization, a reorganized company would be relieved of charges which 
would require to be made against income if the existing corporation were con
tinued, it might be regarded as permissible to accomplish the same result without 
reorganization provided the facts were as fully revealed to and the action as 
formally approved by the shareholders as in reorganization.

3. Earned surplus of a subsidiary company created prior to acquisition does 
not form a part of the consolidated earned surplus of the parent company and 
subsidiaries; nor can any dividend declared out of such surplus properly be 
credited to the income account of the parent company.

4. While it is perhaps in some circumstances permissible to show stock.,of a 
corporation held in its own treasury as an asset if adequately disclosed, the divi
dends on stock so held should not be treated as a credit to the income account of 
the company.

5. Notes or accounts receivable due from officers, employees, or affiliated com
panies must be shown separately and not included under a general heading such 
as notes receivable or accounts receivable.

The exchange would probably desire to add a rule regarding stock dividends.

E x h i b i t  II
The statement of the methods of accounting contemplated in paragraph 4a of 

the suggestion would not be in the nature of the ordinary detailed classification 
of accounts, nor would it deal with the machinery of bookkeeping. It should 
constitute a clear statement of the principles governing the classification of 
charges and credits as between (a) balance-sheet accounts, (&) income account, 
and (c) surplus account, together with sufficient details of the manner in which 
these principles are to be applied to enable an investor to judge of the degree of 
conformity to standard usage and of conservatism of the reporting corporation. 
Its content would vary according to the'circumstances of individual companies, 
but some of the more important points which would be disclosed thereby would 
be as follows:

THE GENERAL BASIS OF THE ACCOUNTS

Whether the accounts are consolidated, and if so, what rule governs the deter
mination of the companies to be included in consolidation; also, a statement as 
to how profits and losses of subsidiary and controlled companies not consolidated 
are dealt with in the accounts of the parent company.

THE BALANCE SHEET

(a) In respect of capital assets, the statement should show:
(1) What classes of items are charged to property, account (whether only new 

property or also replacements and improvements).
(2) Whether any charges in addition to direct cost, either for overhead expense, 

interest, or otherwise are made to property accounts.
(3) Upon what classes of property, on what basis, and at what rates provision 

is made for, or in lieu of, depreciation.
(4) What classes of expenditures, if any, are charged against reserves for 

depreciation so created.
(5) How the difference between depreciated value and realized or realizable 

value is dealt with on the sale or abandonment of units of property.
(6) On what basis property purchased from subsidiary companies is charged 

to property account (whether at cost to subsidiary or otherwise).
(b) In respect of inventories: The statement should show in fairly considerable 

detail the basis of valuation of the inventory. The statement under this head 
would be substantially a summary in general terms of the instructions issued by 
the company to those charged with the duty of preparing the actual inventories. 
It would not be sufficient to say that the inventory was taken on the basis of cost 
or market, whichever is lower. The precise significance attached to these terms 
should be disclosed, for the reasons set forth on page 3 of the letter.

The statement should include a specific description of the way in which any 
intercompany profit on goods included in the inventory is dealt with. It should 
show under this head, or in relation to income or surplus account, exactly how 
reductions from cost to market value are treated in the accounts and how the 
inventories so reduced are treated in the succeeding period. It is, for instance, a
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matter of first importance to investors if inventories have been reduced to cost 
or market at the end of the year by a charge to surplus account, and the income 
for the succeeding year determined on the basis of the reduced valuation of the 
inventory thus arrived at. Obviously, under such a procedure the aggregate 
income shown for a series of years is not the true income for the period.

(c) In respect of securities: The statement should set forth what rules govern 
the classification of securities as marketable securities under the head of “ current 
assets”  and securities classified under some other head in the balance sheet. It 
should set forth in detail how any of its own securities held by the reporting 
corporation, or in the case of a consolidated statement any securities of any 
company in the group held by that or any other member of the group are dealt 
with in the balance sheet. (Stock of subsidiaries held by the parent will of course 
be eliminated in consolidation.) The disclosure of the basis of valuation of 
securities is covered in paragraph 2, page 6, of the recommendations contained in 
the letter.

(d) Cash and receivables present few questions, though where sales are made 
on the installment plan, or on any other deferred basis, their treatment should 
be fully set forth, including a statement of the way in which provision is made 
for future collection or other expenses relating to sales already made but not 
liquidated, and to what extent deferred accounts are included in current assets.

(e) Deferred charges: The statement should set forth what classes of expendi
tures are in the company’s practice deferred and what procedure is followed in 
regard to the gradual amortization thereof. (This question is of considerable 
importance as substantial overstatements of income may occur through deferment 
in unprosperous periods of expenses ordinarily chargeable against current opera
tions, possibly followed by writing off such charges in a later year against surplus 
account.)

(J) Liability accounts: There is normally less latitude in regard to the treat
ment of liability accounts than in respect of assets. The statement should clearly 
show how unliquidated liabilities, such as damage claims, unadjusted taxes, etc., 
are dealt with. The statement should disclose whether it is the practice of the 
company to make a provision for onerous commitments or deal with such commit
ments in any way in the balance sheet.

(g) Reserves: A statement of the rules governing credits and charges to any 
reserve account (including both those shown on the liability side and those 
deducted from assets) should be given in detail. It is particularly important to 
know whether losses, shrinkages, or expenses which would otherwise be chargeable 
against income accounts are in any circumstances charges against contingent or 
other reserves, and whether such reserves are built up partly or wholly otherwise 
than by charges to income account.

THE INCOME ACCOUNT

An adequate statement in regard to the treatment of balance sheet items dis
closes by inference what charges and credits are made to income account or 
surplus. The additional points required to be disclosed are the principles followed 
in allocating charges and credits to income account and surplus account respec
tively, and the form of presentation of the income account. The form should be 
such as to show separately (a) operating income; (b) depreciation and/or depletion 
if not deducted in arriving at (a), in which case the amount of the deduction should 
be shown; (c) income from companies controlled but not consolidated (indicating 
the nature thereof); (d) other recurring income; (e) any extraordinary credits; 
(J) charges for interest; (g) income taxes; and (h) any extraordinary charges.

The company’s proportionate share of the undistributed earnings or losses for 
the year of companies controlled but not consolidated should be disclosed in a 
note or otherwise on the face of the income account. Stock dividends if credited 
to income should be shown separately with a statement of the basis upon which 
the credit is computed.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Altschul, has the exchange in your opinion 
sufficient power over companies already listed—some of them going 
back many years—to enforce such a ruling requiring independent 
audits on listed issues, if it desires to do so?

Mr. A ltschul. I am afraid I am going to answer that question in a 
way that is quite unsatisfactory. I do not believe the exchange can 
go more than a certain degree in advance of public opinion. If
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public opinion is clearly back of the exchange I think it can enforce 
any requirement it desires to make. But when we are in the realm 
of pioneering in respect to something that public opinion has not 
yet become aroused about, sometimes we have to make haste slowly.

Mr. M arrinan. If you felt that as a matter of business integrity it 
was necessary to take a lead in this situation, what instruments have 
you within the exchange which may be used by way of persuasion or 
coercion over the companies which have securities now listed to bring 
them into line? What are your instruments?

Mr. A ltschul. Well, the instrument of persuasion is the stock list 
committee itself, and particularly its executive assistant who is par
ticularly persuasive and tries to accomplish these purposes by diplo
matic means all the time. Other than persuasiveness, the only 
instrument of coercion we have is the power to strike a stock from 
the list.

The C hairman. When you speak of public opinion you also have 
reference to the attitude of those who desire to list their stock and 
their demands upon you, do you not?

Mr. A ltschul. I think, sir, we are very little influenced in our 
policies or our judgments by the attitude of those who desire to list 
their stock. The stock list committee is trying to perform a function 
of usefulness from the point of view of protecting the investor in so 
far as it can.

The Chairman. Well, the matter of listing is entirely between them 
and you anyway. If they do not stand in your way, you can impose 
whatever terms you want.

Mr. A ltschul. Yes, there is no question about that, and our terms 
are more stringent all the time. Our latest ruling is a development 
along those lines, sir. I did not understand your question.

Mr. M arrinan . Then the coercive influence that you may bring 
to bear is the threat to strike from the list. Can that be done readily 
with a security which has been on the list for a long time?

Mr. A ltschul. If you are speaking as a matter of the power of 
the committee, with the approval of the governing committee, yes, 
sir. If you are speaking as a practical matter, no, sir.

Mr. M arrinan . Will you explain the difficulty on the practical 
side?

Mr. A ltschul. On the practical side the difficulty is that striking 
from the list may involve a very considerable hardship on the very 
large number of stockholders who prefer having their security on the 
New York Stock Exchange to having a certain additional amount of 
information.

Mr. M arrinan . Its position on the list also gives it a certain mar
ketability and added value which it might lose or doubtless would 
lose if stricken from the list, and you have some responsibility to the 
existing shareholders in that particular? Am I correct?

Mr. A ltschul. That is correct. We constantly have to weigh 
these two considerations.

Mr. M arrinan. D o companies sometimes with knowledge of that 
situation virtually put you up against the decision—do they put it 
up to you to strike them from the list on the basis that they believe 
that any consideration of the points to which we have just referred 
will persuade you that you ought not to do it? In other words, do 
they in effect defy you?
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Mr. A ltschul. Well, without using just your words, in some cases 
we have found that the background of the company attitude was the 
feeling that we would be sacrificing the interest of investors so largely 
by frivolously striking the stock from the list that we would probably 
be unwilling in the last analysis to do that. Does that answer your 
question clearly?

Mr. M arrinan. And they take advantage of the situation to some 
extent?

Mr. A ltschul. Well, I think when they are faced with a request 
of ours they have that consideration in mind sometimes.

Mr. M arrinan . Do you think, Mr. Altschul, we have in these 
circumstances a situation involving broad questions of public interest 
in which the exchange itself at times may have some doubt about its 
own power to act with justice to all the interests involved?

Mr. A ltschul. No, sir. My feeling is that we have been going 
through a period of exploration, and we are going to be forced sooner 
or later—and probably sooner rather than later—to take these steps 
that we are very reluctant to take because of the interests of investors 
in a particular situation, in order that the interests of investors 
generally should be protected. Is that clear?

In other words, I think we are going to get to the point to do this 
very thing that we have been reluctant to do. We have been nego
tiating, we have been talking, we have been discussing with the 
companies from time to time and making a little progress here and 
making a little progress there—in general, not progress in all cases 
that we consider satisfactory.

The implication of striking from the list is so serious that it is a 
last resort that we have wanted to avoid if it could be avoided. 
But I think that the public is entitled to the information that we 
have been seeking in their behalf, and I think when it comes to a 
show-down we are going to have to exert our power unaffected by 
the fact that in particular situations stockholders may suffer.

Mr. M arrinan. That is the close of my examination.
The Chairman. I thank you very much.
Mr. A ltschul. Is that all, sir?
The C hairman. That will be all.
Mr. A ltschul. I will not be needed this afternoon?
The C hairman. While we would like to have you consider yourself 

as being under subpoena, I do not know that we will need you; no.
We will recess at this time until 2.30 o’clock, meeting in this room. 

We will then have as witnesses Gilmer Siler, partner in the stock- 
brokerage house of Eastman, Dillon & Co., and Allen L. Lindley, 
chairman of committee on business conduct of the New York Stock 
Exchange.

(Thereupon, at 12.45 p. m., a recess was taken until 2.30 o’clock 
p. m. the same day, Thursday, January 12, 1933.)

AFTER RECESS
(The subcommittee met at 2.30 o’clock p. m. on the expiration of 

the recess.)
The Chairman. The subcommittee will resume. Mr. Siler will 

please come forward, hold up his right hand, and be sworn.
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You do solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole 
truth, and nothing but the truth regarding the matter now under 
investigation by this subcommittee, so help you God?

Mr. Siler. I do.

TESTIMONY OF GILMER SILER, PARTNER OF EASTMAN, DILLON 
& CO., NEW YORK CITY

(The witness was duly sworn by the chairman of the subcom
mittee.)

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Siler, please give to the committee reporter 
your full name and address.

Mr. Siler . Gilmer Siler, 120 Broadway, New York City.
Mr. M arrinan. You are a partner in the firm of Eastman, Dillon 

& Co.; is that correct?
Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . Are you acquainted with the provisions of an 

agreement between Ivar Kreuger and Eastman, Dillon & Co. nego
tiated under date of January 25, 1932, under the terms of which 
Kreuger obtained a loan of $1,000,000 in cash from your house?

Mr. Siler. Yes. I have read the agreement and know something 
of it.

Mr. M arrinan . Did you participate in the negotiation of this 
agreement?

Mr. Siler. No.
Mr. M arrinan . Is it correct that another partner in the firm, Mr. 

Maurice H. Bent, did actually participate in the general preliminaries 
which preceded that agreement?

Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . I may say for the information of the members 

of the subcommittee that Mr. Siler made this situation clear to me 
in New York; that he informed me of the whereabouts of Mr. Bent, 
who was at the time in Arizona; that he satisfied me that he could 
be sufficiently helpful through his knowledge of this sitaution to 
make unnecessary the subpoenaing of Mr. Bent from Arizona; and 
so the matter was left in that fashion.

Now, Mr. Siler, have you knowledge of the extent of the stock- 
trading operations conducted by Ivar Kreuger?

Mr. Siler . What knowledge I have of them, Mr. Marrinan, has 
come since his death. At the time when this contract was negotiated 
we did not know of any operations that he had going on the Street 
at all.

Mr. M arrinan . It was disclosed in court proceedings in the United 
States District Court for the Southern District of New York, by a 
man by the name of Anders Jordahl, that he represented Kreuger in 
stock-trading operations, presumably on quite a large scale. Do 
you know Mr. Jordahl?

Mr. Siler. I have met him, yes.
Mr. M arrinan . Before you answer this question, Mr. Siler, let 

me say this: The subcommittee has knowledge of and has located 
certain witnesses who can be summoned. Those witnesses have a 
comprehensive knowledge, we are advised, of the operations of Kreuger 
in the stock market. It is our hope, in the interest of expediting this 
inquiry, that we shall not have to go outside of those now here present
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for any additional facts. Now, for my question: The impression 
appears to be abroad that in addition to being a great swindler Ivar 
Kreuger was a great gambler and speculator in stocks. What is 
your opinion from what you know personally and from what you 
may have gathered from reliable sources in the Street about that 
matter?

Mr. Siler. Well, it developed after his death that he had either 
sponsored or otherwise supported accounts in several houses besides 
our own. That was a disclosure to us. We did not know it before. 
Those houses, however, I do not remember now by name with the 
possible exception of one, because we had no control, nor any interest 
in fact in them, and the fact that they existed, that those accounts 
existed, however did become known to us after Mr. Kreuger’s death.

Mr. M arrinan. It is a matter of common knowledge now, that Mr. 
Kreuger did operate on quite a comprehensive scale during the period 
immediately preceding his death, and probably for some time earlier, 
is it not?

Mr. Siler . Well, certainly immediately preceding his death there 
were several accounts that he must have been sponsoring.

Mr. M arrinan. N ow, to return to this loan contract above men
tioned: In the interest of proceeding as rapidly as possible let me 
describe this contract briefly as I understand it, and during my descrip
tion you may interrupt me if I make any misstatements. The idea 
now is to bring out before the subcommittee the outstanding points 
in the contract rapidly. This contract provided, first, for a loan of 
$1,000,000 to Ivar Kreuger by Eastman, Dillon & Co. The loan was 
for a period of three months from the date of January 25, 1932, at the 
interest rate of 8 per cent------

Mr. Siler (interposing). If you would like an interruption at that 
point, let me say that the question of the interest rate was fixed at 
that figure by Mr. Kreuger’s wish. The actual fact, however, was 
that the rate included a charge other than for interest.

Mr. M arrinan . What was the other charge?
Mr. Siler. I think it was based on a 6 per cent rate, with an addi

tional commission charge on it, that was a part of the charge for 
making the loan to him.

Mr. M arrinan . At that time or on that day the going rate for 
90-day money at banks was somewhere around 3% to 3% per cent, 
was it not?

Mr. Siler . We understood, however, Mr. Marrinan, at that time 
that the going rate abroad for collateral loans of this character was 
8 per cent.

Mr. M arrinan . Mr. Kreuger deposited as collateral for this loan
400,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll stock, valued at the market at that 
time at $2,800,000. He agreed to maintain collateral of a minimum 
value of $2,500,000 against this loan during its life, in the current 
market value of the shares.

Mr. Siler . That is right.
Mr. M arrinan . Additional provisions were included, wherein a 

special trading account involving what some members of this sub
committee know as an account to peg the market, or as one might 
say, to stabilize or support the market.

Mr. Siler . It was a marginal account.
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Mr. M arrinan . But that language is incorporated in the loan 
agreement, that the trading account is to stabilize or support the 
market.

Mr. Siler . Well, it was not so much a matter of support as I 
understood it, but the question of a stability of the market, to keep 
it from rapid and erratic fluctuations. Mr. Kreuger thought there 
could be a better market for his stock by having more interest in it, 
and the stability phase of it was not to hold it at a price but to prevent 
erratic movements in it.

Mr. M arrinan . I do not mean to question your honest belief in 
what he thought, but from the character of his operations and the 
scope of them, undisclosed to you at the time but now revealed, it is 
not very safe to set one’s indorsement on just what Mr. Kreuger 
thought about anything, is it?

Mr. Siler . I may have misstated my position in that. That was 
our interpretation of it. Of course, I do not know what was in his 
mind.

Mr. M arrinan . Arrangements were made for him to deposit
250,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll stock in this account immediately. 
And there was curiously ill-defined arrangement as to whether or 
not it was a really discretionary account, isn’t that true?

Mr. Siler . There was this arrangement with it: While he was in 
town and available we were to consult him as to the conduct of it, 
what he wished done. When, however, he was not available, and 
his agent was not available, we reserved to ourselves and he gave us 
the discretion to act in a way we felt was in the best interest of the 
account. We had that discretion.

Mr. M arrinan. And his representative for such purposes was this 
gentleman, Anders Jordahl.

Mr. Siler . That is right.
Mr. M arrinan . There was no provision in the agreement as to 

just what the legal status should be in event Kreuger died, was there?
Mr. Siler . I do not think there was any understanding or pro

vision for his death.
Mr. M arrinan . Did that not lead to an awkward situation later on?
Mr. Siler . It led to a complication in the loan account, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. The firm of Eastman, Dillon & Co. was further 

guaranteed a minimum operation in this account of 1,500,000 shares 
per year, is that correct?

Mr. Siler. That is correct.
Mr. M arrinan. M ay I ask right there what benefit would East

man, Dillon & Co. derive from such a provision?
Mr. Siler . Well, we would have the commissions in the account.
Mr. M arrinan. There are many other interesting provisions. 

Among them may be mentioned that Eastman, Dillon & Co. received 
options on 1,250,000 shares of stock at prices ranging from $6 to $11 
a share and extending over a period of one year, is that correct?

Mr. Siler . I think it is. The aggregate amount I really do not 
know, but there were options.

Mr. M errinan. Did you exercise your right in those options?
Mr. Siler . No; we did not.
Mr. M arrinan. Arrangements were made to keep an adequate 

supply of Kreuger & Toll stock in New York to support activity in 
the account. What about that?
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Mr. S i l e r . The provisions in the agreement to keep available an 
additional amount of stock from our standpoint was to have additional 
collateral available if it were needed.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . It was not so stated in the agreement, however.
Mr. S i l e r . Well, it was very distinctly understood between 

Kreuger and ourselves that that was what it was for. And it was at 
that point that we first had a falling down from him on the agreement.

M r . M a r r i n a n . Eastman, Dillon & Co. were given the exclusive 
right to lend Kreuger’s stock, presumably for short-selling purposes, 
in the United States market, the entire country, in so far as Kreuger 
could control that situation?

Mr. S i l e r . Y e s .
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Isn’t that a rather extraordinary provision?
Mr. S i l e r . I should not think so. If borrowers of the stock— 

other accounts who wished to sell it short—had available an un
limited supply of it with which to make deliveries, we would not 
have the same effectiveness in the carrying out of Mr. Kreuger’s 
wishes as we would have if the stock could be borrowed there, was 
already there to use, and with restrictions in other places.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . It was, in other words, a very important facility 
to Eastman, Dillon & Co. to, shall we say, manipulate that stock in 
such a manner as Mr. Kreuger desired to have it manipulated?

Mr. S i l e r . Well, I do not feel that way, sir. It was very likely a 
provision that was put in to make it possible for us to lend the stock 
if the stock was loaned. But Mr. Kreuger did not bind himself to 
make that a condition that was open to us only. As I recall it in the 
contract he just said he would if he could.

M r . M a r r i n a n . It gave you, nevertheless, very considerable in
fluence over any movements toward the short position in that stock.

Mr. S i l e r . As a matter of fact the stock was available in amounts 
from other people in a way that made that of no effect.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . It was widely distributed, in other words, before 
this provision went into effect.

M r . S i l e r . Oh, y es .
M r . M a r r i n a n . And finally it was provided that Eastman, Dillon 

& Co. will presumably, through Ivar Kreuger, or I. K., arrange a 
friendly working agreement with Lee, Higginson & Co. in this matter, 
as far as it may be necessary to our mutual interests. Was that 
friendly agreement arranged?

Mr. S i l e r . Well, I think that some of our partners went over to 
see them about it. I think the intent of that was this: That Mr. 
Kreuger did not want the fact that he was negotiating with us to 
offend Lee, Higginson & Co., and in order to have their approval of 
it, that they might know of it, I think that was the reason that was 
put in there.

M r . M a r r i n a n . They had knowledge of this contract?
Mr. S i l e r . Yes. Well, I do not know as to the details or the 

actual terms of the agreement. As to that I can not be sure because 
I did not go over there to see them. But the fact that Mr. Kreuger 
was negotiating with us for a loan, they did know about it.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . I asked Mr. Durant yesterday if he had knowledge 
of any house in New York which at any time had to liquidate some
400,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll stock, and he denied any such 
knowledge.
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Mr. S i l e r . I question very much whether he knew that we had
400,000 shares of this stock. Of that I do not know, however.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . Do you know, Mr. Siler, whether there were any 
similar contracts covering periods prior to this negotiated between 
Kreuger and Eastman, Dillon & Co.?

Mr. S i l e r . As far as I know there were none.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Have you knowledge or a belief that similar con

tracts were negotiated between Kreuger and other members of the 
New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. S i l e r . I d o  n o t  k n o w  o f  th e m  i f  th e y  ex isted .
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Well, this contract was in fact put into effect, 

isn't that true?
Mr. S i l e r . Oh, yes.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . And the trading account was set up?
Mr. S i l e r . It w as op en ed .
M r . M a r r i n a n . A n d  th e  m illio n  d ollars w as d e liv e re d  an d  y o u  

g o t  40 0 ,00 0  shares o f  lo n g  s to ck , is th a t tru e?
Mr. S il e i^ Yes, in the loan account, and collateral was delivered 

for the other as you outlined.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . May I, Mr. Chairman, introduce into the record 

at this time, with request that it be merely noted and returned to me 
because I wish to use it, a copy of this rather unusual contract?

The C h a ir m a n . And also you desire it to be printed in our record?
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Yes, sir.
The C h a ir m a n . It is so ordered.
(The contract referred to above is here made a part of the record, 

as follows:)
This agreement made and entered into this 25th day of January, 1932, by and 

between Eastman, Dillon & Co., 120 Broadway, New York, N. Y., hereinafter 
referred to as E. D. & Co., and Ivar Kreuger, president of the Kreuger & Toll Co., 
Stockholm, Sweden, hereinafter referred to as I. K.

AMOUNT OF CREDITS

E. D. & Co. agree to loan I. K. $1,000,000 for a period of three months from 
the date of the signing of this contract with interest at the rate of 8 per cent per 
annum. Coincident with receiving this loan I. K. agrees to deposit with E. D. 
& Co. as collateral security for the loan 400,000 shares of K. & T. participating 
debenture stock with a present market value of about $2,800,000 (based on $7 a 
share). I. K. agrees to always keep with E. D. & Co. during the life of this loan 
a minimum of $2,500,000 in current market value of these shares. I. K. will 
deliver these shares to E. D. & Co. in negotiable form made out in the name of 
E. D. & Co., or their nominees, and they will be in the regular form of New York 
Stock Exchange listed shares eligible for transactions on the New York Stock 
Exchange.

I. K. will coincidentally open an active market stabilizing and trading account 
with E. D. & Co., the first step of which will be the deposit by I. K. with E. D.
& Co. of an additional 250,000 shares of the same K. & T. participating debenture 
shares. This will be a regular New York Stock Exchange debit balance account 
and E. D. & Co. will have the right to trade in this account for the account of I. K. 
for a guaranteed minimum of 1,500,000 shares per year. It is understood that 
E. D. & Co. will follow the instructions of I. K. or his representative in this 
trading account at all times, but in matters arising for quick decision marketwise, 
when in E. D. & Co. ’s judgment there is not time to consult by cable or telephone, 
E. D. & Co., have the right to use their best market judgment and make the 
decision. It being further understood that E. D. & Co. are to have the right to 
ask I. K. to take up the amount of the debit balance in the trading account upon 
demand as is the regular practice governing these open accounts.

E. D. & Co. agree that this account (which will be hereafter always referred 
to as the trading account) may have a debit balance as large at $1,000,000. If
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E, D. & Co. choose to do so and to the extent that I. K. approves, E. D. & Co. 
may expand this debit balance beyond $1,000,000, in which case the guaranteed 
minimum number of shares traded will increase prorata with any expansion of 
the debit balance beyond $1,000,000.

I. K. agrees at all times to keep as collateral with E. D. & Co. a minimum daily 
market value in K. &. T. participating debenture shares equivalent to two and 
one-half times the amount of the debit balance.

E. D. & Co. will charge I. K. its usual monthly debit balance interest rate on 
similar accounts for the first $250,000 of the average monthly debit balance in 
this trading account. On the remainder of the debit balance I. K. agrees to pay 
interest at the rate of 8 per cent per annum.

E. D. & Co., while unwilling at this time to definitely agree to any extension 
of the above-mentioned time loan, have assured I. K. that they will extend this 
loan for an additional three months if in E. D. & Co.’s opinion they can safely 
do so when the present three months’ period expires.

OPTIONS

In consideration of this agreement I. K. gives to E. D. & Co. the following 
options exercisable in whole or in part on shares of K. & T. participating debenture 
stock, viz: 250,000 shares, at $6 per share; 250,000 shares, at $7 per share;
250,000 shares, at $8 per share; 200,000 shares, at.$9 per share; 200,000 shares, 
at $10 per share; 100,000 shares, at $11 per share. •

These options will all be for a minimum period of 12 months from the date of 
the signing of this agreement, but I. K. agrees that E. D. & Co. be given an 
extension of these options intending E. D. & Co. to have the fullest speculative 
benefits from them during the first 12 months of the resumption of normal business 
between Germany, France, England, and the United States, resulting from these 
countries having reached an agreement (or agreements) producing this resump
tion. This agreement is worded in this way because both I. K. and E. D. & Co. 
find it impossible to measure accurately in weeks, months, or years the amount of 
time which must elapse before these normal business conditions are resumed 
between these countries. To prevent any difference of opinion as to when 
normal business has been resumed between these countries, it is agreed that the 
determining factor will be the first quarterly officially published statements 
showing export and import business for these 4 countries to be at least as 
large as the average similar figures for the 5-year period ending 1928 (December 
31), measured by dollars in the respective foreign exchanges current at the date 
of the last of these 4 published quarterly statements, and all options will be 
extended for 12 months after such date.

It is understood and agreed that the unused buying power in the trading account 
shall only be decreased below $500,000 with E. D. & Co.’s consent.

It is clearly understood that in spite of the long duration of the given options, 
the work of E. D. & Co. to improve the market will commence immediately and 
that the work done in K RT stock by E. D. & Co. will be commensurate with the 
importance of these options. It is also understood that E. D. & Co. will endeavor 
to associate with themselves in their work other important financial houses in 
order to make their activity more powerful.

Twelve months from the date of the signing of this agreement I. K. agrees to 
buy back from E. D. & Co. on demand all or any part of 600,000 shares of the 
above options at the rate of $1 per option share in cash, payable in dollars in 
New York. It is agreed if this transaction takes place it in no way affects the 
remaining options.

COLLATERAL SUBSTITUTION

I. K. agrees with E. D. & Co. that they have the right to request him to deliver 
and I. K. will deliver to them 100,000 shares of International Telephone & Tele
graph common stock (listed on the New York Stock Exchange and selling at the 
present time in the neighborhood of $10 a share) and E. D. & Co. will turn back 
to him K. & T. participating debenture shares of an equivalent market value. 
E. D. & Co. agrees not to call I. K. for delivery of the above stock unless E. D.
& Co. considers it absolutely necessary. E. D. & Co. have the right to request 
delivery to them of this block of I. T. & T. stock at any time after March 15 
as long as any part of the above-mentioned $1,000,000 time loan (or any extension 
thereof) or any part of the above-mentioned $1,000,000 debit balance (or any 
extension thereof) may be outstanding.
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GENERAL

Failure of I. K. to comply on demand with any one or all of the above requests 
of E. D. & Co. will in their discretion immediately mature all of I. K .’s out
standing obligations to E. D. & Co. Any default hereunder by I. K. shall in no 
wise affect rights, options, and privileges accorded to E. D. & Co. herein.

OPERATION OF TRADING ACCOUNT

I. K. agrees to give E. D. & Co. discretionary power to operate the above- 
mentioned trading account for him and to abide by their judgment as to the 
amount of shares to be traded in in this account, it being fully understood between 
I. K. and E. D. & Co. that the latter are going to endeavor to build up and broaden 
the market in these K. & T. shares over a period of 12 months (which period 
may be extended by agreement). During these trading operations it is clearly 
understood that the above-mentioned 1,500,000 shares of guaranteed annual 
minimum trading, in no way limits E. D. & Co. as to the amount of the shares 
they may trade in for I. K .’s account on any day or series of days during this 
period—that matter being, by mutual consent, impossible to intelligently measure 
at this time and both sides visualize that there may be days when E. D. & Co. 
will trade in as much as 50,000 or 75,000 shares of this stock, and, on the other 
hand, there may be a day or days when the trading will be less than 1,000 shares 
per day or practically nothing— this will all depend upon E. D. & Co.’s sole 
market judgment under the discretionary trading power which I . K. gives them 
in this agreement.

While E. D. & Co. are to have discretion in handling this account, they, of 
course, will keep in as close touch as possible with I. K. and his representative in 
New York, keeping them both as fully informed as possible on the activities of 
the account.

E. D. & Co. will render complete statements to I. K. and his New York rep
resentative at regular intervals with the object of keeping them as fully informed 
as possible at all times on these trading-account activities.

ADDITIONAL SHARES AVAILABLE IN NEW YORK

E. D. & Co. realizes there will be a time or times when it may be quickly neces
sary to ask for additional deliveries of very substantial amounts of stock for either 
marketing purposes, loaning against short account to prevent runaway markets, 
or sudden chances to exercise large amounts of options requiring specific deliv
eries. For these and also for possible collateral reasons I. K. agrees to keep a sub
stantial amount of shares in New York of these K. & T. participating debenture 
shares readily available for transfer to E. D. & Co.

For collateral, loaning, and optional purposes I. K. agrees to keep 300,000 
K. & T. participating debenture shares in New York City in the hands of his agent, 
or nominee, readily and exclusively available, for transfer to E. D. & Co. upon 
instruction from I. K.

1. K. agrees that E. D. & Co. will, as far as I. K. can arrange, be the only loan
ing agent in his shares of this debenture stock in the United States of America.

E. D. & Co. will, presumably through I. K., arrange a friendly working agree
ment with Lee, Higginson & Co. in this matter as far as it may be necessary and to 
our mutual interests.

(Signed)--------------------- .

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Siler, have you records available which will 
enable you to follow through with me on the operation of this Kreuger 
account during the month of March of 1932?

Mr. Siler . I think I have; yes.
Mr. M arrinan. I have a statement of that account, Mr. Siler, as of 

March 21. I will have to depend largely on work sheets. You 
doubtless have additional records.

Mr. Siler . I have it tabulated only by way of accounts, but I have 
figures that will give you what you want, I think.

Mr. M arrinan. I might say that this is a report of an investigation 
conducted by the New York Stock Exchange of that account as of
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March 21, 1932, and although I will introduce this in the record later 
as a complete document, I am using it now to paint the picture as of 
that date, and to break the situation down into its various component 
parts, in an effort to trace this thing through as simply as it is possible 
for us to do it.

Now, there are two groups of accounts in this statement as of 
March 21, 1932. One is designated as the Ivar Kreuger group, and 
the other as the Eastman, Dillon & Co. group.

These accounts are numbered accounts on your books, which do 
not disclose the identity of the persons operating them. Your 
No. 100 account was really the account of Mr. Anders Jordahl, the 
special trading agent of Ivar Kreuger. Your No. 110 account was 
in the name of W. E. Wheeler.

Mr. Siler . That is correct.
Mr. M arrinan. W. E. Wheeler is a fictitious person.
Mr. Siler . I believe not.
Mr. M arrinan. D o you know the man?
Mr. Siler. N o. But I believe he is not a fictitious person.
Mr. M arrinan. He was an agent of Kreuger’s?
Mr. Siler . I understood an employee in the office of Mr. Jordahl.
Mr. M arrinan. And the No. 120 account was the account of 

Kreuger himself.
Mr. Siler. The loan account.
Mr. M arrinan. And these were three accounts in the so-called 

Kreuger group in your office?
Mr. Siler . Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. On the other side of the picture were the accounts 

operated by your own concern?
Mr. Siler . That is right.
Mr. M arrinan. Those were also numbered accounts, to conceal 

the identity of the different accounts in bookkeeping transactions 
and otherwise; is not that correct?

Mr. Siler . Well, they were numbered accounts but it is a very 
customary thing. Mr. Kreuger had asked us to be as careful as possible 
about disclosure of the fact that he was operating. It would be per
fectly natural I think if you look at it from his standpoint, if it were 
a matter of brokerage knowledge and rumor that he was, for instance, 
buying or selling the stock himself, if it were known that he was 
doing so, it might have had an influence that was beyond its real 
meaning. That aroused no unusual comment, nor would I think, the 
fact that there were numbers on the accounts.

Mr. M arrinan. It is a common practice, then?
Mr. Siler . Oh, yes.
Mr. M arrinan . And you followed it for the substantial reason 

that Kreuger was connected with it?
Mr. Siler . We followed it because he asked us to do so.
Mr. M arrinan. I mean your own accounts.
Mr. Siler . That was followed through as a part of the same thing.
Mr. M arrinan. Your No. I l l  account, in your firm account, was 

the account of one of your affiliated organizations, the Edison Secur
ities Corporation; is that true?

Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. What is the Edison Securities Corporation?
Mr. Siler. The Edison Securities Corporation is a wholly owned 

company—I mean owned by Eastman, Dillon & Co.
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Mr. M arrinan. And its charter permits it to do what especially?
Mr. Siler. I am not familiar exactly with the charter provisions, 

but we are an underwriting house, and we would, through that com
pany, sometimes take underwriting commitments in securities, or 
anything of that type.

Mr. M a r r i n a n .  And also, I assume, it is used as a facility in stock 
trading.

Mr. Siler. There have been stock commitments in it, yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Your account No. 112 is in fact the Liberty Hold

ing Corporation, another wholly owned subsidiary of Eastman, Dillon 
& Co.; is that right?

Mr. Siler. Correct.
Mr. M arrinan. And in much the same category as the other 

company?
Mr. Siler. That is true.
Mr. M arrinan. The account here in the Eastman, Dillon group, 

No. 115, is a separate account of the Edison Securities Corporation, 
is that it?

Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Well, now, as of March 21, and this report was 

rendered on March 22, 1932, to the business conduct committee of 
the New York Stock Exchange, for the position of these two accounts 
as of March 21. It shows that you had closed out some four or five 
days after Kreuger’s death the 100 and 110 accounts, and established 
credits of some $10,289 in 100 account and $209,162 in the other 
account.

Mr. Siler . My figures are a little different from those figures.
Mr. M arrinan. Well, we must not get into an elaborate accounting 

discussion.
Mr. Siler. N o need.
Mr. M arrinan. This is apparent, and I can and will later have it 

identified, as a report prepared by the accounting division of the 
New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Made to the business conduct committee of that 

exchange?
Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. It therefore bears some stamp of accuracy and 

reality. This shows that in the Kreuger group as of that date you 
were in the red, or it shows a deficit net of $380,549, and on the 
other side of the picture you show where you had sold in both your 
No. I l l  and 112 accounts and taken a short position, having credits 
totaling $434,353, in the two accounts, with a total short position of 
$211,600, and the whole thing washes out to an equity on that side 
of the picture amounting to $221,433, all built upon your expectation 
that you could cover your short position at not more than one. This 
is figured at one on both sides of the account.

Mr. Siler . Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. That indicates that you were in the red net there 

$159,116, barring a change in the market radically different from your 
estimate of one.

Mr. Siler. Yes; those figures as of that date can be very easily 
verified, and I am sure that they approximate the situation as you 
have read them, what they were, if you have them from the exchange. 
But I have not them compiled as of that date.
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Mr. M arrinan. Y ou have not them as of that date?
Mr. Siler. N o.
Mr. M arrinan. If I could establish this as a report prepared by the 

New York Stock Exchange you are willing to accept it as an authentic 
statement of the accounts?

Mr. Siler . Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . N ow, Mr. Siler, let us follow through what hap

pened, briefly, in these various accounts without going into too much 
detail. I wish to show the committee a very considerable short 
operation here, and also show you one of these so-called trading 
accounts so operated in this instance. You closed out that 100 account 
and the 110 account in the regular way by selling.

Mr. Siler . Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. First as of March 16, and the second as of 

March 17.
Mr. Siler. That is right. The collateral was all sold out in both 

accounts by the 17th.
Mr. M arrinan . Y ou started operation, the details of which we 

will go into later, about the 19th of March, which continued on until 
the 7th and 8th of April, during which time you liquidated your short 
position and closed out your holdings of Kreuger 400,000 shares 
which you had gotten originally as collateral in connection with the 
million-dollar loan, is that correct?

Mr. Siler . Yes. That operation was completed, I think, on the 
7th of April.

Mr. M arrinan. Now, gentlemen of the subcommittee, if you will 
bear with me for one moment. I have not had time to get this data 
into a question and answer basis. I am working here from the work 
sheets. Now, Mr. Siler, I have the No. I l l  account before me. 
What was that account?

Mr. Siler. The No. I l l  account was one of ours in the name of 
Edison Securities Corporation, which was------

Mr. M arrinan (interposing). I have examined the photostatic 
copies of your stock record books of that account. I find that as of 
February 1 that account was short some 3,400 shares, that you went 
short in that account with substantial regularity day after day until 
on March 9 you were 30,400 shares short in that account, is that 
correct?

Mr. Siler . That is substantially correct, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Why, Mr. Siler, were you going short in Kreuger 

stock at that time?
Mr. Siler. With Mr. Kreuger’s approval we started to sell stock 

short in that account a short while after making the loan to him. 
The chief reason for it was this: We had a substantial amount of one 
stock as collateral for the loan, and it was in protection of us that we 
began as a hedge to sell stock short, in order to protect that big 
position in a single issue.

Mr. M arrinan . That is a proper explanation of your action up to 
the date of Kreuger’s death.

Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Now, on the 18th of March you bought 14,400 

shares of Kreuger stock in that account, giving you a net short 
position as of that date of 16,000 shares.

Mr. Siler. Yes.
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Mr. M arrinan . Then you reversed the process again. I mean, 
that you went heavily short. On the 21st your short position was 
108,800 shares of that account, and on the 23d it hit its peak of 
188,100 shares in the account, is that correct?

Mr. Siler. I have not, without making the calculation, the 
ability to verify just those exact amounts on those dates. But the 
question that you bring up of beginning again of selling short brings 
in the point that you raised before of the complication in connection 
with the loan. The margin accounts were of course now liquidated, 
as of this date. We were in this position: That we had a loan of a 
million dollars to .this man, with collateral in our possession, but not 
able to liquidate the collateral until we had properly notified and 
called for additional collateral from the legal representative of his 
estate. We could not serve that notice until a legal representative 
of the estate was appointed. As soon as one was appointed we 
served notice, of course, by cable, and had a reply. In the meantime, 
however, the general market was weak. It was of course true that 
the market in this stock was weak. And we were forced to a decision 
to action for our own protection as to whether or not we should wait 
until this notice could be served, or at our own account and risk go 
short of this stock in the attempt to preserve ourselves from such a 
heavy loss if the stock went down to nothing and the market dis
appeared. But that was why the decision was made.

Mr. M arrinan. To follow through on that No. I l l  account, one 
of your own firm accounts: You liquidated that out from the high 
short position of 188,100 shares as of March 23 until you finally closed 
it out by covering completely your short position on April 7.

Mr. Siler. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. A s a brokerage house, Mr. Siler, did your concern 

do any Kreuger business for clients?
Mr. Siler . Yes, but in very small amounts. We did not have any 

substantial accounts in it. But if a customer of ours asked us to sell 
the stock we would accept and execute the order.

Mr. M arrinan. Did this operation have any effect upon the in
terests of your clients in Kreuger stock?

Mr. Siler . I think not.
Mr. M arrinan. Was consideration given to that point in formu

lating your program to relieve yourselves or to retrieve yourselves 
from a rather awkward position?

Mr. Siler. Well, I think what we did had no bearing at all on the 
market for the stock.

Mr. M arrinan. Let us go into No. 112 account. That No. 112 
account was another one of your private numbered accounts, of the 
Liberty Holding Corporation, and was relatively inactive until after 
Kreuger’s death. Am I correct in that?

Mr. Siler . Yes; that is substantially right.
Mr. M arrinan. On March 14, two days after Kreuger died, you had 

a short position in that account of 600 shares, and you immediately 
went short to a total of 103,000 shares on the 21st, which is increased 
to 115,000 shares on the 22d. And here again you hit the high point 
on March 23 of 187,000 shares short, after which that account was 
liquidated and closed out as of April 7 ,1 believe, through the complete 
covering of your short position.

Mr. Siler . That is substantially correct. The fact that there were 
two accounts was a matter of convenience only in posting the records..
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It was a part of the operation that I have just outlined to you in 
protection of ourselves.

M r . M a r r i n a n . It was a matter of mechanics within your own 
office.

Mr. S i l e r . That is right; the fact that there were two accounts.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . This 120 Kreuger account you also began to 

liquidate as of the 24th of March.
Mr. S i l e r . As of the 23d of March.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . The 23d of March.
Mr. S i l e r . Yes, sir.
M r . M a r r i n a n . I w ill a c c e p t  y o u r  figure. You also c lo se d  th a t  

o u t  c o m p le te ly  as o f  th e  7 th  o f  A p r il .
Mr. S i l e r . I think that is so. It was within a day or two of the 

7th, certainly.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . N o w , I have one question which has arisen *and 

which is unanswered. I really do not know whether it is worth asking, 
but please get your records for the date of March 17, your stock 
records.

Mr. S i l e r . I will refer to Mr. Brown, who has them.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . I will state the case while Mr. Brown is getting 

the records.
Mr. S i l e r . All right.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Y ou  have in the box on that date 14,800 shares of 

Kreuger. You have in the vault 369,000 shares of Kreuger. You 
have a total in both box and vault of 383,800 shares. Now, on that 
date in the 111 account you were short 30,400 shares, and in the 112 
account you were short 600 shares, making a total of 31,000 shares 
in those two accounts. The difference between the 400,000 shares 
and the 369,000 shares in your vault is 31,000 shares.

The report to the committee on business conduct of the New York 
Stock Exchange as of March 22, and referring to this period, has this 
to say:

It appears that the No. I l l  and the No. 112 accounts were short approxi
mately 31,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll Co. stock between the 11th and the 17th 
which was not borrowed in the Street.

Now, where did you borrow the 31,000 shares?
Mr. S i l e r . Well, of those particular dates I can not be sure. 

Our general practice was to borrow for our own short position in the 
open market, and at that time, or later anyway, a premium was on 
the stock. But we had permission from Mr. Kreuger to use the stock 
which had been placed with us as collateral, and it would have been 
possible for stock in our possession, in our customer’s account, to have 
been used in making deliveries for part of that time. The point 
that I am trying to make here is to the question as to the substantial 
thing: We were attempting and did borrow in the open market sub
sequent to Kreuger’s death, but we had the privilege in agreement 
with him to use the collateral.

M r . M a r r i n a n . When did you establish your right to do what you 
wished to do with these 400,000 shares? I mean authority from the 
estate of Kreuger?

Mr. S i l e r . We served notice on them on the 19th of March, and 
made demand that they supply us additional collateral or the loan 
would have to be matured. And we notified them that if that were 
not done by the 23d at noon we would start in to liquidate. We had
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an acknowledgment of that notice, and they were not able, however, 
to supply and so stated.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . The reason I asked the question is that it appears 
on the face of things here that you did in fact mingle those two groups 
of accounts as of March 17, and that you did withdraw from the long 
stock or the loan stock of Kreuger’s in your vault 31,000 shares.

Mr. S i l e r . That might have been possible.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Would that have been a violation of your under

standing?
Mr. S i l e r . Do you mean with Mr. Kreuger?
M r. M a r r i n a n . Yes.
Mr. S i l e r . I think not.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Then why did you have to wait until the 23d or 

24th to get authority to go ahead?
Mr. S i l e r . That was on the question of liquidation, of selling the 

account out. That was very different.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Y ou had ample authority, then, to dip into that

400,000 shares in the matter of borrowing from that account?
Mr. S i l e r . So long as it was not sold out; yes.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Is there any significance in the fact that you had 

never done that before up to this time, and you immediately closed 
it out and went right back into the account and stayed there until 
you actually began to liquidate that account out?

Mr. S i l e r . I do not attribute any significance to it. As a matter 
of fact, I think while the 100 account had collateral in it that there 
may have been borrowed some from it.

M r. M a r r i n a n . No; th ese tw o  a cco u n ts  are o u t  a t th is tim e.
Mr. S i l e r . That is what I  say. So that if the stock was borrowed 

from the accounts there was nowhere else to take it but from the 120, 
in which we had equal authority as with the 100 and 110.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . Mr. Siler, how did you go about liquidating your 
position as of March 18 or 19 in these various accounts?

Mr. S i l e r . On March 19 we were building up our short position, 
and we had to wait until March 23 to start liquidating the collateral 
in account 120, the loan account. We had to wait until the 23d 
for that.

Mr. M a r r i n a n . Y ou  started rather elaborate operations in the 
market in this stock, didn’t you?

Mr. S i l e r . No.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . Y ou  do not call an elaborate operation where 

something like a million shares moves back and forth over a short 
period?

Mr. S i l e r . Well, I would not say that. Here it was our object, 
and we were approaching it------

M r . M a r r in a n  (interposing). One moment now.
Mr. S i l e r . All right.
M r . M a r r i n a n . Have you answered my other question?
Mr. S i l e r . Well, we had no way to know what the period would be.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . But you now know that it proceeded between the 

t9th of March and the 7th of April.
Mr. S i l e r . Yes.
M r . M a r r i n a n . And you can express an opinion as to whether or 

not you would regard that as a somewhat elaborate operation.
Mr. S i l e r . Why, yes; that is a sizable amount of stock in that 

period; yes.
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Mr. M arrinan. Y ou wrote a letter to Kreuger under date of 
February 10, asking for additional authority under this loan agree
ment. What doubts had arisen as to your ability to do all the things 
that you wanted to do under the terms of the agreement?

Mr. Siler . What did that letter cover? I just forget.
Mr. M arrinan. This letter on the letterhead of Eastman, Dillon 

& Co. is dated February 10, 1932, and is addressed to Mr. Ivar 
Kreuger, care of Kreuger & Toll, 41 Broad Street, New York Cit.y, 
and is as follows:

In relation to the time loan and trading account, referred to in our arrangement 
dated January 25, 1932, our understanding is that nothing in that arrangement 
prevents and we are permitted, irrespective of positions taken in the trading 
account either in your name or your nominees during its continuation or exten
sion, to maintain, be interested in and operate accounts, either long or short, in 
KRT stock for our own benefit or in connection with others, and for any purposes 
in connection with these accounts may borrow stock from the trading and time 
loan accounts.

If you approve, kindly sign your name after the word “ approved”  below.
Mr. Siler . That was simply an agreement that had been made 

verbally before that, and the signing of this was made when Mr. 
Kreuger was next back in town. The object was------

Mr. M arrinan (interposing). Did he ever reply to that?
Mr. Siler . He signed it.
Mr. M arrinan . As of what date?
Mr. Siler . I think February 10 is the date. We sent it over to 

him when he got back to town.
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Chairman, I should like to submit that letter 

and have it printed in full in the record.
The Chairman. It is ordered that the letter be printed in full in 

the record.
E a st m a n , D il l o n  & Co.,

New York, February 10, 1932.
M r. I v a r  K r e u g e r ,

Care of Kreuger & Toll, New York City.
D e a r  M r . K r e u g e r : In relation to the time loan and trading account referred 

to in our arrangement dated January 25, 1932, our understanding is that nothing 
in that arrangement prevents, and we are permitted, irrespective of positions 
taken in the trading account either in your name or your nominees during its 
continuation or extension, to maintain, be interested in, and operate accounts, 
either long or short, in K R T  stock for our own benefit or in connection with others, 
and for any purposes in connection with these accounts may borrow stock from 
the trading and time-loan accounts.

If you approve, kindly sign your name after the word “ approved”  below.
Yours very truly,

Approved: -------------------- -.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Siler, through what houses did you conduct 
these operations between the 19th of March, 1932, and the 7th of April 
of the same year?

Mr. Siler . Well, now, there is a little mixing of times there. From 
the 19th up to the 23d the loan account was doing nothing. I mean 
by that that there was no liquidation in the loan account. So that 
what we were doing for our own account was done variously through 
our own brokers or through outside brokers. We have never at
tempted to have all of our orders executed by our own floor members.

Mr. M arrinan . What outside brokers?
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Mr. Siler . We had as I recall it Mr. Weiley of Proctor, Cook & 
Co., and the records would show, but I am not just sure who were 
acting for us from the 19th on up to the 23d when we started liquidat
ing the loan account. Then from that point on the accounts were 
taken by Mr. Bliss of Gilchrist & Bliss, for the liquidation of the 120 
account and for the covering of our short position.

Mr. M arrinan. He did not participate in the operations prior to 
March 23?

Mr. Siler . Yes. We gave him some orders, I think, for our own 
account on the 19th, or at least I think so.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Bliss is a member of the firm of Gilchrist & 
Bliss, am I correct?

Mr. Siler . Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Were Lee, Higginson & Co. acquainted with the 

nature of this operation?
Mr. Siler . Not that I know of.
Mr. M arrinan . But you have no definite knowledge of that?
Mr. Siler. No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. How were your orders for the operation com

municated to. Gilchrist & Bliss?
Mr. Siler. They were given to Mr. Bliss.
Mr. M arrinan. In writing?
Mr. Siler . N o.
Mr. M arrinan. How?
Mr. Siler. We had Mr. Bliss come down to see us, I think it was 

on the 23d, and told him that as the market would permit we wished 
to sell the collateral, an amount of stock which was 400,000 shares, 
and that we wished to buy to cover a position, and the amount at that 
time was 375,000 shares.

Mr. M arrinan. Did you personally give the order?
Mr. Siler . N o. I did not happen to be in the room at the time 

that Mr. Bliss was given the order. But I talked with Mr. Bliss 
every day throughout the time it was being executed.

Mr. M arrinan. He got additional verbal instructions from day to 
day?

Mr. Siler. N o. He had instructions from us to proceed as the 
market would permit. He was liquidating an account, and to such 
buyers as were coming into the open market he could sell, and from 
such sellers as came into the open market he could buy for our ac
count, and he had to proceed along with these two parts of his order 
as the market permitted. Some days he was able to sell more; some 
days he was able to buy more.

Mr. M arrinan. Without confusing the situation by mentioning 
the details of these accounts, substantially the transaction at that 
time was this, as I understand it: You had to liquidate your short 
position which had become very heavy and you had borrowed, actually 
borrowed stock to make deliveries on your short position?

Mr. Siler. For the most part; yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. You had not taken it out of stock under your 

control in the box or in the vault?
Mr. Siler . Well, I don’t know positively that such a thing did not 

occur, but in the main we were borrowing in the open market suffi
cient stock to cover, make deliveries on, the short position, which was, 
of course, then decreasing all the time.

119852— 33— pt 4-------16
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Mr. M arrinan. Then you had to sell 400,000 shares of Kreuger 
stock which you held long and you had to buy 375,000, or whatever 
the figure may have been, shares to cover your short position?

Mr. Siler. That is correct.
Mr. M arrinan. And it was for that purpose that these orders were 

issued to Gilchrist, Bliss, and others?
Mr. Siler . Gilchrist, Bliss only.
Mr. M arrinan . Gilchrist, Bliss only?
Mr. Siler. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . Is it true that the order given to Mr. Bliss of 

Gilchrist, Bliss instructed him to sell or/and buy 500,000 shares, that 
meaning a million shares in all, without any additional instructions, 
or was he instructed to sell and buy a million shares in his discretion 
and at the same time stabilize the market?

Mr. Siler . No, sir; he was not given such instructions.
Mr. M arrinan. What were his instructions?
Mr. Siler . His instructions were as the market permitted to liqui

date 400,000 shares and as the market permitted to buy 375,000 
shares.

Mr. M arrinan . Y ou had 400,000 shares of this stock right in your 
control with authority from the estate of Kreuger to do about as you 
would with it, and you had to cover your short position. Why 
didn’t you use the Kreuger stock?

Mr. Siler . We might have been subject to some criticism from the 
estate if we had used the entire amount of it. They might have 
claimed that we would not have been able, had we not been using it, 
they might have claimed that we would not have been able to cover 
our short position and to make deliveries against a short sale. So that
I am sure that at no time was any substantial amount of the stock 
borrowed from the account. We recognized that we had no way at all 
to know that we would not be subject to an attack from the estate if 
we did not proceed in a very circumspect manner in the liquidation of 
the account. We did not know how much there was to be recovered 
or anything.

Mr. M arrinan . Mr. Siler, I find that the firm of Gilchrist, Bliss 
during this period when you were selling out the Kreuger long stock 
and buying back to cover your short position, sold 560,500 shares of 
Kreuger stock and bought back 375,100 shares. Is that substantially 
correct?

Mr. Siler . I haven’t any way to know about that, sir. I can only 
tell you what they did for us.

Mr. M arrinan . I have in my possession and will submit for the 
record a copy of a commission bill rendered to Eastman Dillon Co. by 
Gilchrist, Bliss & Co., showing figures which go to make that total. 
May I submit it for the record?

The C hairman. It will be printed in the record, without objection.
(The commission bill presented by Mr. Marrinan is as follows:)
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fCommission bill rendered to Eastman Dillon Co. by Gilchrist, Bliss & Co. of New
York, March 31, 1932

Date Bought Sold Description

Mar. 19 _ ____  _ 23,600 
59,400 
5, 700 

71, 300

K R T _ ........... m
m
m1

$413.00 
1,039.50 

99.75
1, 247. 75 

488. 75Mar. 23___ 39,100 
100

........do............... m
m
1
Ws

........do............... 1.25
11,400

27,300 
48, 300

____ do........... ____ do________ 142. 50 
341.25

1 603.75
Mar. 24 _ _ 15, 700 

1,000
m1

196. 25
12.50

15, 700 
1,000

____ do............... lVs
l

196. 25
12. 50

Mar. 26___ 24, 600 
1,900 

31,900
% 123.00
Vs 9.50

"" ‘ 19,"666" 
9,800 

31,900

........do............... ____ do________ 1
M

398.75 
95.00

. . . .d o .............. y% 49.00
1 398. 75

Mar. 28 8, 900 
700

a
%
Vi
%
%

44.50

" " '56,"OOO" 
11,500 
31,300

____ do ............
____ do...............

........do............... 3.50
250.00
57.50

........do............... 156.50
Mar. 30 25,400 

3,800
u 127.00

18,100"
____ do._............ ____ do________ Vs

%
19.00
90.50

3, 300 % 16.50
Mar. 31.. - 36,400 

100
........do............... ........do_............. 3/f 182.00
____ d o .............. y% .50

21,900 109.50

Mar. 31 1,000 100 (cancele 1 $1,100) z/\
6,926.00 

5. 50
(Across face of photostat in large

6,920. 50

33,100 ........do ............... M 165.50
11,800 X

%
59.00

29,300 146. 50
6, 700 % 33.50

30,400 % 152.00
10,300 ........do ......... . % 51.50

600 % 3.00
9,900 Vi 49. 50

9,400 
2, 700

Vi 47.00
% 13. 50

64,400 Vi
Vi
Vi
Vi

322.00
70,600 353.00

700
6,800 34.00

1,430.00

Mr. Siler. This point, Mr. Marrinan, may arise: That commission 
bill may refer to dates other than from the time he started his covering 
of the 375,000 shares and the liquidation of the loan, that is, from the 
23d on. He did something for us, some commission business before 
that time.

Mr. M arrinan. I think the way it is set up it will not confuse the 
point I wish to make.

In these operations of Gilchrist-Bliss which I have before me there 
was bought on the 24th of March two blocks, one of 15,700 shares at 
1% and one of 1,000 shares at 1. On the same date the firm of Gil- 
christ-Bliss, or Mr. Bliss who you say handled this transaction, sold
2 blocks. And no others; these are the only ones that appear as of 
that date. He sold 15,700 shares at 1% and he sold 1,000 shares at 1.

Is this a washing transaction?
Mr. M arrinan. Not necessarily. That is not an answer. I know 

that it is not necessarily.
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Mr. Siler. Yes?
Mr. M arrinan. But was this particular operation a wash?
Mr. Siler. I believe not.
Mr. M arrinan . It is pretty hard to prove it, isn’t it?
Mr. Siler . No, no. I think our records will prove that it is not. 

I have never had any reason to examine that.
Mr. M arrinan . What do you think your records will show that 

will prove that it is not a wash?
Mr. Siler. That the names that the brokers, that is, with whom he 

had these transactions, are different brokers on his selling and on his 
buying.

Mr. M arrinan . And you would have to- trace that back all the 
way to the point of origin on both sides and see that they never met— 
is that the story?

Mr. Siler . Well, I don’t know really how far it would have to be 
traced. Of course, if, in the execution of those orders in the buying 
and the selling, the same broker had been the executing broker on 
both sides, our examination of the record will disclose that right away.

Mr. M arrinan. Throughout this operation with Mr. Bliss did you 
give any consideration to the interest of investors, or were you prin
cipally interested in getting out of a difficult situation in so far as 
your firm was concerned?

Mr. Siler . Well, I will tell you, Mr. Marrinan: By this time the 
price of the stock was at such a level that we had very little to give 
us much consideration for other holders of the stock. It was down 
to a half a dollar a share and there was not very much that could be 
done either constructively or otherwise to change it.

Mr. M arrinan. What was your net after all commissions, interest, 
and so forth, on the transaction of this Kreuger loan contract?

Mr. Siler . We have a claim against the estate of about $504,000.
Mr. M arrinan . On this contract?
Mr. Siler . No.
Mr. M arrinan. I mean wholly on this contract.
Mr. Siler . The contract involved both the loan and the trading.
Mr. M arrinan. I mean on both.
Mr. Siler. It is a claim against the estate of about $504,000.
Mr. M arrinan . Notwithstanding all the dexterity and skill which 

was used in the liquidation of these accounts?
Mr. Siler . No. No. I am giving you the figure now simply on 

the claim against the estate. What we did had no bearing at all on 
that fact.

Mr. M arrinan . This is the 120?
Mr. Siler . 120, 100, and 110, the Kreuger accounts.
Mr. M arrinan . The two former ones closed out to a credit as of 

March 16 and 17?
Mr. Siler . Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . So that the thing was substantially---- -
Mr. Siler (interposing). Would otherwise have been larger if that 

had not been the case. Those were the Kreuger accounts. Now 
what we did had no bearing whatever on the amount of the claim.

Mr. M arrinan. Why did you select the firm of Gilchrist-Bliss to 
do this particular job?

Mr. Siler . He was a qualified broker. We know him.
Mr. M arrinan . Who, Gilchrist?
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Mr. Siler . Frank Bliss.
Mr. M arrinan. Bliss?
Mr. Siler ; Bliss; yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Would you regard his operation as an especially 

skillful operation?
Mr. Siler . He is a good broker; yes. We particularly wanted to 

have the transaction gone ahead with with what expedition it could be 
given, for this reason: In our notice to the representative of the estate 
we had said that we would liquidate on and after the 23d as speedily 
as practicable the collateral, and it was incumbent on us to do that. 
The market might have gone down, as it did later to an eighth, and 
we would not have got the benefit of prices that existed earlier.

Mr. M arrinan . Then you saved yourself considerably by this 
operation?

Mr. Siler . Oh, Eastman, Dillon & Co.?
Mr. M arrinan . Yes.
Mr. Siler . We were better off for having made the decision to do 

what we did; yes.
Mr. M arrinan . When was the transaction first reviewed by the 

business conduct committee of the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. Siler . As I remember it, immediately after Mr. Kreuger’s 

death. So far as I know, the examination by the accountants of the 
exchange, the investigation of the position of the accounts and all, 
came immediately after his death.

Mr. M arrinan . They did that on their own initiative?
Mr. Siler . Oh, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Was the contract, so far as you know, passed as 

being fully in compliance with all the laws of the exchange?
Mr. S ile r . So far as I know; oh, yes.
Mr. M arrinan . No official action or comment upon it, then?
Mr. Siler . I have heard none.
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Chairman, we have here a very extraordinary 

contract which discloses the existence of practices which we found 
great difficulty in discovering a few months ago. We have a brokerage 
house virtually conducting a banking transaction. We have a trad
ing account of proportions set up to influence the market in this secur
ity. Whether it was to peg it or to give it support is not clear, but 
that comes within my understanding of manipulation. We have 
options given to this firm amounting to over a million shares. We 
have the firm given, in so far as it was possible for Kreuger to give 
it, the exclusive right to lend all stock of this character in the entire 
United States, and we have a virtual instruction that in order that 
Kreuger may keep himself straight with the Lee, Higginson people, 
Gilchrist-Bliss shall acquaint the Lee, Higginson Co. with the opera
tion and operate to the mutual benefit of all concerned.

Mr. Siler. Please, Mr. Marrinan, may I interrupt just there? 
I don't want you to get from anything that I have said that Gilchrist- 
Bliss was in any way obligated to Lee, Higginson & Co. In your 
statement to the chairman you mentioned Gilchrist-Bliss in connec
tion with Lee, Higginson.

Mr. M arrinan. I beg your pardon. That should have been 
Eastman, Dillon. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Siler has no knowledge of whether Lee, Higginson & Co. 
knew of these specifics of the operation and tradings. Mr. Durant

STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1385

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1386 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

yesterday denied any knowledge of it. It includes transactions which 
I may say I am satisfied technically are not washes, but it is exceed
ingly difficult to prove it. It looks to me like a complete bundle of 
many things in which this committee is interested, and for which it 
has sought without much success in the way of concrete evidence up 
to this time. Mr. Siler, I thank you for your frankness.

The Chairman. The general result of short selling is not to stimu
late the market, is it?

Mr. Siler . I did not understand you.
The C hairman. The general effect of short selling is not a stimu

lating effect on the market, is it?
Mr. Siler . I think it has a cushioning effect.
The Chairman. Yes; keep it from dropping further sometimes?
Mr. Siler . Yes, sir.
The C hairman. But nevertheless part of the downward trend?
Mr. Siler . Well, it may be.
The Chairman. When you sell short you sell lower?
Mr. Siler . Well, the rules of the exchange do not permit now the* 

depressing of stock on short sales.
The Chairman. But the result of short selling is depressing, never

theless?
Mr. Siler . It might be.
The C hairman. Yes. You have testified that the short selling- 

here that you did was with the consent of Mr. Kreuger.
Mr. Siler . That is true; yes.
The C hairman. And if the owners of these shares had known that* 

Mr. Kreuger was selling short, it would have had a very bad effect 
on the market, wouldn’t it?

Mr. Siler. I should think it would, but there is no part of the- 
record that he did.

The C hairman. But they would have scrambled to unload,, 
wouldn’t they?

Mr. Siler. I don’t know that, no, sir.
The C hairman. Isn’t that the result; when the boss begins to selli 

his property short the partners begin to unload?
Mr. Siler . It might have happened, but it might be that he was* 

wanting to accumulate buying power again. Those things are verjr 
variously interpreted.

The Chairman. But the purpose of letting him operate under a 
number instead of his own name was to keep the information from, 
the public as to who the owner was?

Mr. Siler. Chiefly through brokerage channels, Senator.
The Chairman. But it had the effect of keeping it from the public;: 

that was the purpose of it?
Mr. Siler . Yes, that is true.
The Chairman. And to conceal the actual position of Mr. Kreuger,, 

that it was numbered instead of in his name?
Mr. Siler . Yes.
The C hairman. All right. That is all.
The next witness is Mr. Lindley.
(Mr. Allen L. Lindley stepped forward and raised his right hand.)5
The C hairman. Y ou do solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,, 

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth regarding the matter now 
under investigation by the committee, so help you God?

Mr. L indley. I do.
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TESTIMONY OF ALLEN L. LINDLEY, VICE PRESIDENT NEW YORK
STOCK EXCHANGE AND CHAIRMAN OF COMMITTEE ON BUSI
NESS CONDUCT, NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE, ENGLEWOOD,
N. J.

(The witness was duly sworn by the Chairman as above indicated.)
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Lindley, you are vice president of the New 

York Stock Exchange?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. And a member of its board of governors?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. And chairman of its committee on business con

duct?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Would you please explain briefly for the record 

the work of the committee on business conduct?
Mr. L indley. We have, in the first place, to supervise the financial 

standing of our houses. Secondly, the ethics of our members in deal
ing with the public. And thirdly, to supervise the trading on the 
New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. M arrinan. Three members of the New York Stock Exchange, 
Mr. Lindley, were involved in the flotation of these secured debentures 
of Kreuger & Toll Co.

Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Is that, in the light of what we know now, a matter 

of interest to the committee on business conduct of the Exchange?
Mr. L indley. It depends on what you mean by floating. If you 

mean that they are trading and making an artificial market, yes.
Mr. M arrinan. Then you would not be interested in their activities 

as houses of issue?
Mr. L indley. Oh, yes, we would. That is, the trading. Not as 

to the security value, no, not the business conduct.
Mr. M arrinan. Would you be interested in the steps taken or 

the steps which were not taken by Lee, Higginson & Co. to safeguard 
investors in the matter of the indenture or any contingent angles 
which have been thus far developed before the committee?

Mr. L indley. That would not come under the jurisdiction of the 
business conduct committee.

Mr. M arriman. Have you any agency in the stock exchange that 
would properly handle such factors?

Mr. L indley. In this case the stock list would; yes.
Mr. M arrinan. I wish to make it a matter of record here that 

Mr. Lindley extended cooperation to this committee freely; that he, 
at my request, in behalf of the committee, sent accountants into the 
books of Lee, Higginson & Co. of New York and in Boston and 
assured me at the conclusion of that examination—if I am not 
accurate, correct me—that in so far as such a rather comprehensive 
investigation disclosed, Lee, Higginson & Co. did not profit by any 
stock market operations either immediately prior to or immediately 
after the death of Ivar Kreuger.

Is that correct, sir?
Mr. L indley. That is correct. Lee, Higginson & Co. had the same 

number of shares 011 the 23d of April that they had on February 12.
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Mr. M arrinan . Did you find in the course of that examination, 
Mr. Lindley, that Lee, Higginson & Co. bought in behalf of clients 
a number of shares on the morning of March 12?

Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Will you state what was the total number of 

shares?
Mr. L indley. Approximately 15,000 shares.
Mr. M arrinan . That was------
Mr. L indley (interposing). May I interject? When you say Lee, 

Higginson—that is for the account of customers on orders, not for 
the account of the firm.

Mr. M arrinan . I understand that.
Mr. L indley. And again, when I speak of Lee, Higginson I speak 

of all the partners in that firm, because we group the partners and 
their holdings with the firm and its holdings.

Mr. M arrinan. Then you want the record to show that your 
examination shows that not only did not Lee, Higginson & Co. but 
each and every individual partner did not profit in any manner 
immediately prior to or after the death of Kreuger through stock- 
market operations?

Mr. L indley. Thank you. I do.
Mr. M arrinan. Y ou do say that Lee, Higginson in behalf of 

customers and not for their own account bought 15,000 shares in the 
market on the morning of March 12, 1932?

Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. That was the day of Mr. Kreuger’s death?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . And was after the—no: wait a moment. Was 

that before or after 10 o’clock in the morning?
Mr. L indley. It must have been after 10.
Mr. M arrinan. Have you any way of ascertaining with some defi

niteness or have you ascertained whether those orders were scattered 
over the entire buying time or whether they were grouped early and 
immediately following the opening?

Mr. L indley. We would have no way of ascertaining that except 
through some of the partners of Lee, Higginson, and they told us 
that they canceled their buying orders on learning of Mr. Kreuger’s 
death.

The C hairman. What do you mean—the buying when they knew 
about it?

Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
The C hairman. Was the market weak at that time? Had it gone 

down a good deal from the peak at that time?
Mr. L indley. Senator, I am sorry; I was playing golf that day.
The C hairman. No, I mean as compared over a long period.
Mr. L indley. It had been weak for a period before that; yes, sir.
The C hairman. In other words, the market had been down for 

some time.
Mr. M arrinan. Have you formulated any opinion, Mr. Lindley, 

regarding the extent of Kreuger’s speculations?
Mr. L indley. I would say a decided one.
The C hairman. A decided one?
Mr. L indley. I think he was a gigantic speculator, one of the 

largest I ever heard of.
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The Chairman. Covering a long period of years?
Mr. L indley. That I do not know.
Mr. M arrinan . When did you first realize that, Mr. lindley?
Mr. L indley . After his death.
Mr. M arrinan . He successfully concealed that, then, from the 

business-conduct committee of the stock exchange as well as from 
his banks?

Mr. L in d ley . Well, that is a rather difficult question. We knew 
that he had several accounts. In fact, we on his death went into 
several houses to make sure that they had ample capital to withstand 
any loss, if that answers your question.

Mr. M arrinan. I think it does.
The Chairman. In other words, the officials of the stock exchange 

knew prior to his death that he operated in several accounts?
Mr. L in dley . Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . When did you come to realize that Kreuger 

personally was, through his dominance over this general Kreuger 
& Toll set-up, really in fact, if not legally so, the whole show?

Mr. L in dley . You mean ran it?
Mr. M arrinan . Yes, Kreuger.
Mr. L indley . Not until after his death.
Mr. M arrinan . Isn’t that extraordinary? I don’t mean to 

impute------
Mr. L in dley . No.
Mr. M arrinan . Impute anything to you, but isn’t it extraordinary 

that a man operating as you now know he operated through houses 
on the New York Stock Exchange and in many other ways, was not 
detected in the scope of his operations and the character of them?

Mr. L in d ley . I do not think his greater speculations perhaps took 
place with members of the Stock Exchange. They were pretty 
much all over the world. Those we did not know of until afterwards.

Mr. M arrinan . Is it true that the charter under which Kreuger 
& Toll Co. operated prohibits the company itself from trading in 
stocks?

Mr. L in d ley . I have never read it.
Mr. M arrinan . The listing application filed with your com

mittee------
Mr. L in dley . Pardon me; I have read the listing application, but 

the charter I have not read.
Mr. M arrinan . Your listing application in the sections devoted 

to the history and business—“ Under its charter it may, among other 
things, acquire and hold securities of any kind, but is prohibit**! from 
trading in securities.”

There is a rather fine point there. I assume that technically and 
legally Kreuger & Toll Co. did not trade in securities, but in practice 
and since we know now that Kreuger was in fact Kreuger & Toll Co., 
the entire spirit of that charter and its provisions were defeated pretty 
generally; is that not true?

Mr. L in d ley . I could not answer that. I do not know.
The Chairman. I am not sure I get Mr. Marrinan’s point. Is it 

the point that when they made a listing application they admitted they 
had no right to trade in these stocks?

Mr. M arrinan . Any stocks.
The Chairman. Yes; and the application was nevertheless approved 

by the officials of the Stock Exchange; is that right?
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Mr. M arrinan . Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Go ahead.
Mr. M arrinan. Did you have that provision, Mr. Lindley, called 

to your attention, with respect to Kreuger & Toll Co., of the limita
tion imposed upon it with respect to trading in stocks?

Mr. L indley. I thought they could do it, because they did buy 
bonds of certain countries and sold other bonds. That was generally 
known—or they had that right.

The Chairman. Let me ask one question here: Is it a fact that 
there are some applications coming in that sometimes it is difficult 
to go into the details carefully of each one of them, in the rush of 
business?

Mr. L indley. Senator, I am not on that committee. They work 
very hard, and I am not competent to answer that question.

The Chairman. In other words, you make no defense that the rush 
of business or the lack of time explains their failure to stop certain 
things?

Mr. L indley. That has never been a satisfactory explanation for 
any enterprise.

Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Lindley, it is a curious provision. I well 
understand how you state that you can not quite straighten it out. 
You say that they can acquire and hold but they can not trade.

Mr. L indley. I have never been able to find out the difference 
between investment and speculation, unless an investor must always 
hold securities that he has once bought.

Mr. M arrinan . Mr. Lindley, is the firm of Eastman, Dillon & Co. 
a member of the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. L i n d l e y . Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. And also the firm of Gilchrist, Bliss & Co.?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Y ou are, of course, familiar with the terms of this 

loan agreement between Kreuger and Eastman, Dillon & Co.?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Is that a common form of contracts?
Mr. L indley. It is unusual.
Mr. M arrinan. Would you call it essentially a loan agreement or 

a brokerage agreement?
Mr. L indley. I have never known a loan agreement like it. I have 

never known a brokerage agreement like it. It apparently did not 
give, as a loan should, the power to sell the collateral against the 
money borrowed.

Mr. M arrinan . This first came to your attention when, Mr. 
Lindley?

Mr. L indley. I would say around the 15th or 16th of March.
Mr. M arrinan. Was Eastman, Dillon & Co. obligated under your 

rules in any way to make a report which would have disclosed that 
contract prior to that time?

Mr. L indley. No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Did you discover it on your own initiative and 

through your own facilities?
Mr. L indley (turning to an associate). Do you remember whether 

we discovered it or they brought it to our attention?
Mr. D assau. D on ’t recall.
Mr. L indley. I don’t recall.
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Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Lindley, you as far as I can see did in fact------
Mr. L indley (interposing). We went into their office.
Mr. M arrinan. Went into their office?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. We have here a report, to which I have referred 

several times in the examination of Mr. Siler, to your committee, 
signed by Mr. Harriman of your accounting department, as of March 
22.

Mr. L indley. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan. May I have this inserted in the record?
The Chairman. Without objection it will be inserted in the 

record.
(The report presented by Mr. Marrinan is as follows:)

A c c o u n t i n g  D e p a r t m e n t ,
March 22, 1932.

C o m m i t t e e  o n  B u s i n e s s  C o n d u c t ,
New York Stock Exchange.

G e n t l e m e n : The records of Messrs. Eastman, Dillon & Co. show positions in 
Kreuger & Toll Co. stock as at March 21, 1932, as follows:

Balance Security values

Debit Credit Short Long

IV A R  K R E U G E R  GROUP 

Account No. 100 (A. Jordahl) _ _ . ............. $10,289 
209,162Account No. 110 (W . E. Wheeler)...................................... .........

Account No. 120 (Ivar Kreuger)... . ............................... $1,000,000
Long 400,000 Kreuger & Toll........ ................................................. $400,000

T o ta l . ........................... .......... ........................................ ....... 1,000,000 
219,451

219,451 400,000
Less............................................................................ . . . .

Net debit balance.................................................................... 780,549 
400,000Long 400,000 Kreuger & Toll, a t$ l ................................................

Deficit....................................  .  . . . . . ___ 380,549

EASTM AN , DILLON *  CO. GROUP 

Account No. I l l  (Edison Securities Corporation)...................... 302,691
•Short 108,600 Kreuger &  Toll........................................................... $108,600
Account No. 112 (Liberty Holding C orporation )..................... 131,662
Short 103,000 Kreuger & T oll.............. . . ................... ................... 103,000
Account No. 115 (Edison Securities Corporation).................... 1,520
Long 200 Kreuger & Toll_________________  . . . . 200

Total........................................ ................... ............................. 1,520 434,353
1,520

211,600 200
Less........................... . .

Net credit balance _______________ ____ ____ __________ 432,833
211,400Short 211,400 Kreuger & Toll, at $1_____ _____________________

Equity........................................ ......... ......................................... 221,433

At March 21, 1932, the records show that the firm was borrowing 170,100 shares 
and failing to deliver 37,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll Co. stock. It appears tha^ 
the Nos. I l l  and 112 accounts were short approximately 31,000 shares of Kreuger 
& Toll Co. stock between March 11 and March 17, which was not borrowed in 
the “ Street” .

From information furnished by Mr. G. Siler, an agreement was executed be
tween Mr. I. Kreuger and Eastman, Dillon & Co. whereby the latter loaned Mr.
I. Kreuger $1,000,000, secured by 400,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll Co. stock. 
In addition to the above, 250,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll Co. were deposited 
in the accounts of Messrs. A. Jordahl and W. E. Wheeler, stated to be represent
atives of Mr. I. Kreuger for trading purposes, in which Messrs. Eastman, Dillon 
& Co. have discretionary power. An option was given to Messrs. Eastman,
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Dillon & Co. by Mr. I. Kreuger on 1,250,000 shares of Kreuger & Toll Co. stock 
at prices ranging from $6 to $11 per share. Copies of agreements in connection 
with these matters are submitted herewith.

Respectfully submitted.
B. J. H a r b i m a n .

Mr. MArrinan . Mr. Lindley, what do you think of that loan agree
ment from the standpoint of the business-conduct committee of the 
exchange? Is it a healthy proposition?

Mr. L indley. If they had had the one clause that they could have 
sold out the stock; yes. That was the one thing lacking.

Mr. M arrinan. This committee is very much interested in study
ing the question of controlling, if certain contingencies arise, the 
great ‘ expansion of speculative credit. The devices thus far ad
vanced have been largely devices through the banking structure, 
through banking laws, and through the possible use of the Federal 
reserve rediscount rate.

Would it not be possible, if this sort of thing were general, to defeat 
any regulation of that kind in some considerable measure? In other 
words, if brokerage houses undertook, as this firm appears to have 
undertaken here, what is essentially, at least in its inception, a bank
ing transaction, would it not under existing conditions be difficult for 
Congress, if it wished to do so, to reach that sort of a situation in a 
regulatory way through any banking laws or through action of the 
Federal Reserve Board?

Mr. L indley. Well, it is very difficult for me to understand what 
our banking houses can do and what our brokerage houses should not 
do, if that is what you mean.

Mr. M arrinan . Have you got any views on that, Mr. Lindley, 
that would enlighten us here? It is a difficult and confusing problem. 
If you have any views which you would like to volunteer I am sure 
the committee will be glad to have them.

Mr. L indley. I really have not, Mr. Marrinan.
Mr. M arrinan. There was no violation of the rules of the exchange 

in this Eastman, Dillon transaction?
Mr. L indley. No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. It did not come in any manner under your rules 

appertaining to money loans?
Mr. Lindley. No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. What is the essence of that money loan rule?
Mr. L indley. Well, a firm can loan their own money. That is all 

I know.
Mr. M arrinan. What is the rule in there for?
Mr. L indley. Just what rule is it that you have reference to?
Mr. M arrinan. I refer to your rule, chapter 7, section 9, page 101, 

of your constitution.
Mr. L indley. I think you are referring to loans at a materially 

different rate. Is that the one?
Mr. M arrinan. That is it.
Mr. L indley. Well, if a firm wanted to obtain business by making 

a low rate of interest, they could get that business in competition 
without charging a just and equitable rate. That is why we put 
it in the constitution.

The Chairman. For brokerage?
Mr. L indley. Right.
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Mr. M arrin an . D o you think that this sort of thing, or a situation 
such as we have presented in this loan agreement, might conceivably 
develop into an impairment of the solvency of Eastman, Dillon & 
Co. and other brokerage houses that might go into that sort of 
thing?

Mr. L indley. No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Why not?
Mr. L ind ley . Because you can not loan money unless you have it.
Mr. M arrinan . You mean if their credit is good enough so that 

they can stand any kind of a loss that might occur?
Mr. L indley . It is not a question of credit, sir. We brokers have 

to put up $125 for every $100 we get.
Mr. M a r r i n a n . What did Eastman, Dillon get for their million 

dollars?
Mr. L in dley . Four hundred thousand shares of stock.
Mr. M arrinan . Well, are they not in some measure dependent 

upon the market condition of that stock to liquidate themselves out 
of that position?

Mr. L in dley . No. They have ample capital to do it.
Mr. M arrinan . Well, tnat is another story. I suppose that if 

you confine it to the single transaction they are dependent in some 
degree upon the market value of that stock to pull out of it, are they 
not?

Mr. L in dley . No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan . Why not?
Mr. L indley . Because they had the million dollars and they were 

able to finance all their other commitments and had ample capital 
to do it.

Mr. M arrinan . D o you think it is sound practice to permit any 
one brokerage house to have the privilege of lending all the stock of 
a single issue within the confines of the United States, keeping in 
mind, of course, the fact that that would have been a very difficult 
provision to take advantage of by reason of the large distribution of 
stock before this agreement went into effect—but is it a healthy thing 
to have that sort of a provision in the contract?

Mr. L indley . I would say we must have a free and open market 
in the loan crowd as we do in the stock market. We pay no attention 
to the rate of the premium that it might go to, but we demand that 
we shall have stock in the loan crowd just the same way as a free and 
open market any other way.

Mr. M arrinan . And this would tend to rather circumscribe that 
principle, would it not?

Mr. L ind ley . I would not think so, no.
Mr. M arrinan . In the light of all developments and plenty of hind

sight, is it fair to say the entire Kreuger set-up was in the nature of 
a blind pool?

Mr. L in d ley . Do you mean Kreuger himself?
Mr. M arrinan . No; the entire set-up, Mr. Lindley.
Mr. L ind ley . Well, are you talking about the Eastman, Dillon, or 

what?
Mr. M arrinan . I am talking about Kreuger & Toll Co. and all its 

subsidiaries.
Mr. L ind ley . That is a pretty hard question. I thought it was 

an investment.
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The Chairman. Do you think so now?
Mr. L indley. I do not. Much to my regret I still have some, and 

so has Mrs. Lindley. But I bought it as an investment.
Mr. M arrinan. Reference has been made, Mr. Lindley, to certain 

foreign liquidation which seems to have preceded Kreuger’s death 
in some degree, and to have, of course, followed it. Some of that 
liquidation would have been difficult, if not impossible, without use 
of the facilities of the New York Stock Exchange. What, if any, 
safeguards are set up within your organization to prevent foreign 
interests from influencing the American market in times of crisis or 
in such extraordinary situations as developed through Kreuger’s 
death?

Mr. L indley. None. It is impossible, in my opinion.
Mr. Marrinan. Is it possible then for foreign interests to conduct 

a raid against an American issue?
Mr. L ind ley . No, sir.
Mr. M arrinan. Why not?
Mr. L ind ley . So far as I know we have not had any raiding. But 

if the Stock Exchange in New York is closed and securities are listed 
on the London or the Paris Bourse, or wherever they are, the American 
investor or speculator would have the opportunity of selling those* 
securities over there, the same way as our California markets are- 
open three hours after the New York markets.

The C hairman. Were these securities listed in London?
Mr. L indley. I do not think so.
The C hairman. The British law is stricter in some respects than 

ours, or are the rules of the Exchange stricter?
Mr. L indley. I do not know for what reason. That I do not 

know.
The C hairman. But he did not get in there, did he?
Mr. L ind ley . No, sir.
The Chairman. They just let him in to New York. I thank you.

N e w  Y o rk  Sto c k  E x c h a n g e ,
January BO, 1933..

Hon. P e t e r  N o r b e c k ,
Chairman Committee on Banking and Currency,

United States Senate,
Senate Office Building,

Washington, D. C.
D e a r  Se n a t o r  N o r b e c k : In my testimony before the Committee on Banking 

and Currency I was asked whether Kreuger & Toll securities had been listed on 
the London Stock Exchange. In answer to this question, I stated that these 
securities had not been listed (see stenographic minutes 2859-2860). Upon my 
return to New York I had the matter looked up and now find I was entirely 
mistaken. The secured debentures, as well as the participating debentures and 
the class B common stock of Kreuger & Toll Co., were listed and dealt in on the 
London Stock Exchange.

In order that my mistake may be corrected, I request that this letter be made 
a part of the record of the investigation.

Very truly yours,
A. L. L in d l e y , Chairman.

Mr. M arrinan . Mr. Lindley, as chairman of the committee on 
business conduct you in the course of routine obtain a great deal o f 
information of market value, do you not?
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Mr. L in d ley . Do you mean market value? Very little.
Mr. M arrinan. What is that, sir?
Mr. L indley. Very little so far as market value goes. The size 

of the market, the condition of the market, yes. That is the duty of 
business conduct, to be aware of it. But when we talk of values, I 
have lost all sense since 1929.

The Chairman. Was not our sense of values in 1929 worse than 
any other time?

Mr. L indley. I do not know.
Mr. M arrinan . I have been informed, Mr. Lindley, that you 

have, in order to be more circumspect than Caesar’s wife, set up all 
kinds of safeguards to see to it that you never would be in a position 
of appearing to have the edge on anyone in the matter of information. 
Is that true?

Mr. L indley. Do you mean I, personally?
Mr. Marrinan. Yes, sir.
Mr. L indley. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . As chairman of the business conduct committee?
Mr. L indley. Yes.
Mr. M arrinan . Do you think, Mr. Lindley, that a specialist with 

all the information he has in his book ought to be permitted to trade 
on his own account?

Mr. L indley. I think it is most essential at times. Otherwise, you 
can not stabilize the market. These wild fluctuations are what I 
object to.

The Chairman. By stabilizing you mean from going too low?
Mr. L indley. No, sir.
The Chairman. Just from going too high?
Mr. L indley. Both.
The Chairman. Oh, well, I was wondering why you said no. I was 

going to get to that. You mean both are necessary?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir; absolutely.
Mr. M arrinan. Mr. Lindley, will you not explain just what is 

meant by stabilizing the market?
Mr. L indley. Supposing a piece of good news comes out, and, let 

us say, it comes out before 10 o’clock. People from all over the 
country and abroad wish to buy securities, or a security. There will 
be thousands of buying orders with practically no selling orders. 
There the traders or the specialists, or style them whatever you 
want, might supply stock at a reasonable price or a lower price and 
not always make money.

Mr. M arrinan. Y ou are reasonably well familiar with the problem 
before this committee, are you not, sir?

Mr. L indley. Well, I have been studying it for 30 years so far as 
speculation goes.

Mr. M arrinan. Have you got any suggestions that you care to 
offer in line with what has been developed in the examination, or 
otherwise, that you think might be helpful?

Mr. L indley. No, sir. I think that—well, I know that we are 
doing the best at the time—we are studying it, and we keep on 
studying it. It is evolution. Thirty years has made a big difference, 
my life, in the practices on the stock exchange.

Mr. M arrinan. I have concluded, Mr. Chairman.
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The Chairman. You spoke of the necessity of stabilizing, from 
neither too high nor too low. What do you consider the proper 
basis of value of stocks on the market?

Mr. L indley. The proper value?
The Chairman. The basis for value.
Mr. L indley . Supply and demand.
The Chairman. Not earning power?
Mr. L indley. It was not in 1929 and it is not now.
The C hairman. Well, that is exactly the point I am trying to get 

at, whether you look up 1929 as the ideal condition.
Mr. L indley. No, sir; any more than I do 1932 as the ideal con

dition.
The C hairman. But you feel that the trading in the stock is 

what determines the value?
Mr. L indley. No, sir.
The C hairman. Supply and demand, you said?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Is that not reflected by the trading?
Mr. L indley . Not necessarily.
The C hairman. H ow else would supply or demand be reflected 

except by the buying and selling?
Mr. L indley. Where I wish to buy stock for one individual, I do 

not call that supply and demand.
The Chairman. But ordinarily the market determines the supply 

and the demand?
Mr. L indley. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. And you do not think the earning power of the 

stock itself is the important factor in value?
Mr. L indley . Well, that is a very difficult question to answer.
The Chairman. Does it not really get down to that in the long run?
Mr. L indley . I do not think so; no, sir. I think that because 

some of our large corporations and railroads are not earning money 
now is no reason------

The C hairman. N o; but they have got 50 years of earnings perhaps 
back of them, of course.

Mr. L indley. That does not make any difference. If you are 
running a factory, and it has been running for 50 years, and all the 
windows are out and the machinery is not in order, you can not 
make any money out of that.

The Chairman. No; exactly so. The previous earnings might be 
considered a little like they are in the railroad stock.

Mr. L ind ley . That is not anything that is going to help me.
The C hairman. No; exactly so. Therefore, I say, in the long run 

it gets down to whether it earns anything or not, does it not?
Mr. L ind ley . It should, primarily; yes, in the long run.
The Chairman. Yes. That is the point exactly. Instead of the 

trading. I thank you very much.
Mr. L indley. Thank you, sir.
The Chairman. This practically concludes the investigation of the 

Kreuger & Toll matter, at least as far as hearings are concerned.
(Thereupon, at 4.45 p. m., Thursday, January 12, 1933, the hearing 

was adjourned subject to the call of the chairman.)
X
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